UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 8-K

Current Report

Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

October 30, 2006 Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported)

CB Richard Ellis Group, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

001-32205 (Commission File Number)

94-3391143 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation)

100 North Sepulveda Blvd., Suite 1050, El Segundo, California 90245

(Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

(310) 606-4700

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Not Applicable (Former Name or Former Address, if Changed Since Last Report)

Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intended to simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation of the registrant under any of the following provisions (see General Instruction A.2. below):

Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425)

Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)

Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))

Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))

Item 1.01: Entry Into a Material Definitive Agreement.

On October 30, 2006, CB Richard Ellis Group, Inc. (the "Company") and its wholly-owned subsidiary, A-2 Acquisition Corp., a Delaware corporation ("Merger Sub"), entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Merger Agreement") with Trammell Crow Company, a Delaware corporation ("Trammell Crow"). Under the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement, Merger Sub would be merged with and into Trammell Crow (the "Merger"), the separate corporate existence of Merger Sub would cease and Trammell Crow would continue as the surviving corporation of the Merger and as a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, at the effective time of the Merger, each share of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Trammell Crow issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time (other than shares held by Trammell Crow, the Company or any of their subsidiaries, or any stockholders who properly exercise appraisal rights under Delaware law), will be automatically converted into the right to receive \$49.51 in cash per share, without interest, less any applicable withholding taxes.

The consummation of the Merger is conditioned upon, among other things, the adoption of the Merger Agreement by the stockholders of Trammell Crow pursuant to applicable law and the termination or expiration of the waiting period under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976.

The Merger Agreement contains certain termination rights and provides that in the event of termination under certain specific circumstances, including due to a material breach by Trammell Crow, Trammell Crow may be required to pay the Company a termination fee equal to \$40,000,000. The Merger Agreement also provides that upon the termination of the Merger Agreement under certain specified circumstances, the Company may be required to pay Trammell Crow a termination fee in the amount of \$100 million (in the case of certain terminations in the event applicable antitrust approvals are not received) or \$200 million (in the case of certain terminations including due to a material breach by the Company).

Pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement, the Company has agreed to cause its wholly-owned subsidiary, CB Richard Ellis Services, Inc. ("Services"), to launch no later than November 6, 2006 a tender offer and consent solicitation for all of the outstanding 9-3/4% Senior Notes due 2010 of Services. Details with respect to the tender offer and consent solicitation will be set forth in tender offer documents. In the event the requested consents are received, Services will promptly enter into a supplemental indenture reflecting the approved amendments to the indenture; <u>provided</u> that the amendments contained in such supplemental indenture shall become operative upon the acceptance of the debt tender offer. The closing of the debt tender offer will be conditioned on a majority of the principal amounts of the notes being tendered in order to effect the requested amendments to the indenture but will not be conditioned on consummation of the Merger. Upon the closing of the debt tender offer, in accordance with the terms of the debt tender offer, Services will purchase the notes tendered in the debt tender offer, including payment of any applicable premiums and all related fees and expenses.

The foregoing description of the Merger Agreement does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Merger Agreement, which is attached as Exhibit 2.01 to this Current Report on Form 8-K and is incorporated herein by reference. The Merger Agreement has been included to provide investors and stockholders with information regarding its terms. It is not intended to provide any other factual information about the Company. The Merger Agreement contains representations and warranties that the parties to the Merger Agreement made to and solely for the benefit of each other. The assertions embodied in such representations and warranties are qualified by information contained in confidential disclosure schedules that the parties exchanged in connection with signing the Merger Agreement. Accordingly, investors and stockholders should not rely on such representations and warranties as characterizations of the actual state of facts or circumstances, as they

were only made as of the date of the Merger Agreement and are modified in important part by the underlying disclosure schedules. Moreover, information concerning the subject matter of such representations and warranties may change after the date of the Merger Agreement, which subsequent information may or may not be fully reflected in the Company's public disclosures.

In connection with the execution of the Merger Agreement, the Company received a Commitment Letter dated as of October 30, 2006 from Credit Suisse and Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC (the "Commitment Letter"), providing for senior secured term loan facilities (the "Term Facilities") in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$2,200,000,000, allocated between a five-year \$1,200,000,000 tranche A term loan facility and a 7-year \$1,000,000 tranche B term loan facility. A majority of the loans under the Term Facilities will be used by the Company to pay the merger consideration under the Merger Agreement. In addition, the Company will seek to amend its existing credit agreement dated as of June 26, 2006 with Credit Suisse and a syndicate of lenders (the "Existing Credit Agreement") to, among other things, allow the consummation of the Merger and the incurrence of the Term Facilities. If this proposed amendment is not obtained, the Commitment Letter provides for replacement revolving credit facilities in an aggregate principal amount of \$600,000,000 substantially on the same terms provided for in the Existing Credit Agreement (collectively with the Term Facilities, the "Credit Facilities"). The Credit Facilities will be guaranteed and secured on substantially the same basis as the loans under the Existing Credit Agreement. The definitive agreements to be entered into with respect to the Credit Facilities will contain customary representations, warranties and covenants, and the closing of the Credit Facilities will be subject to the satisfaction of customary closing conditions.

The foregoing description of the Commitment Letter does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Commitment Letter, which is attached as Exhibit 2.02 of this Current Report on Form 8-K and is incorporated herein by reference.

Concurrently with the execution of the Merger Agreement, certain stockholders of Trammell Crow entered into voting agreements (collectively, the "Voting Agreements") with Trammell Crow, the Company and Merger Sub pursuant to which such stockholders agreed to vote his or her Common Stock in favor of approving and adopting the Merger Agreement and the Merger.

The foregoing description of the Voting Agreements does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the form of Voting Agreement, which is attached as Exhibit 10.1 of this Current Report on Form 8-K and is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 9.01: FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND EXHIBITS.

- (d) Exhibits.
 - 2.01 Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of October 30, 2006, by and among Trammell Crow Company, CB Richard Ellis Group, Inc. and A-2 Acquisition Corp.
 - 2.02 Commitment Letter, dated as of October 30, 2006, by and among Credit Suisse, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC and CB Richard Ellis Services, Inc.
 - 10.1 Form of Voting Agreement, dated October 30, 2006, among Trammell Crow Company, CB Richard Ellis Group, Inc., A-2 Acquisition Corp and certain stockholders

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

Date: November 1, 2006

CB RICHARD ELLIS GROUP, INC.

By: /s/ Kenneth J. Kay

Kenneth J. Kay Chief Financial Officer

EXECUTION COPY

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

by and among

TRAMMELL CROW COMPANY,

CB RICHARD ELLIS GROUP, INC.

and

A-2 ACQUISITION CORP.

October 30, 2006

i

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

1.1. Definitions

- ARTICLE 2 THE MERGER
 - 2.1. The Merger
 - 2.2. Organizational Documents
 - 2.3. Directors and Officers

ARTICLE 3 CONVERSION OF SECURITIES AND RELATED MATTERS

- 3.1. Capital Stock of Acquiror
- 3.2. Cancellation of Treasury Stock and Acquiror-Owned Shares
- 3.3. Conversion of Company Shares
- 3.4. Exchange of Certificates
- 3.5. Company Stock Options and Other Awards
- 3.6. Dissenting Shares

ARTICLE 4 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY

- 4.1. Corporate Existence and Power
- 4.2. Corporate Authorization
- 4.3. Governmental Authorization
- 4.4. Non-Contravention
- 4.5. Capitalization
- 4.6. Subsidiaries; Minority Investments
- 4.7. Company SEC Documents
- 4.8. Financial Statements; No Material Undisclosed Liabilities
- 4.9. Absence of Certain Changes
- 4.10. Litigation
- 4.11. Taxes
- 4.12. Employee Benefits
- 4.13. Compliance with Laws; Licenses, Permits and Registrations
- 4.14. Title to Assets
- 4.15. Intellectual Property
- 4.16. Transaction Fees; Opinions of Financial Advisor
- 4.17. Labor Matters
- 4.18. Material Contracts
- 4.19. Real Estate
- 4.20. Environmental
- 4.21. Insurance
- 4.22. Affiliate Transactions
- 4.23. Required Vote; Board Approval; State Takeover Statutes

4.24. Information to Be Supplied

ARTICLE 5 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PARENT AND ACQUIROR

- 5.1. Corporate Existence and Power
- 5.2. Corporate Authorization
- 5.3. Governmental Authorization
- 5.4. Non-Contravention
- 5.5. Financing
- 5.6. Information to Be Supplied
- 5.7. Solvency; Surviving Corporation After the Merger
- 5.8. Vote/Approval Required
- 5.9. Parent SEC Documents
- 5.10. Litigation
- 5.11. No Business Conduct; Ownership

ARTICLE 6 COVENANTS OF THE COMPANY

- 6.1. **Company Interim Operations**
- 6.2. Stockholder Meeting
- 6.3. Acquisition Proposals; Board Recommendation
- 6.4. Termination of Credit Agreements
- 6.5. Resignation of Directors
- Rule 16b-3 6.6.

ARTICLE 7 COVENANTS OF PARENT AND ACQUIROR

- 7.1. Director and Officer Liability
- 7.2. **Employee Benefits**
- Transfer Taxes 7.3.
- 7.4. Debt Tender Offer or Redemption
- 7.5. Parent Board of Directors

ARTICLE 8 COVENANTS OF PARENT ACQUIROR AND THE COMPANY

- 8.1. Efforts
- Governmental Approvals 8.2.
- 8.3. Proxy Statement
- 8.4. Public Announcements
- Access to Information; Notification of Certain Matters 8.5.
- Disposition of Litigation 8.6.
- 8.7. Confidentiality Agreements
- 8.8. **Financing Arrangements**

8.9. Investigation and Agreement by Parent and Acquiror; No Other Representations or Warranties

Individuals Entering into Employment Agreement Amendments

ARTICLE 9 CONDITIONS TO MERGER

- 9.1. Conditions to the Obligations of Each Party
- 9.2. Conditions to the Obligations of the Company
- Conditions to the Obligations of Parent and Acquiror 9.3.

ARTICLE 10 TERMINATION

- 10.1. Termination
- 10.2. Effect of Termination
- 10.3. Fees and Expenses

ARTICLE 11 MISCELLANEOUS

- 11.1. Notices
- 11.2. Survival
- Amendments; No Waivers 11.3.
- 11.4. Successors and Assigns
- Counterparts; Effectiveness; Third Party Beneficiaries 11.5.

Form of Voting Agreement

- 11.6.
- Governing Law Jurisdiction
- 11.7. Enforcement
- 11.8.
- 11.9. Entire Agreement
- Authorship; Representation by Counsel 11.10.
- 11.11. Severability
- 11.12. Waiver of Jury Trial
- Rules of Construction 11.13.
- 11.14. Affiliate Liability

EXHIBIT A

SCHEDULE A

ii

Page 33

33 39

39

42 42

42

42

42

44

45

45

46

46

46

46

48

49

49

50

51

51

53

54

54

55

55

55 55

57

60

60

60

61

61

61

61

61

61

62

62

62

62

63

63

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

This AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER (the "Agreement") is made and entered into this 30th day of October 2006, by and amongTrammell Crow Company, a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), CB Richard Ellis Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Parent"), and A-2 Acquisition Corp., a Delaware corporation wholly owned, directly or indirectly, by Parent ("Acquiror").

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of the Company has (i) determined that the Merger (as defined herein) is advisable and in the best interest of the Company Stockholders (as defined below), and (ii) approved the Merger;

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of each of Parent and Acquiror has (i) determined that the Merger is advisable and in the best interest of its respective stockholders, and (ii) approved the Merger;

WHEREAS, contemporaneously with the execution of this Agreement, certain employees of the Company identified on Schedule A hereto have entered into employment agreements with Parent effected as amendments to existing employment agreements with the Company pursuant to which CB Richard Ellis, Inc. shall assume such employment agreements effective as of the Effective Time (as defined below);

WHEREAS, contemporaneously with the execution of this Agreement, certain Company Stockholders (as defined below) have entered into voting agreements with Parent, Acquiror and the Company (the "**Voting Agreements**"), each of which is in the form attached hereto as *Exhibit A*, pursuant to which, among other things, such Company Stockholders have agreed to vote their Company Shares (as defined below) in favor of adopting and approving this Agreement and the Merger; and

WHEREAS, by resolutions duly adopted, the respective Boards of Directors of the Company, Parent and Acquiror have approved and adopted this Agreement and the transactions and other agreements contemplated hereby.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and promises contained herein, and intending to be legally bound, the parties hereto agree as set forth below.

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

1.1. Definitions.

(a) As used herein, the following terms have the meanings set forth below:

"Acquiror Share" means one share of common stock of Acquiror, \$0.01 par value per share.

"Acquisition Proposal" means, other than the Merger, any offer or proposal (whether or not in writing) regarding any of the following: (a) the acquisition by a Third Party of beneficial ownership (as defined in Rule 13d-3 as promulgated by the SEC under the Exchange Act) of more than twenty percent (20%) of the outstanding shares of any class of Equity Interests of the Company, whether from the Company or pursuant to a tender offer or exchange offer or otherwise, (b) a merger, consolidation, business combination, reorganization, recapitalization or similar transaction involving the Company or any Significant Subsidiary of the Company, (c) a liquidation or dissolution of the Company or any Significant Subsidiary of the Company, or (d) any sale, lease, exchange or other disposition of assets (including the sale, lease, exchange or other disposition of Equity Interests of one or more Company Subsidiaries) that would result in a Third Party acquiring more than twenty percent (20%) of the fair market value on a consolidated basis of the assets of the Company and Company Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, immediately prior to such transaction; *provided, however*, that an Acquisition

Proposal shall not include the sale, lease, exchange, transfer or other disposition of one or more development or investment properties (whether through the direct sale, exchange, transfer or other disposition of such properties or the direct sale, exchange, transfer or other disposition of one or more Special Purpose Vehicles that own such properties) in the Ordinary Course of Business of the Development and Investment Group.

"Affiliate" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person, directly or indirectly, controlling, controlled by, or under common control with, such first Person. For purposes of this definition, the term "control" (including the correlative terms "controlling", "controlled by" and "under common control with") means the possession, direct or indirect, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.

"Alliance Agreements" means the Company's alliance or affiliation agreements with Savills plc, J.J. Barnicke and Grant Samuels.

"Antitrust Laws" means the Sherman Antitrust Act, the Clayton Antitrust Act, the HSR Act, the Federal Trade Commission Act and all other federal, state and foreign Laws that are designed or intended to prohibit, restrict or regulate actions having the purpose or effect of monopolization or restriction of trade or business or competition through merger or acquisition, each as amended.

"Business Day" means any day, other than a Saturday, Sunday or one on which banks are authorized by Law to be closed in Dallas, Texas or Los Angeles, California.

"Code" means the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, together with the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Company Balance Sheet" means the Company's consolidated balance sheet included in the Company 10-K, as amended, relating to its fiscal year ended on December 31, 2005.

"Company Charter" means the certificate of incorporation of the Company.

"Company Damages" means any loss or damage of any nature suffered as a result of the breach by Parent or Acquiror of this Agreement or any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement contained in this Agreement.

"Company Entities" means, collectively, the Company Subsidiaries, Special Purpose Vehicles and the Company Minority Investments.

"Company Material Adverse Effect" means any material adverse effect on (a) the business, assets, liabilities, financial condition or results of operations of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole (but with respect to Project Entities and Company Minority Investments, only to the extent of such effects on the Company's direct or indirect Equity Interests therein and/or on the obligations or liabilities of the Company and its Subsidiaries that are not Project Entities or Company Minority Investments), or (b) the ability of the Company to perform its obligations under this Agreement or the other agreements and transactions contemplated hereby to which it is a party; *provided, however*, that, in determining whether there has been a Company Material Adverse Effect or whether a Company Material Adverse Effect would be reasonably likely to occur, this definition shall exclude any material adverse effect to the extent arising out of, attributable to or resulting from:

(i) any generally applicable change in Law or GAAP or interpretation of any thereof;

(ii) (A) any public announcement prior to the date of this Agreement of discussions among the parties hereto regarding the transactions contemplated hereby, (B) the announcement of this Agreement, (C) the pendency of the consummation of the Merger or the transactions contemplated hereby, or (D) any suit, action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby (other than causes of action brought by Parent or Acquiror for breach of this Agreement);

(iii) actions or inactions specifically permitted by a prior written waiver by Parent of performance by the Company of any of its obligations under this Agreement;

(iv) changes in conditions generally affecting the industries in which the Company and its Subsidiaries conduct their business;

(v) general economic, political or financial market conditions;

(vi) any outbreak or escalation of hostilities (including, without limitation, any declaration of war by the U.S. Congress) or acts of terrorism;

(vii) the termination after the date of this Agreement of any employee's or independent contractor's employment by, or independent contractor relationship with, the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or any notice thereof, other than as a result of any breach by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries of the terms of this Agreement;

(viii) the failure of the Company or any Company Subsidiary to comply with any applicable requirements of any international or foreign Laws arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby;

(ix) the failure of the Company or any Company Subsidiary to obtain any consent, approval, action, authorization or permit of any Third Party with respect to any Contract set forth in Section 4.4 of the Company Disclosure Schedule arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or transactions contemplated hereby;

(x) the cancellation after the date hereof or notice of cancellation after the date hereof of third-party property management, construction management, building management, development management or brokerage Contracts to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is or may become a party unless the applicable Contract would have been cancelled by the counterparty thereto regardless of this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any discussions or negotiations relating thereto; *provided*, that it shall be presumed that any such cancellation resulted from or was due to this Agreement, the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any discussions or negotiations relating thereto unless Parent proves that the Contract would have been cancelled regardless of this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any discussions or negotiations relating thereto;

(xi) any termination of any of the Alliance Agreements, the Meghraj Joint Venture or Krombach Joint Venture by a counterparty thereto, or the exercise of any purchase or sale rights by the counterparties thereto;

(xii) the termination of any agreements relating to Special Purpose Vehicles or the liquidation or dissolution of any Special Purpose Vehicles, in each case, in the Ordinary Course of Business;

(xiii) any (A) required change in accounting method with respect to the Company's Equity Interest in Savills plc, (B) adverse change in the market price or trading volume of the ordinary shares of Savills plc or (C) adverse change in the business, assets, liabilities, financial condition or results of operations of Savills plc;

(xiv) any adverse change in the market price or trading volume of the Company Shares after the date hereof; *provided*, that the underlying cause of any such change may be taken into consideration in making such determination;

(xv) any failure by the Company to meet internal projections or forecasts or Third Party published estimates of revenue or earnings predictions for any period ending on or after the date hereof; *provided*, that the underlying cause of any such failure may be taken into consideration in making such determination;

(xvi) any expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation, documentation and execution of this Agreement, the actions required by Sections 6.1 through 6.6 (inclusive) and Article 8 and the consummation of the Merger, including, as a result of the Company's entry into, and the payment of any amounts due to, or

the provision of any other benefits (including benefits relating to acceleration of stock options) to, any officers or employees under employment contracts, non-competition agreements, employee benefit plans, severance, bonus or retention arrangements or other arrangements in existence as of the date of this Agreement or as disclosed in this Agreement, in each case to the extent that the foregoing do not constitute a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement set forth in this Agreement; or

(xvii) (A) the taking of any action outside the Ordinary Course of Business required by this Agreement, or (B) the failure to take any action prohibited by this Agreement.

"Company Minority Investment" means a Minority Investment of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries that does not meet the definition of a Special Purpose Vehicle.

"Company Option" means any option to purchase Company Shares, whether granted pursuant to the Company Options Plans or otherwise, but excluding purchase rights under Purchase Plans.

"Company Option Plans" means the Company's 1997 Stock Option Plan and the Company's Long-Term Incentive Plan, each as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified.

"Company SEC Documents" means (a) the annual reports on Form 10-K of the Company for the years ended December 31, 2003, 2004 and 2005 (each a Company 10-K"), (b) the quarterly reports on Form 10-Q of the Company for the quarters ended March 31, 2006 and June 30, 2006, (c) the Company's proxy and information statements relating to meetings of, or actions taken without a meeting by, the Company Stockholders, since December 31, 2002, and (d) all other reports, filings, registration statements and other documents filed by the Company with the SEC since December 31, 2002; in each case as may be amended, including all exhibits, appendices and attachments thereto, whether filed therewith or incorporated by reference therein.

"Company Share" means one share of common stock of the Company, par value \$0.01 per share.

"Company Stockholders" means the stockholders of the Company.

"Company Subsidiary" means a Subsidiary of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

"Confidentiality Agreement" means the Confidentiality Agreement, dated as of October 18, 2005, between Parent and the Company, as amended and supplemented on October 9, 2006.

"Contract" means any contract, agreement, arrangement, commitment, letter of intent, memorandum of understanding, license, lease, promise, instrument, or other similar understanding, whether written or oral, in each case that is legally binding as of the date in question.

"Credit Agreements" means (i) the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 28, 2005, among the Company, Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent, swing line lender and issuing bank, and the other lender parties thereto, as amended through the date hereof and (ii) the Letter Agreement, dated June 15, 2006, between Trammell Crow Company (UK) Limited and The Royal Bank of Scotland.

"Development and Investment Activities" means the real estate development and investment activities conducted by the Company primarily through its Development and Investment Group in the Ordinary Course of Business.

"Development and Investment Group" means the Company's Development and Investment group described in the Company 10-K through which the Company conducts Development and Investment Activities.

"Environmental Laws" shall mean all Laws relating to the protection of the indoor or outdoor environment (including, without limitation, the quality of the ambient air, soil, surface water or groundwater, natural resources or human health or safety).

"Environmental Permits" shall mean all permits, licenses, registrations, and other authorizations required under applicable Environmental Laws.

"Equity Interest" means, with respect to any Person, any and all shares, interests, participations, rights in, or other equivalents (however designated and whether voting or non-voting) of, such Person's capital stock or other equity interests (including partnership or membership interests in a partnership or limited liability company or any other interest or participation that confers on a Person the right to receive a share of the profits and losses, or distributions of assets, of the issuing Person), whether outstanding on the date hereof or issued after the date hereof.

"Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"GAAP" means United States generally accepted accounting principles, applied on a consistent basis.

"Governmental Entity" means any federal, state, local, international or foreign governmental authority, any transgovernmental authority or any court, administrative or regulatory agency or commission or other governmental authority, agency or body.

"HSR Act" means Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended.

"Indebtedness" means all indebtedness for borrowed money.

"Independent Contractor" means brokers, managers or developers who are properly classified as "independent contractors" rather than "employees" for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

"Initiation Date" means (A) the first date after the date hereof on which Parent shall have received the Required Financial Information with respect to applicable financial periods ending on and prior to September 30, 2006 that the Company is required to provide pursuant to Section 8.8; *provided* that, anything in the foregoing clause (A) to the contrary notwithstanding, (B) beginning on (and including) February 15, 2007, if the Closing Date does not occur on or prior to February 14, 2007, then in lieu of the date determined pursuant to clause (A) the Initiation Date shall be the later of (i) the first date on which Parent shall have received the Required Financial Information with respect to financial periods ending on and prior to December 31, 2006 that the Company is required to provide pursuant to Section 8.8 or (ii) March 1, 2007 (unless (x) Parent's or Acquiror's material breach of, or failure to perform in any material respect, any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement set forth in this Agreement was the principal cause of the failure of the Closing to occur on or before February 14, 2007 and (y) the conditions set forth in Sections 9.1 and 9.3 (other than the delivery by the Company of the foregoing clauses (A) and (B) to the contrary notwithstanding, (C) beginning on (and including) May 16, 2007, if the Closing Date does not occur on or prior to May 15, 2007, then in lieu of the date determined pursuant to clause (B) the Initiation Date shall be the later of (1) the first date on which Parent shall have received the Required Financial Information with respect to financial periods ending on and prior to May 15, 2007, any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement set forth in this Agreement was the principal cause (A) and (B) to the contrary notwithstanding, (C) beginning on (and including) May 16, 2007, if the Closing Date does not occur on or prior to May 15, 2007, then in lieu of the date determined pursuant to clause (B) the Initiation Date shall be the later of (1) the first date on

"Knowledge" means, with respect to the matter in question, if any of the employees of the Company listed in Section 1.1 of the Company Disclosure Schedule or of Parent or Acquiror listed in Section 1.1 of the Parent and Acquiror Disclosure Schedule, has actual knowledge, without investigation, of the matter.

"Krombach Joint Venture" means "Krombach Trammell Crow, L.L.C."

"Law" means any federal, state, local, international or foreign (including the European Union) law (including common law), rule, regulation, judgment, code, ruling, statute, order, directives, decree, injunction or ordinance or other legal requirement.

"Lien" means, with respect to any asset, any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge, security interest or encumbrance of any kind in respect of an asset.

"Marketing Period" means the first period of thirty-seven (37) consecutive calendar days after the Initiation Date; provided, that (i) if the Marketing Period would otherwise terminate on any day from and including December 21, 2006 through and including January 2, 2007, then the Marketing Period shall end on January 3, 2007, (ii) the Marketing Period shall not be deemed to have commenced if, prior to the completion of the Marketing Period, Ernst & Young LLP shall have withdrawn its audit opinion with respect to any financial statements contained in the Required Financial Information or indicated that such audit opinion should not be relied upon, and (iii) the Marketing Period shall not terminate any earlier than December 18, 2006.

"Materials of Environmental Concern" means any substance or waste defined or regulated as hazardous, acutely hazardous, or toxic substance or waste (or any other words of similar import) under Environmental Laws (including the federal Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, as amended, and the federal Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, as amended) and any other material or organism that would be reasonably expected to result in liability under any Environmental Law (including oil, petroleum products, asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyls and mold).

"Meghraj Joint Venture" means "Trammell Crow Meghraj".

"Minority Investments" means, with respect to any Person, any corporation or other entity (including a division or line of business of such corporation or other entity) (A) of which such Person and/or any of its Subsidiaries beneficially owns a portion of the Equity Interests that is insufficient to make such corporation or other entity a Subsidiary of such Person, and (B) over which such Person and/or any of its Subsidiaries does not exercise control.

"Ordinary Course of Business" means, with respect to a Person, the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice of such Person and its Subsidiaries.

"Organizational Documents" means, with respect to a Person, the articles of incorporation, certificate of incorporation, charter, bylaws, articles of formation, articles of association, regulations, operating agreement, certificate of limited partnership, partnership agreement, limited liability company agreement and all other similar documents, instruments or certificates executed, adopted, or filed in connection with the creation, formation, or organization of such Person, including any amendments thereto.

"Parent Material Adverse Effect" means any result, occurrence, condition, fact, change, violation, event or effect of any of the foregoing that, individually or in the aggregate with any such other results, occurrences, conditions, facts, changes, violations, events or effects, prevents or materially impairs the ability of Parent or Acquiror to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement in accordance with the terms hereof.

"Parent SEC Documents" means (a) the annual reports on Form 10-K of Parent for the year ended December 31, 2005, (b) the quarterly reports on Form 10-Q of Parent for the quarters ended March 31, 2006 and

June 30, 2006, (c) Parent's proxy and information statements relating to meetings of, or actions taken without a meeting by, the stockholders of Parent, since December 31, 2004, and (d) all other reports, filings, registration statements and other documents filed by Parent with the SEC since December 31, 2004; in each case as may be amended, including all exhibits, appendices and attachments thereto, whether filed therewith or incorporated by reference therein.

"Permitted Liens" means (a) Liens for utilities and current Taxes not yet due and payable, (b) mechanics', carriers', workers', repairers', materialmen's, warehousemen's and other similar Liens arising or incurred in the Ordinary Course of Business, (c) Liens for Taxes being contested in good faith for which appropriate reserves have been included on the balance sheet of the applicable Person, (d) easements, restrictions, covenants or rights of way currently of record against any of the Owned Real Property which do not interfere with, or increase the cost of operation of, the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries in any material respect or materially affect the value or marketability of such Owned Real Property and (f) Liens under the Credit Agreements.

"Person" means an individual, corporation, limited liability company, partnership, association, trust or any other entity or organization, including any Governmental Entity.

"Project Entity" means a Special Purpose Vehicle that owns a Development and Investment Activities project or is the general partner of any such Special Purpose Vehicle and shall include Trammell Crow Investment Fund II, L.P., Trammell Crow Investment Fund III L.P., Trammell Crow Investment Fund IV, L.P., Trammell Crow Investment Fund V, L.P. and TCC-Lion Industrial, LLC.

"Proxy Statement" means the proxy statement to be mailed to the Company Stockholders in connection with the Company Stockholder Approval, together with any amendments or supplements thereto.

"SEC" means the Securities and Exchange Commission.

"Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Significant Subsidiary" means a "significant subsidiary" as such term is defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

"Special Purpose Vehicle" means any Company Subsidiary or Company Minority Investment whose activities with respect to the Company are limited to, and whose assets are used only in connection with, the Company's Development and Investment Activities.

"SPV Guarantees" means, collectively, (i) completion or performance guarantees guarantees guaranteeing the obligations of a Project Entity, (ii) budget guarantees guarantees guarantees of a Project Entity, and (iii) other guarantees or similar obligations entered into in the course of Development and Investment Activities with respect to the obligations of Project Entities for environmental claims, fraud, misapplication of cash and failure to comply with bankruptcy remote and special purpose entity requirements.

"Stockholders" means Company Stockholders.

"Subsidiary" means, with respect to any Person, any corporation, limited liability company, partnership or other entity (including joint ventures) of which such Person, directly or indirectly, (a) has the right or ability to elect, designate or appoint a majority of the board of directors or other Persons performing similar functions for such entity, whether as a result of the beneficial ownership of Equity Interests, contractual rights or otherwise or (b) beneficially owns a majority of the voting Equity Interests (including general partner Equity Interests).

"Superior Proposal" means any Acquisition Proposal (with all of the percentages included in the definition of Acquisition Proposal increased to fifty percent (50%) for purposes of this definition) that the Company's Board of Directors concludes in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel and financial advisors, (a) is on terms that are more favorable, from a financial point of view, to the Company Stockholders than the terms of the Merger (including any written proposal by Parent and Acquiror received by the Company to amend the terms of this Agreement) (taking into account all legal, financial, regulatory and other aspects of the proposal, including to the extent financing is required, the terms and conditions of the proposed financing); and (b) is reasonably capable of being consummated.

"Taxes" means all United States federal, state, local or foreign income, profits, estimated gross receipts, windfall profits, environmental (including taxes under Section 59A of the Code), severance, property, intangible property, occupation, production, sales, use, license, excise, emergency excise, franchise, capital gains, capital stock, employment, withholding, social security (or similar), disability, transfer, registration, stamp, payroll, employer insurance, goods and services, value added, alternative or addon minimum tax, estimated, or any other tax, custom, duty or governmental fee, or other like assessment or charge of any kind whatsoever, together with any interest, penalties, fines, related liabilities or additions to tax that may become payable in respect therefor imposed by any Governmental Entity, whether disputed or not.

"Third Party" means a Person (or group of Persons) other than Parent, Acquiror or any of their respective Subsidiaries.

"WARN" means the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act, as amended.

(b) Each of the following terms is defined in the Section set forth opposite such term:

Term	Section
Trammell Crow Bank	4.16(a)
2006 Budget	6.1(a)(ix)
2006 Plans	7.2(c)
Acquiror	Preamble
Acquiror Share	1.1(a)
Acquisition Proposal	1.1(a)
Affiliate	1.1(a)
Agreement	Preamble
Alliance Agreements	1.1(a)
Alternative Financing	8.8(a)
Antitrust Conditions	8.2(h)
Antitrust Division	8.1(b)
Antitrust Laws	1.1(a)
Business Day	1.1(a)
Book-Entry Shares	3.4(a)
Capital Commitments	6.1(b)
Capital Investments	6.1(b)
Certificate of Merger	2.1(b)
Certificates	3.4(a)
Claim	4.10
Closing	2.1(d)
Closing Date	2.1(d)
Code	1.1(a)
Commitment Letter	5.5
Company	Preamble
Company 10-K	1.1(a)

Term	Section
Company 401(k) Plan	7.2(c)
Company Balance Sheet	1.1(a)
Company Charter	1.1(a)
Company Damages	1.1(a)
Company Employees	4.12(a)
Company Entities	1.1(a)
Company Independent Contractors	4.12(a)
Company Intellectual Property	4.15
Company Minority Investment	1.1(a)
Company Material Adverse Effect	1.1(a)
Company Option	1.1(a)
Company Option Plans	1.1(a)
Company Plans	4.12(a)
Company Preferred Stock	4.5(a)
Company Recommendation	4.23(b)
Company Returns	4.11(a)
Company SEC Documents	1.1(a)
Company Securities	4.5(b)
Company Share	1.1(a)
Company Stockholder Approval	4.23(a)
Company Stockholder Meeting	6.2
Company Stockholders	1.1(a)
Company Subsidiary	1.1(a)
Company Termination Fee	10.2(b)(i)
Confidentiality Agreement	10.2(0)(1) 1.1(a)
Consent Solicitation	7.4(a)
Continuing Employees	7.2(a)
Contract	1.1(a)
Controlled Group	4.12(c)(iii)
Credit Agreements	4.12(C)(III) 1.1(a)
Debt Tender Offer	7.4(a)
Default	4.18(c)
Development and Investment Activities	4.18(C) 1.1(a)
Development and Investment Activities	1.1(a) 1.1(a)
DGCL	2.1(a)
Dissenting Shares	2.1(a) 3.6(a)
Effective Time	
End Date	2.1(b)
Environmental Laws	10.1(b)(i)
Environmental Permits	1.1(a)
	1.1(a)
Equity Interest ERISA	1.1(a)
	4.12(a)
Exchange Act	1.1(a)
Exchange Agent	3.4(a)
Exchange Fund	3.4(a)
Exclusivity Arrangement	4.18(c)
³ inancing	5.5
Foreign Benefit Plans	4.12(i)
TC	8.1(b)
GAAP	1.1(a)
Governmental Entity	1.1(a)

Term	Section
HSR Act	1.1(a)
Indebtedness	1.1(a)
Indemnified Parties	7.1(b)
Indenture	7.4(b)
Independent Contractor	1.1(a)
Initiation Date	1.1(a)
Joint Defense Agreement	8.2(c)
Minority Investment	1.1(a)
Knowledge	1.1(a)
Krombach Joint Venture	1.1(a)
Labor Laws	4.17(a)
Law	1.1(a)
Leased Property	4.19(a)
Leases	4.19(a)
Lender	5.5
Lien	1.1(a)
Marketing Period	1.1(a)
Matching Bid	6.3(b)
Material Contract	4.18(a)
Materials of Environmental Concern	1.1(a)
Meghraj Joint Venture	1.1(a) 1.1(a)
Merger	2.1(a)
Merger Consideration	
	3.3
Minority Investments	1.1(a)
Modified Superior Proposal	6.3(d)
Notes	7.4(a)
Notice of Superior Proposal	6.3(d)
Drder	4.10
Ordinary Course of Business	1.1(a)
Organizational Documents	1.1(a)
Owned Real Property	4.19(b)
Parent	Preamble
Parent Antitrust Termination Fee	10.2(c)
Parent Breach Termination Fee	10.2(d)
Parent Liability Cap	10.2(g)
Parent Litigation	5.10
Parent Material Adverse Effect	1.1(a)
Parent Party	10.2(d)
Parent SEC Documents	1.1(a)
Participation Agreements	4.19(g)
Participation Party	4.19(g)
Permits	4.13(b)
Permitted Actions	6.3(a)(iv)
Permitted Liens	1.1(a)
Person	1.1(a)
Project Entities	1.1(a)
Proxy Statement	1.1(a) 1.1(a)
Purchase Plans	3.5(b)
Real Property	4.19(b)
Representatives	6.3(a)
Requested Consents	7.4(a)

Term	Section
Required Financial Information	8.8(b)(ii)
Restricted Share	3.5(c)
SEC	1.1(a)
Secretary of State	2.1(b)
Securities Act	1.1(a)
Services	7.4
Significant Subsidiary	1.1(a)
Special Purpose Vehicle	1.1(a)
SPV Guarantees	1.1(a)
Stock Plan Suspension Date	3.5(b)
Stockholders	1.1(a)
Subsidiary	1.1(a)
Superior Proposal	1.1(a)
Surviving Corporation	2.1(a)
Taxes	1.1(a)
Tendered Notes	7.4(a)
Third Party	1.1(a)
Title Insurance Policy	4.19(b)
Transfer Taxes	7.3
Unit	3.5(d)
Voting Agreements	Recitals
WARN	1.1(a)

ARTICLE 2

THE MERGER

2.1. The Merger.

(a) At the Effective Time, Acquiror shall be merged with and into the Company (the 'Merger') in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement and the Delaware General Corporation Law (as amended, the "DGCL"), at which time the separate corporate existence of Acquiror shall cease and the Company shall continue its existence. In its capacity as the corporation surviving the Merger, this Agreement sometimes refers to the Company as the "Surviving Corporation."

(b) On the Closing Date, the Company and Acquiror will file a certificate of merger or other appropriate documents (the 'Certificate of Merger') with the Delaware Secretary of State (the "Secretary of State") and make all other filings or recordings required by the DGCL in connection with the Merger. The Merger shall become effective on the date and at the time when the Certificate of Merger is duly filed with and accepted by the Secretary of State, or at such later date and time as is agreed upon by the parties and specified in the Certificate of Merger (such date and time as the Merger becomes effective is referred to herein as the "Effective Time").

(c) From and after the Effective Time, the Merger shall have the effects set forth in the DGCL.

(d) The closing of the Merger (the "**Closing**") shall be held at the offices of Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, 2550 Hanover Street, Palo Alto, California 94304 (or such other place as agreed by the parties) at 8:00 a.m., Pacific time, on the second Business Day on which all of the conditions set forth in Article 9 (other than those conditions that by their nature are to be satisfied at the Closing) capable of satisfaction prior to the Closing (it being understood that the occurrence of the Closing shall remain subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions that by their terms are to be satisfied at Closing) are satisfied or waived by the party or parties permitted to do so, unless the parties hereto agree to another date and time; *provided*, *however*, that Parent and Acquiror shall not be required to effect the Closing prior to the later of (i) the earlier of (A) a date during the Marketing Period specified by Parent

on no less than three (3) Business Days' prior written notice to the Company and (B) the end of the Marketing Period and (ii) the earlier of (x) the first date on which the Requested Consents shall have been obtained and the Debt Tender Offer completed or (y) March 19, 2007. The date upon which the Closing occurs is hereinafter referred to as the "Closing Date".

2.2. Organizational Documents. The Certificate of Merger shall provide that at the Effective Time (a) the Company's certificate of incorporation in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's certificate of incorporation and (b) the Acquiror's by-laws in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's by-laws, in each case until amended in accordance with applicable Law; provided, however, that any such amendment shall not amend the certificate of incorporation or by-laws in a manner prohibited by or inconsistent with Section 7.1.

2.3. Directors and Officers. From and after the Effective Time (until such time as their successors are duly elected or appointed and qualified), (A) Acquiror's directors at the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the Surviving Corporation's directors and (B) the Company's officers immed

ARTICLE 3

CONVERSION OF SECURITIES AND RELATED MATTERS

3.1. *Capital Stock of Acquiror*. As of the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the holder of any Company Share or Acquiror Share, each Acquiror Share issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be converted into one share of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Surviving Corporation.

3.2. Cancellation of Treasury Stock and Acquiror-Owned Shares. As of the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the holder of any Company Share or Acquiror Share, each Company Share held by the Company as treasury stock or owned by Parent or any Subsidiary of Parent immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be canceled and retired, and no payment shall be made or consideration delivered or deliverable in respect thereof.

3.3. Conversion of Company Shares. As of the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the holder of any Company Share or Acquiror Share, each Company Share (excluding any Restricted Shares whose restrictions do not lapse as of the Effective Time) issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than (a) shares to be cancelled in accordance with Section 3.2 and (b) Dissenting Shares) shall be converted into the right to receive in cash, without interest, an amount equal to \$49.51 (the "Merger Consideration").

3.4. Exchange of Certificates.

(a) Prior to the Effective Time, Acquiror shall appoint a bank or trust company reasonably acceptable to the Company as an agent (the **Exchange Agent**") for the benefit of holders of Company Shares for the purpose of exchanging, pursuant to this Article 3, certificates representing the Company Shares (the "**Certificates**") and Company Shares represented by book-entry ("**Book-Entry Shares**"). On the Closing Date, Parent will, and will cause Acquiror to, make available to and deposit with the Exchange Agent the aggregate Merger Consideration to be paid in respect of Company Shares pursuant to this Article 3 (the "**Exchange Fund**"), and except as contemplated by Section 3.4(e) or Section 3.4(g) hereof, the Exchange Fund shall not be used for any other purpose. The Exchange Agent shall invest the Merger Consideration as directed by the Acquiror or the Surviving Corporation, as the case may be, on a daily basis. Any interest and other income resulting from such investments shall be paid to the Surviving Corporation. To the extent that there are losses with respect to such investments, or the Exchange Fund diminishes for other reasons below the level required to make prompt payments of the Merger Consideration as contemplated hereby, Parent and the Surviving Corporation shall promptly replace or restore the portion of the Exchange Fund lost through investments or other events so as to ensure that the Exchange Fund is, at all times, maintained at a level sufficient to make such payments.

(b) As promptly as practicable after the Effective Time but not later than ten (10) Business Days thereafter, the Surviving Corporation shall send, or shall cause the Exchange Agent to send, to each record holder of Certificates and each holder of Book-Entry Shares a letter of transmittal and instructions (which shall be in customary form and specify that delivery shall be effected, and risk of loss and title shall pass, only upon delivery of the Certificates to the Exchange Agent or, in the case of Book-Entry Shares, upon adherence to the procedures set forth in the Letter of Transmittal), for use in the exchange contemplated by this Section 3.4. Upon surrender of a Certificate or Book-Entry Share to the Exchange Agent, together with a duly executed letter of transmittal, the holder shall be entitled to receive, in exchange therefor, the Merger Consideration as provided in this Article 3 in respect of the Company Shares represented by the Certificate or the Book-Entry Share, after giving effect to any required withholding Tax. Until surrendered as contemplated by this Section 3.4, each Certificate and Book-Entry Share shall be deemed after the Effective Time to represent only the right to receive the Merger Consideration.

(c) All cash paid upon surrender of Certificates or Book-Entry Shares in accordance with the terms hereof shall be deemed to have been issued in full satisfaction of all rights pertaining to Company Shares represented thereby. From and after the Effective Time, the holders of Certificates or Book-Entry Shares shall cease to have any rights with respect to Company Shares, except as otherwise provided herein or by applicable Law. As of the Effective Time, the stock transfer books of the Company shall be closed and there shall be no further registration of transfers on the Company's stock transfer books or by book-entry of any Company Shares, other than transfers that occurred before the Effective Time. If, after the Effective Time, Certificates or Book-Entry Shares are presented to the Surviving Corporation for any reason, they shall be canceled and exchanged as provided in this Section 3.4.

(d) If payment of the Merger Consideration in respect of Company Shares is to be made to a Person other than the Person in whose name a surrendered Certificate or Book-Entry Share is registered, it shall be a condition to such payment that the Certificate or Book-Entry Share so surrendered shall be properly endorsed or shall be otherwise in proper form for transfer and that the Person requesting such payment shall have paid any transfer and other Taxes required by reason of such payment in a name other than that of the registered holder of the Certificate or Book-Entry Share surrendered or shall have established to the satisfaction of the Surviving Corporation or the Exchange Agent that such Taxes either have been paid or are not payable.

(e) Upon the request of the Surviving Corporation, the Exchange Agent shall deliver to the Surviving Corporation any portion of the Merger Consideration made available to the Exchange Agent pursuant to this Section 3.4 that remains undistributed to holders of Company Shares six (6) months after the Effective Time. Holders of Certificates who have not complied with this Section 3.4 prior to the demand by the Surviving Corporation shall thereafter look only to Parent and the Surviving Corporation for payment of any claim to the Merger Consideration.

(f) None of Acquiror, Parent, the Surviving Corporation or the Exchange Agent shall be liable to any Person in respect of any Company Shares (or dividends or distributions with respect thereto) for any amounts paid to a public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar Law.

(g) Each of the Surviving Corporation and Exchange Agent shall be entitled to deduct and withhold from the Merger Consideration or amounts otherwise payable hereunder to any Person (including amounts payable under Article 3) any amounts that it is required to deduct and withhold with respect to payment under any applicable provision of federal, state, local or foreign income tax Law and shall make any required filings with the appropriate tax authorities with respect to such withholding. To the extent that the Surviving Corporation or Exchange Agent withholds those amounts, the withheld amounts shall be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to the holder of Company Shares in respect of which deduction and withholding was made by the Surviving Corporation or Exchange Agent, as the case may be.

(h) If any Certificate has been or is claimed to have been lost, stolen or destroyed, upon the making of an affidavit of that fact by the Person claiming that a Certificate has been lost, stolen or destroyed and, if required by the Surviving Corporation, the posting by such Person of a bond, in such reasonable amount as the Surviving Corporation may direct, as indemnity against any claim that may be made against it with respect to that Certificate, the Exchange Agent will deliver to such Person in exchange for such lost, stolen or destroyed Certificate, the proper amount of the Merger Consideration.

3.5. Company Stock Options and Other Awards.

(a) Each outstanding Company Option shall automatically be converted at the Effective Time, pursuant to the terms thereof, into the right to receive a cash payment from the Surviving Corporation, payable as soon as practicable following the vesting and exercise of the Company Option, equal to an amount per Company Share subject to such Company Option equal to the excess, if any, of (i) the Merger Consideration over (ii) the exercise price per Company Share subject to such vested and exercised Company Option, less any applicable withholding taxes (the "**Option Consideration**"). Outstanding unvested Company Options will continue to vest and become exercisable for the Option Consideration in accordance with the terms of the Contract between the Company and the holder in effect as of the date hereof evidencing such Company Options on or after the Effective Time in accordance with the terms and conditions thereof. Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall notify the holders of Company Options of the Surviving Corporation's withholding obligations with respect to such Company Options arising on or after the Effective Time.

(b) Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall take all necessary action under all stock purchase plans in place at the Company or any of its Subsidiaries relating to Company Shares (including the **Trammell Crow Company** Employee Stock Purchase Plan) (collectively, "**Purchase Plans**") to provide that (i) all participants' rights under all current offering periods shall terminate at the end of the next payroll date following the date hereof (the "**Stock Plan Suspension Date**"), but in no event later than December 31, 2006, and all accumulated payroll deductions allocated to each participant's account under the Purchase Plans shall thereupon be used to purchase from the Company whole Company Shares at a price determined under the terms of the Purchase Plans for the offering period using the Stock Plan Suspension Date as the final purchase date and (ii) as of the close of business on the Business Day immediately prior to the Effective Time, the Purchase Plans will terminate. At the Effective Time, any Company Common Stock acquired under the Purchase Plans will be treated as provided in Section 3.3. The Company shall take all necessary action so that as of the date hereof no new offering is made and no offering period commences under the Purchase Plans.

(c) Each Company Share outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (but excluding any Company Options provided for pursuant to Section 3.5(a) and Restricted Shares not excluded from Section 3.3 (whose restrictions lapse as of the Effective Time)) that is subject to, and after the Effective Time pursuant to its terms will remain subject to, vesting or other lapse restrictions pursuant to any Company Option Plan or any applicable restricted stock award agreement (each a "**Restricted Share**") shall be converted, at the Effective Time, into the right to receive a cash amount from the Surviving Corporation equal to the Merger Consideration, less any applicable withholding taxes, as soon as administratively feasible following the vesting of such Restricted Share, provided that the payment of such cash amount shall remain subject to the same terms and conditions (including vesting conditions) as were in effect with respect to such Company Share immediately prior to the Effective Time. The Surviving Corporation and Parent shall take all corporate action necessary to reserve sufficient cash for payment upon the settlement of such Restricted Shares after the Effective Time upon vesting thereof in accordance with the terms and conditions of such Restricted Shares.

(d) Each Company Share underlying the performance unit awards set forth on Sections 4.12(b) and 4.12(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (each a "Unit") shall be converted, at the Effective Time, into the right to receive a cash amount from

the Surviving Corporation equal to the Merger Consideration, less any applicable withholding taxes, at the time set forth in and in accordance with the terms of the Contract between the Company and the holder in effect as of the date hereof evidencing such Unit; provided that the payment of such cash amount shall remain subject to the same terms and conditions of the Contract between the Company and the holder evidencing such Unit in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time. The Surviving Corporation and Parent shall take all corporate action necessary to reserve sufficient cash for payment upon the settlement of such Units on or after the Effective Time upon settlement thereof in accordance with the terms and conditions of such Units.

(e) The Company shall notify the holders of Company Options, Restricted Shares and Units, and participants under the Purchase Plans, of the impact of the Merger on their respective equity awards or participation rights.

3.6. Dissenting Shares.

(a) Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, Company Shares that are outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time and which are held by Persons who shall have properly demanded in writing appraisal for such shares in accordance with Section 262 (or any successor provision) of the DGCL (the "Dissenting Shares") shall not be converted into or represent the right to receive the Merger Consideration as provided hereunder and shall only be entitled to such rights and consideration as are granted by Section 262 (or any successor provision) of the DGCL. Such Persons shall be entitled to receive payment of the appraised value of such Company Shares in accordance with the provisions of Section 262 (or any successor provision) of the DGCL, except that all Dissenting Shares held by Persons who shall have failed to perfect or who effectively shall have withdrawn or lost their right to appraisal of such shares under Section 262 (or any successor provision) of the DGCL shall thereupon be deemed to have been converted into the right to receive the Merger Consideration gursuant to Section 3.3 hereto as of the Effective Time or the occurrence of such failure, withdrawal or loss, whichever occurs later.

(b) The Company shall give Acquiror (i) prompt notice of any demands for appraisal received by the Company, withdrawals of such demands and any other instruments served pursuant to the DGCL and received by the Company and (ii) the opportunity to participate in all negotiations and proceedings with respect to demands for appraisal or the payment of the fair cash value of any such shares under the DGCL. Other than pursuant to a court order, the Company shall not, except with the prior written consent of Acquiror, make any payment with respect to any demands for appraisal or the payment of the fair cash value of any such shares or offer to settle or settle any such demands.

ARTICLE 4

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY

Except (i) as disclosed in the Company SEC Documents filed with the SEC after January 1, 2006 and prior to the date of this Agreement with respect to information that is reasonably apparent on its face to relate to the representations and warranties contained in this Article 4 (excluding any disclosures set forth in any risk factor section thereof, in any section relating to forward looking statements and any other disclosures included therein to the extent that they are cautionary, predictive or forward looking in nature) or (ii) as disclosed in the Company Disclosure Schedule attached hereto, the Company represents and warrants to Parent and Acquiror as set forth below:

4.1. Corporate Existence and Power. The Company is a corporation, duly incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of the State of Delaware, and has all corporate powers and authority required to own, lease and operate its properties and assets and to carry on its business as now conducted. The Company is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation and is in good standing in each jurisdiction where the character of the property and assets owned, leased or operated by it or the nature of its activities makes qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so qualified would not be

reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. The Company is not in violation of any provision of its Organizational Documents, and the Company has made available to Parent true and correct copies of its Organizational Documents.

4.2. Corporate Authorization. The execution, delivery and performance by the Company of this Agreement and the consummation by the Company of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby are within the Company's corporate powers and, except for the Company Stockholder Approval and the filing and recordation of the Certificate of Merger in accordance with the DGCL, have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary corporate action and no other corporate proceedings on the part of the Company are necessary to authorize this Agreement or to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. Subject to Section 6.3, the Board of Directors of the Company unanimously has approved and declared advisable this Agreement and has resolved to recommend that the Company Stockholders vote their shares in favor of the adoption of this Agreement constitutes the valid and binding obligation of Parent and Acquiror, constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms subject, as to enforceability, to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and other laws of general applicability relating to or affecting creditors' rights and to general principles of equity (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).

4.3. Governmental Authorization. The execution, delivery and performance by the Company of this Agreement and the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated hereby will not require with respect to the Company or any Company Subsidiary any consent, approval, action, order, authorization, or permit of, or registration, declaration or filing with, any Governmental Entity, other than (a) the filing of the Certificate of Merger in accordance with the DGCL; (b) compliance with any applicable requirements of any Antitrust Laws or any international or foreign Laws; (c) compliance with any applicable requirements of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act; (d) filings with the New York Stock Exchange; (e) such filings and approvals as may be required by any applicable state securities, "blue sky" or takeover laws; and (f) other consents, approvals, actions, orders, authorizations, permits, registrations, declarations on filings which, if not obtained or made, would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Subsidiaries has from a Governmental Entity, except where such lapses or breaches would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Subsidiaries has from a Governmental Entity, except where such lapses or breaches would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

4.4. Non-Contravention. The execution, delivery and performance by the Company of this Agreement and the consummation by the Company of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby do not and will not (a) contravene or conflict with the Organizational Documents of the Company, (b) contravene or conflict with the Organizational Documents of any Company Subsidiary, (c) assuming compliance with the matters referred to in Section 4.3, contravene or conflict with, or constitute a violation of, any provision of any Law binding upon or applicable to the Company or its Subsidiaries or by which any of their respective properties or assets is bound or affected, (d) constitute a breach of or default under (or an event that with notice or lapse of time or both would be reasonably likely to become a breach or default) or give rise (with or without notice or lapse of time or both) to a right of termination, amendment, cancellation or acceleration under any Contract binding upon the Company (including, in the case of any Contract evidencing Indebtedness or other payment obligation of any Special Purpose Vehicle, any right to claim against the Company or any Company Subsidiary or any of their respective properties or assets, or (e) result in the creation or imposition of any Lien on any asset of the Company or any Company Subsidiary, other than, in the case of clauses (b), (c), (d) and (e) taken together, any items that would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

4.5. Capitalization.

(a) The authorized capital stock of the Company consists solely of 100,000,000 Company Shares and 30,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share (the "**Company Preferred Stock**"). As of October 25, 2006, (x)(i) 36,350,819 Company Shares (including Restricted Shares) were issued and outstanding, (ii) 1,552,239 Company Shares were held by the Company in treasury and (iii) 1,724,927 were Restricted Shares, all of which have been duly authorized and validly issued and are fully paid and nonassessable and were issued free of preemptive or similar rights, (y) no shares of the Company Preferred Stock were issued or outstanding, and (z) no Company Shares were held by Company Subsidiaries. As of October 25, 2006, (i) 3,445,884 Company Shares were reserved for issuance pursuant to outstanding Company Options granted under Company Option Plans, (ii) 652,792 Common Shares were reserved for future issuance under the Company Option Plans (excluding Common Shares reserved for issuance pursuant to outstanding Company Options Plans. From June 30, 2006 until the date of this Agreement, the Company has not declared or paid any dividend or distribution in respect of any of its Equity Interests and neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has repurchased, redeemed or otherwise acquired any shares of the Company's Equity Interests, and the Company's Board of Directors has not resolved to do any of the foregoing. There are no outstanding or authorized stock appreciation, profit participation, "phantom stock," or other similar plans with respect to the Company Subsidiaries, other than incentive compensation arrangements that are not based on the market price of Company Shares and that are entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business.

(b) Except (i) as set forth in this Section 4.5 and (ii) for changes since October 25, 2006 resulting from the exercise of Company Options outstanding on that date, neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has issued, or reserved for issuance, any, and there are no outstanding, (x) Equity Interests of the Company, (y) securities of the Company or any Company Subsidiary convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for Equity Interests of the Company or (z) options, warrants or other rights to acquire from the Company or any Company Subsidiary, or obligations of the Company or any Company Subsidiary to issue, any Equity Interests of the Company or securities or other rights convertible into or exchangeable for Equity Interests of the Company Subsidiary to issue, any Equity Interests of the Company or securities or other rights convertible into or exchangeable for Equity Interests of the Company Subsidiary to issue, any Equity Interests of the Company or exchangeable for Equity Interests of the Company (y) and (z) being referred to collectively as the "**Company Securities**"). There are no outstanding Contracts or other obligations of the Company or any Company Subsidiary to repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any Company Securities.

(c) Section 4.5(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth a complete and accurate list of all outstanding Company Options and Restricted Shares as of October 25, 2006, which list sets forth the name of the holders thereof and, to the extent applicable, the exercise price or purchase price thereof, the number of Company Shares subject thereto, the schedule of vesting (including any acceleration of vesting that may result from this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby), the governing Company Option Plan with respect thereto and the expiration date thereof. The Company has no outstanding bonds, debentures, notes or other indebtedness that have the right to vote (or which is convertible into, or exchangeable for, securities having the right to vote) on any matters on which Company Stockholders may vote. All Company Options and Restricted Shares have been granted in compliance in all respects with the terms and conditions of the Company Option Plans and applicable Laws and stock exchange rules and have been accounted for correctly in all material respects in the financial statements of the Company.

4.6. Subsidiaries; Minority Investments.

(a) Each Company Subsidiary (i) is a corporation duly incorporated or an entity duly organized, and is validly existing and in good standing (except in jurisdictions where such concept does not exist) under the Laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation or organization, and has all powers and authority required to own, lease or operate its properties and assets and to carry on its business as now conducted, and (ii) has all governmental licenses, authorizations, consents and approvals required to

carry on its business as now conducted and is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation or entity and is in good standing in each jurisdiction where the character of the property and assets owned, leased or operated by it or the nature of its activities makes such qualification necessary, in each case in the foregoing clauses (i) and (ii) with exceptions which would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(b) Section 4.6(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth the name of all Company Subsidiaries and, to the extent applicable, the total number of authorized, issued and outstanding Equity Interests of each Company Subsidiary and the amount of the Company's direct or indirect ownership of Equity Interests in each Company Entity and, in the case of each Project Entity, (i) the amount of equity that the Company or any Company Subsidiary is authorized to invest in such Project Entity and (ii) the amount of Indebtedness or other payment obligation of such Project Entity that the Company or any Company Subsidiary (other than a Project Entity) is authorized to guarantee, in each case excluding obligations under SPV Guarantees. For each Company Subsidiary that is a corporation, all of the outstanding Equity Interests in such Company Subsidiary (1) have been duly authorized and validly issued and are fully paid and nonassessable, (2) if owned by the Company or any Company Subsidiary, are owned free and clear of any Lien (except for liens under the Credit Agreements), (3) are free of any preemptive or similar right, and (4) are free of any other limitation or restriction (including any limitation or restriction on the right to vote, sell or otherwise dispose of the Equity Interests). For each Company Subsidiary that is a limited liability company or partnership, all of the outstanding Equity Interests in such Company Subsidiary have been duly authorized and validly issued, and if owned by the Company or any Company Subsidiary, are owned free and clear of all Liens other than (A) Liens under the Credit Agreement, (B) Liens in favor of financing sources for the development project to which such Company Subsidiary relates and (C) Liens in favor of or against the interests of the other equity holders of such entity. The Equity Interests of each Company Subsidiary were issued in compliance with all applicable federal, state and foreign securities laws except as would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. There are no outstanding (x) securities of the Company or any Company Subsidiary (that is not a Special Purpose Vehicle) convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for Equity Interests in any Company Subsidiary (that is not a Special Purpose Vehicle), (y) options, warrants or other rights to acquire from the Company or any Company Subsidiary (that is not a Special Purpose Vehicle), or obligations of the Company or any Company Subsidiary (that is not a Special Purpose Vehicle) to issue, any Equity Interests in, or any securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for any Equity Interests in, any Company Subsidiary (that is not a Special Purpose Vehicle) or (z) Contracts of the Company or any Company Subsidiary to issue, sell, repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any Equity Interests of any Company Subsidiary (that is not a Special Purpose Vehicle).

(c) No Company Subsidiary is in violation of any provision of its Organizational Documents, other than violations which would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. Section 4.6(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists each Company Entity for which the Company has made available to the Acquiror true and correct copies of the articles or certificate of incorporation or bylaws or equivalent organizational and governing documents.

(d) Section 4.6(d) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists each Company Minority Investment owned by the Company or a Company Subsidiary (other than a Special Purpose Vehicle) and the Company or Company Subsidiary that owns such Company Minority Investment. Each Company Minority Investment is owned free and clear of any Lien (except for Liens under the Credit Agreements). Except as specifically set forth in this Section 4.6(d), the Company makes no representation with respect to the Company's or any Company Subsidiary's ownership of any Company Minority Investment or the business, assets, liabilities, financial condition or results of operations of any Company Minority Investment.

4.7. Company SEC Documents.

(a) The Company has filed all forms, reports, filings, registration statements and other documents required to be filed by it with the SEC since December 31, 2002. No Company Subsidiary is required to file any form, report, registration statement or prospectus or other document with the SEC.

(b) As of its filing date, each Company SEC Document complied as to form in all material respects with the applicable requirements of the Securities Act and/or the Exchange Act, as the case may be.

(c) No Company SEC Document filed since December 31, 2002 pursuant to the Exchange Act contained, as of its filing date, any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state any material fact necessary in order to make the statements made therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. No Company SEC Document, as amended or supplemented, if applicable, filed since December 31, 2002 pursuant to the Securities Act contained, as of the date on which the document or amendment became effective, any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading.

4.8. Financial Statements; No Material Undisclosed Liabilities.

(a) Each of the audited consolidated financial statements and unaudited consolidated interim financial statements of the Company included in the Company SEC Documents were prepared in conformity with GAAP (except as may be indicated in the notes thereto) throughout the periods involved, and each fairly presents, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of the Company and the entities that it consolidates in accordance with GAAP as of the dates thereof and their consolidated results of operations and changes in financial position for the periods then ended (subject to normal year-end adjustments and the absence of notes that may be required by GAAP in the case of any unaudited interim financial statements). The management of the Company has implemented and maintains disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) of the Exchange Act) to ensure that material information relating to the Company, including the entities that it consolidates in accordance with GAAP, is made known to the chief executive officer and the chief financial officer of the Company by others within those entities. The Company's principal executive officer and principal financial officer have disclosed, based on their most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the Company's auditors and the audit committee of the Company Board of Directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions): (A) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses within their knowledge in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Company's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and (B) any fraud that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Company's internal control over financial reporting. The Company's principal executive officer and principal financial officer have made, with respect to the Company SEC Documents, all certifications required by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and any related rules and regulations promulgated by the SEC. The Company has not identified any material weaknesses in the design or operation of the internal controls over financial reporting except as disclosed in the Company SEC Documents filed prior to the date hereof. Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries has outstanding, or has arranged any outstanding, "extensions of credit" to directors or executive officers of the Company within the meaning of Section 402 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

(b) There are no liabilities or obligations of the Company or any Company Subsidiary, of any kind whatsoever, whether accrued, contingent, absolute, determined, determinable or otherwise, other than: (i) liabilities or obligations (A) disclosed or provided for in the Company Balance Sheet or disclosed in the notes thereto or in the Company's consolidated balance sheet or disclosed in the notes thereto included in the Company's quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2006 or (B) not required by GAAP to be disclosed or provided for in a consolidated balance sheet of the

Company and that were incurred in the Ordinary Course of Business or which would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect; (ii) liabilities or obligations of Project Entities for which there is no contractual or other recourse to the Company or any Company Subsidiary that is not a Project Entity, (iii) SPV Guarantees; (iv) capital commitments to Special Purpose Vehicles; (v) liabilities or obligations incurred after June 30, 2006 in the Ordinary Course of Business; and (vi) liabilities or obligations under this Agreement or incurred in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.

(c) Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is a party to, or has a legally binding commitment to enter into, any joint venture, off balance sheet partnership or any similar Contract (including any Contract relating to any transaction or relationship between or among the Company or the Company Subsidiary, on the one hand, and any unconsolidated affiliate, including any structured finance, special purpose or limited purpose entity or person, on the other hand or any "off balance sheet arrangements" (as defined in Item 303(a) of Regulation S-K under the Exchange Act)) other than (i) the Minority Investments held by the Company as of the date hereof with respect to which there is no contractual or other recourse to the Company or any Subsidiary that is not a Project Entity and (ii) with respect to the Special Purpose Vehicles, those entered into in connection with Development and Investment Activities with respect to make any equity contribution to, such Special Purpose Vehicle, except, in either case (x) as disclosed on Section 4.6(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, and (y) SPV Guarantees. Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary (other than Project Entities) has any direct ownership interest in any project or other real property constituting a Development and Investment Activity.

4.9. Absence of Certain Changes.

(a) From June 30, 2006 to the date of this Agreement, except as otherwise expressly contemplated by this Agreement, the Company and each Company Subsidiary has conducted its business in the Ordinary Course of Business and there has not been any damage, destruction or other casualty losses affecting the business, properties or assets of the Company or any Company Subsidiary that has had or would be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(b) From June 30, 2006 to the date of this Agreement, except as otherwise expressly contemplated by this Agreement, there has not been (i) any change by the Company in its accounting methods, principles or practices (other than changes required by GAAP after the date of this Agreement); (ii) except in connection with Development and Investment Activities in the Ordinary Course of Business, any sale or license of a material amount of assets or rights of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries; or (iii) any material Tax election, any change in method of accounting with respect to Taxes or any compromise or settlement of any proceeding with respect to any material Tax liability by the Company or any Company Subsidiary.

(c) From June 30, 2006 to the date of this Agreement, there has not been any action, event, occurrence, development or state of circumstances or facts that has had or would be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

4.10. *Litigation*. As of the date of this Agreement, there is no litigation, action, suit, claim, investigation, arbitration or proceeding or inquiry, whether civil, criminal or administrative (each, a "**Claim**"), pending, or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened, against the Company or any Company Subsidiary or any Special Purpose Vehicle any of their respective assets, properties or employees before any arbitrator or Governmental Entity that would be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. Set forth on Section 4.10 of the Company Disclosure Schedule is a list of all Claims pending, or to the Knowledge of the Company or any Company Subsidiary or any of their respective assets, properties or employees (if such Claim is related to, or arising from, an employee's actions or omissions on behalf of the Company or any Company Subsidiary) before any arbitrator or Governmental Entity in which

the amount claimed is in excess of \$1,000,000 or in which specific performance or other injunctive relief or punitive damages are sought, or in which a criminal violation is alleged. As of the date of this Agreement, neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary nor any of their respective properties, assets or, to the Knowledge of the Company, employees is or are subject to any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, settlement, determination or award ("**Order**") having, or which would be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

4.11. Taxes. Except as would not be reasonably likely, individually or in the aggregate, to have a Company Material Adverse Effect, (a) all Tax returns, statements, declarations, reports and forms, including any schedules or attachments thereto, required to be filed with any taxing authority by, or with respect to, the Company and each Company Subsidiary (collectively, the "Company Returns") have been timely filed accordance with all applicable Laws and the Company Returns are true, correct and complete in; (b) the Company and each Company Subsidiary has timely paid all Taxes due and payable whether or not shown as being due on any Company Return (other than Taxes that are being contested in good faith and for which adequate reserves are reflected in the Company Balance Sheet); (c) the charges, accruals and reserves for Taxes with respect to the Company and each consolidated Company Subsidiary that are reflected on the Company Balance Sheet are adequate to cover the Tax liabilities accruing through the date thereof; (d) as of the date of this Agreement, there is no action, suit, proceeding, audit or claim now proposed or pending against the Company or any Company Subsidiary in respect of any Taxes; (e) neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is party to, bound by or has any obligation under, any tax sharing Contract or any Contract that obligates them to make any payment computed by reference to the Taxes, taxable income or taxable losses of any other Person; (f) there are no Liens with respect to Taxes on any of the assets or properties of the Company or any Company Subsidiary other than with respect to Taxes not due and payable; (g) neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary (1) is, or has been, a member of an affiliated, consolidated, combined or unitary group, other than one of which the Company was the common parent and (2) has any liability for the Taxes of any Person (other than the Company and the Company Subsidiaries) under Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of state, local or foreign Law), or as a transferee or successor, by contract or otherwise; (h) neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has ever entered into a closing agreement pursuant to Section 7121 of the Code that could affect the Company or a Company Subsidiary in a Tax period or portion thereof beginning after the Effective Time; (i) the Company will not be required to include amounts in income, or exclude items of deduction, in a taxable period beginning after the Closing Date as a result of (1) a change in method of accounting occurring prior to the Closing Date, (2) an installment sale or open transaction arising in a taxable period (or portion thereof) ending on or before the Closing Date, (3) a prepaid amount received, or paid, prior to the Closing Date or (4) deferred gains arising prior to the Closing Date; (j) all Taxes required to be withheld, collected or deposited by or with respect to Company and each of the Company Subsidiaries have been timely withheld, collected or deposited as the case may be, and to the extent required, have been paid to the relevant taxing authority; (k) none of Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries has been either a "distributing corporation" or a "controlled corporation" in a distribution occurring during the last five years in which the parties to such distribution treated the distribution as one to which Section 355 of the Code is applicable; and (1) neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries has engaged in any transaction that would reasonably be expected to give rise to (1) a list maintenance obligation with respect to any Person under Section 6112 of the Code or the regulations thereunder or (2) a disclosure obligation as a "reportable transaction" under Section 6011 of the Code and the regulations thereunder.

4.12. Employee Benefits.

(a) Section 4.12(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains a true and complete list of each "employee benefit plan" (within the meaning of Section 3(3) of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("**ERISA**") (whether or not such "employee benefit plan" is subject to ERISA), including, without limitation, multiemployer plans within the meaning of Section 3(37) of ERISA), and all Contracts with individuals providing for the payment of one-time stay bonuses in excess of \$500,000, individual employment agreements that contain commitments as to equity compensation not

yet granted or issued, stock purchase, stock option, restricted stock, stock compensation, phantom, severance, employment, change-in-control, fringe benefit (including health and welfare plans and programs), collective bargaining, incentive, profit sharing, deferred compensation, pension, retirement, employee loan, vacation and all other employee benefit plans, agreements, programs, policies or other arrangements, whether or not subject to ERISA (including any funding mechanism therefor now in effect or required in the future as a result of the transaction contemplated by this Agreement or otherwise), that are legally binding obligations of the Company or any Company Subsidiaries under which (i) any current or former employee, officer or director of the Company or its Subsidiaries (the "Company Employees") or any current or former Independent Contractor of the Company or any Company Subsidiary (the "Company Independent Contractors") has any present or future right to benefits and which are contributed to, sponsored by or maintained by the Company or any Company Subsidiary or (ii) the Company or any Company Subsidiary has any present or future liability, whether actual or contingent; *provided*, *however*, that Contracts with individuals need not be listed on Section 4.12(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule other than individual letter agreements providing for the payment of one-time stay bonuses in excess of \$500,000 and individual employment agreements that contain commitments as to equity compensation not yet granted or issued. All such plans, programs, policies and arrangements required to be listed on Section 4.12(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule shall be collectively referred to as the "Company Plans."

(b) With respect to each Company Plan, the Company has provided or made available to Parent a current, accurate and complete copy (or, to the extent no such copy exists, an accurate description) thereof and, to the extent applicable: (i) any related adoption agreements, trust agreements, insurance contracts and/or other funding instruments or agreements (including any amendments thereto); (ii) the most recent determination letter, if applicable and any pending request for such a letter; (iii) any summary plan description and other written communications (or a written description of any oral communications) by the Company or its Subsidiaries to the Company Employees or any Company Independent Contractors concerning the extent of the benefits provided under a Company Plan; (iv) a summary of any proposed amendments or changes anticipated to be made to (including any terminations of) any of the Company Plans at any time within the twelve months immediately following the date hereof, except for such proposed amendments or changes that are required by applicable Law, (v) the most recent non-discrimination tests performed under the Code (including 401(k) and 401(m) tests) and all filings made by the Company or any Company Subsidiary with any Governmental Entity, including under the Voluntary Compliance Resolution or Closing Agreement Program or the Department of Labor Delinquent Filer Program; and (vi) for the three most recent completed years (A) the Form 5500 and attached schedules, (B) audited financial statements, (C) actuarial valuation reports and funding and/or financial information returns and statements, and (D) attorney's response to an auditor's request for information.

(c) (i) Each Company Plan has been established, maintained and administered in all material respects in accordance with its terms, and in compliance with the applicable provisions of ERISA, the Code and other applicable Laws, rules and regulations, and all contributions required to be made under the terms of any Company Plan as of the date hereof have been timely made or, if not yet due, have been properly reflected on the Company's financial statements; (ii) each Company Plan which is intended to be qualified within the meaning of Section 401(a) of the Code is so qualified and has received a favorable determination letter as to its qualification, and nothing has occurred, whether by action or failure to act, that would reasonably be expected to cause the loss of such qualification or affect the tax exempt status of any related trust; (iii) no event has occurred and no condition exists that would reasonably be expected to subject the Company or its Subsidiaries, either directly or by reason of their affiliation with any member of their "Controlled Group" (defined as any organization which is a member of a controlled group of organizations within the meaning of Sections 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code), to any material Tax, fine, Lien, penalty or other material liability imposed by ERISA, the Code or other applicable Laws, rules and regulations; (iv) for each Company Plan with respect to which a Form 5500 has been filed, no material change has occurred with respect to the matters covered

by the most recent Form since the date thereof; (v) no "reportable event" (as such term is defined in Section 4043 of the Code) that would reasonably be expected to result in material liability, no "prohibited transaction" (as such term is defined in Section 406 of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code) that would reasonably be expected to result in liability to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or "accumulated funding deficiency" (as such term is defined in Section 302 of ERISA and Section 412 of the Code (whether or not waived)) has occurred with respect to any Company Plan; (vi) there is no present intention, requirement or obligation that any Company Plan be materially amended, suspended or terminated, or otherwise modified to alter benefits (or the levels thereof); (vii) no Company Plan is a split-dollar life insurance program or otherwise provides for loans to executive officers (within the meaning of The Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002); (viii) all Tax, annual reporting and other governmental filings required by ERISA and the Code with respect to the Company Plans have been timely filed with the appropriate Governmental Entity and all notices and disclosures have been provided to participants, and (ix) all outstanding awards, grants, bonuses, prior employer (including the Code, except as limited by Sections 162 and 404, as applicable. Neither the Company Plan have been fully deductible to the Company or its Subsidiaries under the Code, except as limited by Sections 162 and 404, as applicable. Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has incurred any current or projected liability in respect of post-employment or post-retirement health, medical or life insurance benefits for Company Employees or Company Independent Contractors, except as required to avoid an excise tax under Section 4980B of the Code or otherwise except as may be required pursuant to any other applicable Law.

(d) Neither the Company, any Company Subsidiary or any member of their Controlled Group sponsors or maintains or has in the past sponsored or maintained or, as of the date hereof and except as provided in Section 4.12(e) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, has any current or future liability under any employee benefit plan subject to Title IV of ERISA.

(e) With respect to any multiemployer plan (within the meaning of Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA) to which the Company, its Subsidiaries or any member of their Controlled Group has any liability or contributes (or has at any time contributed or had an obligation to contribute): (i) none of the Company, its Subsidiaries or any member of their Controlled Group has incurred any withdrawal liability under Title IV of ERISA which remains unsatisfied or would be subject to such liability if, as of the Closing Date, the Company, its Subsidiaries or any member of their Controlled Group were to engage in a complete withdrawal (as defined in Section 4203 of ERISA) or partial withdrawal (as defined in Section 4205 of ERISA) from any such multiemployer plan; and (ii) to the Knowledge of the Company, no such multiemployer plan is in reorganization or insolvent (as those terms are defined in Sections 4241 and 4245 of ERISA, respectively), except, in each case of clauses (i) and (ii) above, any items that would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, when combined with other items of adverse effect.

(f) With respect to each Company Plan, (i) as of the date of this Agreement, to the Knowledge of the Company, no material actions, suits, claims, investigations or arbitrations (other than routine claims for benefits in the Ordinary Course of Business or otherwise reserved on the Company Balance Sheet) are pending or threatened, (ii) as of the date of this Agreement, no facts or circumstances exist that would reasonably be expected to give rise to any such material actions, suits or claims, and (iii) as of the date of this Agreement, no administrative investigation, audit or other administrative proceeding by the Department of Labor, the Internal Revenue Service or other governmental agencies are pending, threatened or in progress, except, in each case of clauses (i) and (iii) above, any items that would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, when combined with other items of adverse effect under this Section 4.12, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(g) No Company Plan nor any Contracts with individuals exist that, as a result of the execution of this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (whether alone or in combination with any subsequent event(s), including the termination of a Company Employee's employment), could result in (i) the payment to any Company Employee or Company Independent Contractor of any money

or other property (whether under a Company Plan or otherwise), (ii) the provision of any benefits or other rights to any Company Employee or Company Independent Contractor, including severance pay or an increase in severance pay upon any termination of the employment or other relationship after the date of this Agreement, (iii) the increase, acceleration or provision of any payments, benefits or other rights (including funding through a grantor trust or otherwise) to any Company Employee or Company Independent Contractor, whether or not any such payment, right or benefit would constitute a "parachute payment" within the meaning of Section 280G of the Code, (iv) limit or restrict the right of the Company to merge, amend or terminate any of the Company Plans, (v) cause the Company to record additional compensation expense on its income statement with respect to any outstanding stock option or other equity-based award, or (vi) result in payments under any of the Company Plans or otherwise that would not be deductible under Section 280G of the Code, except, in the case of clauses (i), (ii), (iv) and (v) above, any items that would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, when combined with other items of adverse effect under this Section 4.12, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(h) Section 4.12(h) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth all Company Plans maintained outside the jurisdiction of the United States or that cover any employee residing or working outside the United States (the "**Foreign Benefit Plans**"). Except as would not individually or in the aggregate, when combined with other items of adverse effect under this Section 4.12, be reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect, with respect to the Foreign Benefit Plans, (i) all Foreign Benefit Plans have been established, maintained and administered in all material respects in compliance with their terms and all applicable statutes, Laws, ordinances, rules, orders, decrees, judgments, writs, and regulations of any controlling Governmental Entity; (ii) all contributions or premiums required to be made by the Company or its Subsidiaries under the terms of each Foreign Benefit Plan have been made in a timely manner; (iii) if they are intended to qualify for special Tax treatment, such Foreign Benefit Plans meet all the requirements for such treatment; (iv) all obligations regarding such Foreign Benefit Plans have been satisfied, there are no outstanding defaults or violations by any party to such plans, no Taxes, penalties or fees are owing or eligible in respect of any such plans, and no material liability or obligation exists with respect to such Foreign Benefit Plans that has not been disclosed on Section 4.12(h) of the Company Disclosure Schedule; (v) neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has incurred any obligation in connection with the termination or withdrawal from any such Foreign Benefit Plan; and (vi) the present value of the accrued benefit liabilities (whether or not vested) under each such Foreign Benefit Plan which is funded, determined as of the end of the most recently ended fiscal year of the Company using generally accepted and reasonable actuarial assumptions, did not exceed the current value of the assets of such plan, and for each Such Foreign Benefit Plan which is not funded

4.13. Compliance with Laws; Licenses, Permits and Registrations

(a) Except for matters covered by the representations and warranties in Sections 4.11, 4.12, 4.17 and 4.20 which shall be covered only by those representations and warranties, and not by this Section 4.13, neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is in violation of, or has violated, any applicable provisions of any Laws, except for violations which would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(b) The Company and each Company Subsidiary has all permits, licenses, easements, variances, exemptions, consents, certificates, approvals, authorizations of and registrations (collectively, "**Permits**") with and under all Laws, and from all Governmental Entities required by the Company and each Company Subsidiary to carry on their respective businesses as currently conducted, except where the failure to have the Permits would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(c) The information provided by the Company to Parent and Acquiror in order to assist Parent in its evaluation and determination as to whether any filings, notifications, authorizations, consent requests, petitions, statements, registrations, declarations, submissions of information or applications are required to be made with any Governmental Entity under any international or foreign Antitrust Laws applicable to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby was true and correct in all material respects as of the date of this Agreement, to the extent such information was provided on or prior to the date hereof, or as of the date provided, to the extent provided after the date hereof.

4.14. *Title to Assets.* The Company and each Company Subsidiary (other than a Special Purpose Vehicle) has good title to, or valid leasehold interests in, all their respective assets, except where the absence thereof would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. Other than assets held by a Special Purpose Vehicle and other than assets in which the Company or any Company Subsidiary has leasehold interests, all of these assets are free and clear of all Liens, except for (a) Permitted Liens and (b) Liens that would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. All assets owned by Special Purpose Vehicles are owned free and clear of all Liens, except for (i) Liens incurred in the Ordinary Course of Business by such Special Purpose Vehicles, (ii) Permitted Liens, and (iii) Liens that would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

4.15. *Intellectual Property.* The Company and each Company Subsidiary owns or has a valid license or other right to use, free and clear of all Liens, except for Permitted Liens, each trademark, service mark, trade name, domain name or other source indicator, patent, trade secret, confidential information, or copyright (including any registrations or applications for registration of any of the foregoing, which are set forth in Section 4.15 of the Company Disclosure Schedule) used in or necessary to carry on the business of the Company and each Company Subsidiary, taken as a whole, as currently conducted (collectively, the "Company Intellectual Property"), except where the failure to own or have the right to use such properties would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. To the Knowledge of the Company Intellectual Property is not being infringed or misappropriated by any third party. Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has received any notice of infringement of or challenge to, and there are no Claims or Orders pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened with respect to any Company Intellectual Property that would be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

4.16. Transaction Fees; Opinions of Financial Advisor.

(a) Except for Lazard Frères & Co. LLC (**'Trammell Crow Bank**'), whose fees and expenses will be borne by the Company, there is no investment banker, financial advisor, broker, finder or other intermediary which has been retained by, or is authorized to act on behalf of, the Company or any Company Subsidiary which might be entitled to any fee or commission from the Company, Parent, Acquiror or any of their respective Affiliates upon consummation of the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement. The Company has heretofore furnished to the Acquiror complete and correct copies of all Contracts between the Company or its Subsidiaries and Trammell Crow Bank pursuant to which such firm would be entitled to any payment relating to the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(b) The Board of Directors of the Company has received the opinion of Trammell Crow Bank, dated as of the date hereof, to the effect that, as of such date, and subject to the qualifications stated therein, the Merger Consideration is fair to the holders of Company Shares from a financial point of view.

4.17. Labor Matters.

(a) Except for those Company Employees and Company Independent Contractors with written Contracts that provide otherwise, and except as otherwise provided by applicable Laws, (i) each Company Employee currently employed by the Company or a Company Subsidiary is an "at will" employee (whose employment may be terminated at any time by the Company or such employee, in

each case with or without reason) and has the right to work for the Company or any Company Subsidiary and (ii) each of the Company Independent Contractors may be terminated for any reason on no more than thirty (30) days' notice. Except as would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, the Company and its Subsidiaries are in compliance in all material respects with all applicable Laws or Contracts governing or concerning labor relations, employment, union and collective bargaining, immigration, fair employment practices, employment discrimination and harassment, terms and conditions of employment, workers' compensation, occupational safety and health, plant closings, and wages and hours, and any other Law applicable to the Company or a Company Subsidiary with respect to any of the Company Employees or Company Independent Contractors, including without limitation, ERISA, the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986, the National Labor Relations Act, the Civil Rights Acts of 1866 and 1964, the Equal Pay Act, the Age Discrimination in Employment Act, the Americans with Disabilities Act, the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1992, WARN, the Occupational Safety and Health Act, the Davis-Bacon Act, the Walsh-Healy Act, the Service Contract Act, Executive Order 11246, the Fair Labor Standards Act and the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and all regulations under such acts (collectively, the "Labor Laws"). Except as would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect as of the date of this Agreement neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is liable for or bound by, as the case may be, any liabilities, judgments, decrees, orders, citations, Taxes, fines or penalties for failure to comply with any of the Labor Laws. Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries has withheld all amounts required by applicable Law or by agreement to be withheld from the wages, salaries and other payments made or benefits provided to Company Employees, except for such failures that would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. Except as would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, none of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is liable for any arrears of wages, salaries or other benefits or any Taxes or any penalty for failure to comply with any of the foregoing.

(b) As of the date of this Agreement, there are no pending or, to the Company's Knowledge, threatened claims, lawsuits, complaints, controversies, investigations or other proceedings against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries brought by or on behalf of any current or former Company Employee or current or former Company Independent Contractor (other than regular claims for benefits in accordance with the terms of such Company Plans and policies), except as would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(c) As of the date of this Agreement, to the Knowledge of the Company, no current Company Employee or Company Independent Contractor whose annual cash compensation (including, without limitation, commissions and bonuses) was in excess of \$500,000 in fiscal year 2005 has given notice to the Company or a Company Subsidiary terminating, nor does the Company have any Knowledge that any such person intends to terminate, his or her employment or independent contractor relationship with the Company or its Subsidiaries.

(d) To the Knowledge of the Company, as of the date of this Agreement no Company Employee or Company Independent Contractor is in violation of any term of any employment Contract, non-disclosure agreement, non-competition agreement, or any restrictive covenant to a former employer relating (i) to the right of any such person to be employed or retained by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries because of the nature of the business conducted or presently proposed to be conducted by the Company or its Subsidiaries, or (ii) to the use by or for the benefit of any of the Company or any Company Subsidiary of the trade secrets, intellectual property, or confidential or proprietary information of others. To Company's Knowledge, as of the date of this Agreement, or company Independent Contractor is in material violation of any term of any employment Contract, non-disclosure agreement, or restrictive covenant with the Company or any Company Subsidiary relating to the business of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

(e) As of the date of this Agreement, there are no strikes, slowdowns, picketing, work stoppages, concerted refusal to work overtime, lockouts, other material labor controversies or disputes or any unfair labor practice charges pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened by or between the Company or any Company Subsidiary and any of their respective Company Employees, nor has any such controversy or dispute occurred over the last three (3) years. Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has recognized a labor union or is a party to, or bound by, any collective bargaining Contract with a labor union or labor organization, nor, to the Knowledge of the Company, have there been any organizing efforts during the past three (3) years, including any petitions for a certification or unionization proceeding.

(f) During the three-year period ending on the date of this Agreement, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has effectuated a "plant closing" or "mass layoff" as those terms are defined in WARN or any similar state law, affecting in whole or in part any site of employment, facility, operating unit or employee of the Company or any Company Subsidiary.

4.18. Material Contracts.

(a) As of the date of this Agreement, Section 4.18(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth all of the following Contracts to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is a party or which are applicable to any of their assets or properties, in each case as amended through the date hereof (each a "Material Contract"):

(i) Contracts that are material to the Company and the Company Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, other than (x) Contracts of Project Entities entered into in Development and Investment Activities under which the Company or any Company Subsidiary other than a Project Entity has guaranteed the Indebtedness or other payment obligation of such Project Entity and (y) SPV Guarantees;

(ii) Except for SPV Guarantees, Contracts under which the Company or any Company Subsidiary (other than a Project Entity) has guaranteed the Indebtedness or other payment obligation of any Project Entity or Minority Investment, including as a result of the execution, delivery and performance by the Company of this Agreement and the consummation by the Company of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby;

(iii) other than SPV Guarantees and Contracts required to be disclosed in clause (a)(ii) above, Contracts providing for the borrowing or lending of money by the Company or any Company Subsidiary, whether as borrower, lender or guarantor other than (x) loans to employees in connection with their initial hiring in the Ordinary Course of Business not exceeding \$100,000 individually and (y) advances to employees in the Ordinary Course of Business;

(iv) Contracts pursuant to which any material property or assets of the Company or any Company Subsidiary is, or may reasonably be expected to become subject to, a Lien (other than Permitted Liens) other than (x) SPV Guarantees, and (y) Contracts creating Liens on assets of Project Entities entered into in Development and Investment Activities;

(v) joint venture, alliance, affiliation or partnership Contracts or joint development or similar Contracts of the Company and Company Subsidiaries (other than Special Purpose Vehicles), including with respect to any direct or indirect investment in, or development of, real property by the Company or a Company Subsidiary other than a Special Purpose Vehicle;

(vi) other than SPV Guarantees and Contracts of Special Purpose Vehicles entered into in Development and Investment Activities that do not have recourse to the Company or any Company Subsidiary other than a Special Purpose Vehicle, Contracts for the acquisition or sale, directly or indirectly (by merger or otherwise), of material assets (whether tangible or intangible) of the Company or any Company Subsidiary or the Equity Interests of the Company or any Company Subsidiary, including Contracts for any such completed acquisitions or sales pursuant to which an "earn out" or similar form of obligation (whether absolute or contingent) is

currently pending or for which there are any continuing indemnification or similar obligations, in each case excluding any such Contracts entered into prior to January 1, 2003 and with respect to which there are no remaining obligations on the part of any party (including any indemnification obligations);

(vii) any interest rate or currency swaps, caps, floors or option Contracts of the Company or any Company Subsidiary or any other interest rate or currency risk management arrangement or foreign exchange Contracts of the Company or any Company Subsidiary;

(viii) all material Contracts concerning Company Intellectual Property;

(ix) contracts with, or commitments to, Affiliates of the Company, as set forth in Section 4.22 of the Company Disclosure Schedule;

(x) Contracts pursuant to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is obligated to make any capital contribution or other investment in or loan to any Person other than (x) SPV Guarantees, (y) Contracts relating to the items described in Section 4.6 of the Company Disclosure Schedule with respect to Project Entities, and (z) Contracts of Project Entities entered into in Development and Investment Activities for which the Company and Company Subsidiaries (other than Project Entities) have no recourse obligations.

(b) Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is, or as of the date of this Agreement, has received any notice that any other party is, in breach, default or violation or is unable to perform in any respect (each a "**Default**") under any Material Contract (and no event has occurred or not occurred through the Company's or any Company Subsidiary's action or inaction or, to the Knowledge of the Company, through the action or inaction of any third parties, which with notice or the lapse of time or both would constitute or give rise to a Default), except for those Defaults which would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. As of the date of this Agreement, neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has received written notice of the termination of, or intention to terminate, any Material Contract, except for such notices or terminations that would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. No Claims for indemnification under any purchase or sale Contract have been made by or against the Company or any Company Subsidiary since January 1, 2003 that have not been fully resolved prior to the date hereof and, to the Knowledge of the Company, there are no such Claims threatened.

(c) As of the date of this Agreement, neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is party to any Contract containing covenants that would limit in any material respect after the Effective Time the ability of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries (excluding, after the Effective Time, the Company or any Company Subsidiary) to (i) engage in any line of business, (ii) compete with any person in any market or line of business or (iii) operate, manage, finance or develop properties in any geographic area or for any type of use (the types of limitations and rights described in clauses (i) through (iii), "**Exclusivity Arrangements**"), other than Exclusivity Arrangements that restrict activities in a specific local market (as opposed to broader regional, state or national restrictions) that apply only to Development and Investment Activities.

(d) Except as would not be reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect, (i) no default has occurred with respect to any of the SPV Guarantees or, if applicable, any Contracts providing for construction or other loans, such that there would be recourse under such Contracts to the Company or any Company Subsidiary for the Indebtedness or other payment obligation of any other Person other than a Special Purpose Vehicle, and (ii) as of the date of this Agreement, no claim against the Company or any Company Subsidiary other than a Special Purpose Vehicle has been made in writing to the Company by the counterparties thereto under such SPV Guarantees or such Contracts. Except as would not be reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect, (x) no default has occurred under any joint venture, limited liability company or partnership Contracts to the extent

such Contracts are the governing documents of any Special Purpose Vehicle such that there would be recourse under such Contracts to the Company or any Company Subsidiary other than a Special Purpose Vehicle, and, (y) as of the date of this Agreement, no claim against the Company or any Company Subsidiary other than a Special Purpose Vehicle has been made in writing to the Company by the counterparties to such Contracts under such Contracts.

4.19. Real Estate.

(a) Section 4.19(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains a true and complete list of all of the material leases, ground leases, licenses, tenancies, subleases and all other occupancy agreements in which any Company Subsidiary (other than a Special Purpose Vehicle to the extent such agreement is non-recourse (except for SPV Guarantees) to the Company and the Company Subsidiaries other than any Special Purpose Vehicle) is a tenant or subtenant as of the date hereof (the leased and subleased space or parcel of real property thereunder being, collectively, the "Leased Property") (the "Leases"). Except as would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect: (i) the Company (or the applicable Company Subsidiary) has good and valid title to the leasehold estate in all the Leased Property, free and clear of any Liens against such leasehold estate (other than Permitted Liens), (ii) the Leases (with such term including solely for purposes of clauses (ii) through (v), inclusive, of this Section 4.19(a), all amendments, and modifications, supplements, renewals, extensions and guarantees related thereto) are valid, binding and enforceable against the Company or such Subsidiary in accordance with their terms and in full force and effect, (iii) neither the Company (or the applicable Company Subsidiary), nor to the Knowledge of the Company, any other party to any Lease, is in default under such Leases, and no event has occurred which, with notice or lapse of time, would constitute a breach or default by the Company (or such Company Subsidiary) has not assigned, transferred, conveyed, mortgaged, or encumbered any interest in any Leased Property, and (v) the Company (or the applicable Company Subsidiary) has not assigned, transferred, conveyed, mortgaged, or encumbered any interest in any Lease Property, and (v) the Company (or the applicable Company Subsidiary) has not assigned, transferred, conveyed, mortgaged, or encumbered any interest in any Leased Property, and

(b) Neither the Company nor the Company Subsidiaries (other than the Special Purpose Vehicles) owns any real property or interest in real property (other than leasehold interests).

(c) The Leased Property constitutes all real property necessary to operate the businesses of the Company and its Subsidiaries in all material respects as presently conducted (other than with respect to the Special Purpose Vehicles).

4.20. *Environmental.* Except as would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect: (i) the Company and each Company Subsidiary complies, and at all times has complied, and to the Company's Knowledge each other Company Entity complies and at all times has complied, with all applicable Environmental Laws, and possess and comply with, and at all times possessed and complied with, all applicable Environmental Permits required under such Laws; (ii) there are no Materials of Environmental Concern or other facts, events, conditions or set of circumstances at or relating to any property or other facility (A) currently or previously owned or leased, by the Company or any Company Subsidiary, (B) currently managed or operated by the Company, any Company Subsidiary other than a Special Purpose Vehicle or (C) currently managed or operated by a Special Purpose Vehicle with respect to which an environmental guarantee has been entered into with respect thereto, in each case that would reasonably be expected to result in liability of the Company Subsidiary or any company Subsidiary has received or is otherwise aware of any Claim or any written notification alleging that it is liable under any Environmental Law, or any request for information pursuant to Section 104(e) of the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, as amended, or similar Law concerning any release or threatened release of Materials of Environmental Concern at any location; and (iv) none of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries and to the Company's Knowledge any other Special Purpose Vehicle has contractually assumed any liability under any Environmental Law other than in

the conduct of Development and Investment Activities or under services contracts, property management agreements with clients or other contracts entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business.

4.21. *Insurance*. Section 4.21 of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists all insurance policies involving general errors and omissions, directors and officers coverage or environmental liabilities of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in effect on the date hereof and true and correct copies of such insurance policies have been made available to Acquiror. As of the date of this Agreement, there is no material claim by the Company or any Company Subsidiary pending under any such insurance as to which coverage has been questioned, denied or disputed by the underwriters of such insurance. All premiums payable under all such insurance have been paid when due and the Company and each Company Subsidiary is in all material respects in full compliance with the terms of such insurance.

4.22. *Affiliate Transactions.* Except (i) for any expense reimbursements and advances in the Ordinary Course of Business, (ii) for any employment or consulting agreement identified in the Company Disclosure Schedule and any other employment agreement with officers other than executive officers, (iii) for benefits pursuant to a Company Plan, or (iv) for transactions in the Ordinary Course of Business with any Affiliate of a non-employee member of the Company's Board of Directors, there are no Contracts with more than \$250,000 of obligations, commitments or payments remaining as of the date of this Agreement between the Company or any Company Entity, on the one hand, and any (x) executive officer or director of the Company or any Company Subsidiary or any of their immediate family members (including their spouses) or any Person known by the Company to be an Affiliate of such Person, or (y) Person known by the Company to be a beneficial owner of five percent (5%) or more of any class or series of voting securities of the Company.

4.23. Required Vote; Board Approval; State Takeover Statutes.

(a) The only vote required of the holders of any class or series of the Company's Equity Interests necessary to adopt this Agreement and to approve the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby is the approval of a majority of the outstanding Company Shares (the "Company Stockholder Approval").

(b) On or prior to the date hereof, the Company's Board of Directors has (i) determined that this Agreement, the Voting Agreements and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, including the Merger, are advisable and in the best interests of the Company and the Company Stockholders, (ii) approved and declared advisable this Agreement and approved the Voting Agreements and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, including the Merger, and (iii) resolved to recommend to the Company Stockholders that they vote in favor of adopting and approving this Agreement (the action set forth in clause (iii) is referred to as the "Company Recommendation"). Such approval by the Company's Board of Directors is sufficient to render inapplicable to this Agreement, the Voting Agreements and the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, the restrictions on "business combinations" set forth in Section 203 of the DGCL. No state takeover statute or similar statute or regulation of the states of Delaware or Texas applies or purports to apply to the Merger, the Voting Agreement, the Voting Agreements or any of the transactions contemplated hereby and no provision of the Organizational Documents of the Company or any Company Subsidiary would, directly or indirectly, restrict or impair the ability of Parent to vote, or otherwise to exercise the rights of a stockholder with respect to, shares of the Company and any Company Subsidiary that may be acquired or controlled by Parent, as a result of the Merger or otherwise.

(c) Except as provided in Section 4.23(b), no other state takeover statute or similar statute or regulation applies or purports to apply to the Merger, this Agreement, the Voting Agreements or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby.

4.24. *Information to Be Supplied.* The Proxy Statement will not, at the time of the mailing thereof and at the time of the Company Stockholder Meeting and in light of the circumstances in which they are made, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein

or necessary in order to make the statements therein not misleading. The Proxy Statement will comply as to form with the provisions of the Exchange Act. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company makes no representation or warranty with respect to any statements made or incorporated by reference in the Proxy Statement based on information supplied by Parent or Acquiror in writing specifically for inclusion or incorporation by reference therein.

ARTICLE 5

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PARENT AND ACQUIROR

that:

Except as disclosed in the Parent and Acquiror Disclosure Schedule attached hereto, Parent and Acquiror, jointly and severally, represent and warrant to the Company

5.1. Corporate Existence and Power. Each of Parent and Acquiror is a corporation duly incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation and has all corporate powers and authority required to own, lease and operate its properties and assets and carry on its business as now conducted. Each of Parent and Acquiror is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation and is in good standing in each jurisdiction where the character of the property owned, leased or operated by it or the nature of its activities makes qualification necessary, except where the failure to be qualified has not had and would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect. True and correct copies of the certificate of incorporation and bylaws of Acquiror, and all amendments, modifications or supplements thereto, have been provided to the Company.

5.2. Corporate Authorization. The execution, delivery and performance by each of Parent and Acquiror of this Agreement and the consummation by each of Parent and Acquiror of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby are within the corporate powers of each of Parent and Acquiror and have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary corporate action and no other corporate proceedings on the part of Parent or Acquiror are necessary to authorize this Agreement or to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by each of Parent and Acquiror and assuming that this Agreement constitutes the valid and binding obligation of the Company, this Agreement constitutes a valid and binding agreement of each of Parent and Acquiror, enforceable in accordance with its terms.

5.3. *Governmental Authorization*. The execution, delivery and performance by each of Parent and Acquiror of this Agreement and the consummation by Parent and Acquiror of the transactions contemplated hereby will not require any consent, approval, action, order, authorization, or permit of, or registration, declaration or filing with, any Governmental Entity by Parent or Acquiror other than (a) those set forth in clauses (a) through (d) of Section 4.3 and (b) other consents, approvals, actions, orders, authorizations, permits, registrations, declarations and filings which, if not obtained or made, would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

5.4. *Non-Contravention.* The execution, delivery and performance by Parent and Acquiror of this Agreement and the consummation by Parent and Acquiror of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby do not and will not (a) contravene or conflict with the Organizational Documents of Parent or Acquiror, (b) assuming compliance with the matters referred to in Section 5.3, contravene or conflict with any provision of Law, binding upon or applicable to Parent or Acquiror or by which any of their respective properties or assets is bound or affected, (c) constitute a breach or default under (or an event that with notice or lapse of time or both could reasonably become a breach or default) or give rise (with or without notice or lapse of time or both) to a right of termination, amendment, cancellation or acceleration under any Contract binding upon, Parent or Acquiror or their respective properties or assets, or (d) result in the creation or imposition of any Lien on any asset of Parent or Acquiror other than, in the case of clauses (b), (c) and (d) taken together, any such items that have not had and would not be reasonably likely to have a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

5.5. *Financing.* As of the date of this Agreement, Acquiror has received an executed commitment letter dated October 30, 2006 (the **Commitment Letter**") from Credit Suisse and Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC ("**Lender**"), pursuant to which Lender has committed, subject to the terms and conditions set forth therein, to provide to Parent the amount of financing set forth in the Commitment Letter (the "**Financing**"), to complete the transactions contemplated hereby. A true and complete copy of the Commitment Letter has been previously provided to the Company. Acquiror has fully paid any and all commitment fees or other fees required by such Commitment Letter to be paid as of the date hereof. As of the date hereof, the Commitment Letter is valid and in full force and effect, does not contain any material misrepresentation by Parent (other than those resulting from inaccurate information, if any, provided by the Company) and no event has occurred which (with or without notice, lapse of time or both) would constitute a breach thereunder on the part of Parent or Acquiror. There are no conditions precedent or other contingencies related to the funding of the full amount of the Financing, other than as set forth in or contemplated by the Commitment Letter. The aggregate proceeds contemplated by the Commitment Letter and the fees and expenses incurred in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby. The fee letter between Parent and Lender referred to in the Commitment Letter and the fees and expenses incurred in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby. The fee letter between Parent and Lender referred to in the Commitment Letter does not contain any conditions precedent or other contingencies contemplated hereby. The fee letter between Parent and Lender referred to in the Commitment Letter ade the fees and expenses incurred in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby. The fee letter between Parent and Lender referred to in the Commitment Letter addes not contain any conditions preced

5.6. *Information to Be Supplied.* The information supplied or to be supplied by Parent and Acquiror (if any) in writing specifically for inclusion or incorporation by reference in the Proxy Statement will, at the time of the mailing thereof and at the time of the Company Stockholder Meeting, not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading.

5.7. Solvency; Surviving Corporation After the Merger. Neither Parent nor Acquiror is entering into the transactions contemplated by this Agreement with the actual intent to hinder, delay or defraud either present or future creditors. Assuming that the representations and warranties of the Company contained in this Agreement are true and correct in all material respects, and after giving effect to the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby, at and immediately after the Effective Time, the Surviving Corporation (i) will be solvent (in that both the fair value of its assets will not be less than the sum of its debts and that the present fair saleable value of its assets will not be less than the amount required to pay its probable liability on its recourse debts as they become absolute and matured); (ii) will have adequate capital and liquidity with which to engage in its business; and (iii) will not have incurred and does not plan to incur debts beyond its ability to pay as they become absolute and matured.

5.8. Vote/Approval Required. No vote or consent of the holders of any class or series of capital stock of Parent is necessary to approve this Agreement or the Merger or the transactions contemplated hereby. The vote or consent of Services, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Parent, as the sole stockholder of Acquiror is the only vote or consent of the holders of any class or series of capital stock of Parent or Acquiror necessary to approve this Agreement or the Merger or the transactions contemplated hereby and Parent will cause such vote to be obtained on the date of this Agreement.

5.9. Parent SEC Documents.

(a) Parent has filed all forms, reports, filings, registration statements and other documents required to be filed by it with the SEC since December 31, 2004. No Subsidiary of Parent is required to file any form, report, registration statement or prospectus or other document with the SEC pursuant to the Exchange Act.

(b) As of its filing date, each Parent SEC Document complied as to form in all material respects with the applicable requirements of the Securities Act and/or the Exchange Act, as the case may be.

(c) No Parent SEC Document filed since December 31, 2004 pursuant to the Exchange Act contained, as of its filing date, any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state any material fact necessary in order to make the statements made therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. No Parent SEC Document, as amended or supplemented, if applicable, filed since December 31, 2004 pursuant to the Securities Act contained, as of the date on which the document or amendment became effective, any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading.

(d) Each of the audited consolidated financial statements and unaudited consolidated interim financial statements of the Company included in the Parent SEC Documents were prepared in conformity with GAAP (except as may be indicated in the notes thereto) throughout the periods involved, and each fairly presents, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of the date thereof and their consolidated results of operations and changes in financial position for the periods then ended (subject to normal year-end adjustments in the case of any unaudited interim financial statements).

5.10. *Litigation*. As of the date of this Agreement, there is no Claim pending, or, to the knowledge of Parent or Acquiror, threatened, against or affecting Parent or Acquiror ("**Parent Litigation**") or against any of their respective assets, properties or employees before any arbitrator or Governmental Entity that would reasonably be expected to materially adversely affect the ability of Parent or Acquiror to consummate the Merger, and neither Parent nor Acquiror nor any of their respective properties or assets or, to the Knowledge of Parent or Acquiror, employees is or are subject to any Order that would reasonably be expected to materially adversely affect the ability of the Company or Acquiror to consummate the Merger.

5.11. *No Business Conduct; Ownership.* Acquiror was incorporated on October 25, 2006. Since its inception, Acquiror has not engaged in any activity, other than such actions in connection with (i) its organization and (ii) the preparation, negotiation and execution of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby. Acquiror has not had any operations, has not generated any revenues and has no liabilities other than those incurred in connection with the foregoing and in association with the Merger as provided in this Agreement. All of the Equity Interests of Acquiror are wholly-owned (directly or indirectly) by Parent.

ARTICLE 6 COVENANTS OF THE COMPANY

The Company agrees as set forth below.

6.1. Company Interim Operations.

(a) Except as set forth in Section 6.1 of the Company Disclosure Schedule or as otherwise expressly contemplated by this Agreement, without the prior written consent of Acquiror (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed following a written request for such consent), from the date hereof until the Effective Time, the Company shall, and shall cause each Company Subsidiary (other than any Special Purpose Vehicle) to, conduct its business in all material respects in the Ordinary Course of Business, and, subject to the limitations, restrictions and prohibitions contained herein, shall use all reasonable efforts to (x) maintain in effect all material Permits that are required for the Company or such Company Subsidiary (other than any Special Purpose Vehicle) to carry on its business as currently conducted, (y) keep available the services of the key officers, employees and independent contractors set forth on Section 6.1(a)(y) of Parent Disclosure

Schedule, and (z) preserve existing relationships with its material customers, lenders, suppliers and other Persons having material business relationships with it. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, except as set forth in Section 6.1 of the Company Disclosure Schedule or as otherwise expressly contemplated by this Agreement, from the date hereof until the Effective Time, without the prior written consent of Acquiror (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), the Company shall not, nor shall it permit any Company Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly:

(i) amend the Organizational Documents of the Company or any Company Subsidiary other than amendments to the Organizational Documents of Company Subsidiaries in the Ordinary Course of Business in a manner that would not adversely affect the consummation of the Merger, the other transactions contemplated hereby and the Financing;

(ii) (A) split, combine or reclassify any of its Equity Interests or amend the terms of any rights, warrants or options to acquire its securities, (B) except for dividends in the Ordinary Course of Business by a wholly-owned Company Subsidiary, declare, set aside or pay any dividend or other distribution (whether in cash, stock or property or any combination thereof) in respect of its Equity Interests or otherwise make any payments to holders of such Equity Interests in their capacities as such, or (C) redeem, repurchase or otherwise acquire or offer to redeem, repurchase, or otherwise acquire any of its securities or any rights, warrants or options to acquire its securities, except in the case of the foregoing clauses (A), (B) and (C), with respect only to Special Purpose Vehicles for any such actions that are in the Ordinary Course of Business;

(iii) except with respect to Special Purpose Vehicles and Development and Investment Activities permitted by Section 6.1(b), to which Section 6.1(b) (and not this Section 6.1(a)(iii)) applies, issue, deliver, sell, exchange, grant, pledge, encumber or transfer or authorize the issuance, delivery, sale, grant, pledge, encumbrance or transfer of, any Equity Interests of the Company or any Company Subsidiary or any securities convertible into or exercisable for, or any rights, warrants or options to acquire, any Equity Interests of the Company or any wholly-owned Company Subsidiary, other than the issuance of Company Shares pursuant to the exercise of Company Options granted prior to the date hereof;

(iv) except with respect to Special Purpose Vehicles and Development and Investment Activities permitted by Section 6.1(b), to which Section 6.1(b) (and not this Section 6.1(a)(iv)) applies, acquire, directly or indirectly (whether pursuant to merger, stock or asset purchase, joint venture or otherwise), in one transaction or series of related transactions (A) any Person, any Equity Interests or other securities of any Person, any division or business of any Person or all or substantially all of the assets of any Person or (B) any interest or investment in real property, except in either case to the extent (1) otherwise obligated pursuant to any Contract as of the date hereof, a copy of which has previously been made available to Parent subject to redaction for competitively sensitive information or (2) solely among or between the Company and Company Subsidiaries;

(v) except with respect to Special Purpose Vehicles and Development and Investment Activities permitted by Section 6.1(b), to which Section 6.1(b) (and not this Section 6.1(a)(v)) applies, sell, lease, license, encumber or otherwise dispose of any assets, or rights, other than (A) obsolete equipment and property no longer used in the operation of the business of the Company or the Company Subsidiaries and (B) assets which do not have a value of more than \$1,000,000 individually or \$10,000,000 in the aggregate;

(vi) except with respect to Special Purpose Vehicles and Development and Investment Activities permitted by Section 6.1(b), to which Section 6.1(b) (and not this Section 6.1(a)(vi)) applies, (A) (1) incur any indebtedness for borrowed money, except borrowings under the terms of the Credit Agreements to fund working capital in the Ordinary Course of Business, (2) issue or sell any debt securities or warrants or other rights to acquire any debt securities of the Company or any Company Subsidiary, (3) make any loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments

in, any other Person, other than to the Company or any Company Subsidiary and other than advancements to developers or brokers and other commission based Company Employees or Company Independent Contractors in the Ordinary Course of Business or (4) assume, guarantee or endorse, or otherwise as an accommodation become responsible for, the obligations of any Person (other than obligations of the Company or any Company Subsidiary and the endorsements of negotiable instruments for collection in the Ordinary Course of Business), or (B) enter into or materially amend any Contract to effect any of the transactions prohibited by this Section 6.1a(vi);

(vii) except with respect to Special Purpose Vehicles and Development and Investment Activities permitted by Section 6.1(b), to which Section 6.1(b) (and not this Section 6.1(a)(vii)) applies, (A) enter into any Exclusivity Arrangements that would: (x) be applicable after the Effective Time to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries (excluding, after the Effective Time, the Company or any Company Subsidiary), (y) restrict activities with respect to a geographic location other than restrictions limited in scope to a specific local market (as opposed to broader regional, state or national restrictions), or (z) apply to activities other than Development and Investment Activities of the Company or any Company Subsidiary (other than any Special Purpose Vehicle), (B) enter any Contract that if entered into prior to the date hereof would be a Material Contract pursuant to clauses (ii), (iv), (v), (vi) or (ix) of the definition of Material Contract, (C) other than in the Ordinary Course of Business, enter into any Contract that would be a Material Contract pursuant to clauses (vii), (viii) or (x) of the definition of Material Contract, (D) enter into any Contracts with the Person set forth in Section 6.1(a)(vii)(D) of the Company Disclosure Schedule other than as set forth on such schedule, (E) other than in the Ordinary Course of Business, enter into any Contract su would not otherwise fall within any of clauses (ii) through (x) of the definition of Material Contracts), (F) amend or modify in any material respect or terminate any Material Contract that the Course of Business otherwise waive, release or assign any material rights, claims or benefits of the Company or any Company subsidiary under any Material Contract;

(viii) except as required by applicable Law or the terms of any Company Plan existing as of the date of this Agreement, (A) unless provided for in the 2006 Budget set forth in Schedule 6.1(i), increase the compensation (including commission rates) or benefits of any present or former director, officer or employee of the Company or any Company Subsidiaries, (B) pay a bonus, whether accrued or unaccrued, to any Company Employee or Company Independent Contractor other than payments pursuant to the Company's annual cash incentive programs as in effect on the date of this agreement (including the Trammell Crow Company 2006 Annual Principal Bonus Plan) in the Ordinary Course of Business or under other commitments made or contemplated in writing prior to October 20, 2006 (with all implementation of any discretionary elements thereof being made only in the Ordinary Course of Business), (C) grant or alter the terms of, any severance, retention or termination pay or benefit to any Company Employee or Company Independent Contractor other than (x) payment in the Ordinary Course of Business to any Company Employee or Company Independent Contractor other than (a) payment in the Ordinary Course of Business to any Company Employees receiving the benefits of the Company's standard severance plan as in effect on the date of this Agreement and (z) grants of retention pay in accordance with the Trammell Crow Company, Retention Plan or as set forth on Schedule 6.1(a)(viii)(c), (D) establish, adopt, enter into, amend or terminate any Company Plan or any Contract that would be a Company Plan if it were in existence as of the date of this Agreement, (E) grant any equity or equity-based awards (other than the issuance of Company Shares pursuant to the exercise of Company Options granted prior to the date hereof), (F) increase the funding obligation or contribution rate of any Company Plan subject to Title IV of ERISA, (G) allow for the commencement of any new offering periods under any employee stock purchase plans, (H) enter into any

Contract, or amend, supplement or modify the terms of any such existing Contracts except as contemplated by the following clause (I), (I) hire, or offer to hire, any new employee or enter into any new employment or Independent Contractor relationship, or agree to enter into any new Independent Contractor relationship (except in the case of this clause (I) (1) non-management employees in the Ordinary Course of Business, (2) to replace departing management employees or independent contractors after the date hereof, provided that the compensation and benefits offered to such replacement do not materially exceed that of the replaced employee or independent contractor, (3) with respect to offers of employment that are outstanding as of the date hereof, and (4) employees or Independent Contractors assigned to outsourcing projects pursuant to outsourcing Contracts or to properties managed by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in the Ordinary Course of Business), or (J) terminate any Company Employee or Company Independent Contractor unless such termination is in the Ordinary Course of Business;

(ix) other than with respect to Special Purpose Vehicles and Development and Investment Activities permitted by Section 6.1(b) to which this Section 6.1(a)(ix) does not apply and except as set forth in Section 6.1 of the Company Disclosure Schedule and on the 2006 Budget set forth in Section 6.1 of the Company Disclosure Schedule (the "**2006 Budget**"), authorize or make any single capital expenditure in excess of \$2,000,000 or aggregate capital expenditures of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries taken together, in excess of \$10,000,000;

(x) change the Company's methods of accounting in effect at December 31, 2005, except as required by changes in GAAP or by Regulation S-X of the Exchange Act or as otherwise specifically disclosed in the Company SEC Documents filed prior to the date hereof;

(xi) (A) except for the payment of any deductible under an existing insurance policy (or a commercially reasonable substitute for a company engaged in businesses similar to those of the Company and Company Subsidiaries (other than any Special Purpose Vehicle)) with respect to a Claim that is being settled by such insurance company, settle, pay, compromise or discharge, any Claim that (x) requires any payment by the Company and Company Subsidiaries (other than any Special Purpose Vehicle) in excess of \$500,000 or (y) involves any restrictions on the conduct of the Company or any Company Subsidiary (other than any Special Purpose Vehicle) or Affiliates' business or other equitable remedies that materially adversely affect the business of the Company or any Company Subsidiary (other than any Special Purpose Vehicle) or (B) settle, pay, compromise or discharge any Claim against the Company or any Company Subsidiary with respect to or arising out of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the Voting Agreements;

(xii) other than in the Ordinary Course of Business and other than with respect to any Special Purpose Vehicle, (A) make or change any material Tax election, (B) enter into any settlement or compromise of any material Tax liability, (C) file any amended Company Return with respect to any material Tax, (D) change any annual Tax accounting period or accounting method, (E) enter into any closing agreement relating to any material Tax or (F) surrender any right to claim a material Tax refund;

(xiii) other than with respect to any Special Purpose Vehicle, create any new business division or otherwise enter into any new line of business;

(xiv) fail to continuously maintain in full force and effect its current insurance or a commercially reasonable substitute for a company engaged in businesses similar to those of the Company and Company Subsidiaries (other than any Special Purpose Vehicle);

(xv) other than with respect to wholly-owned Company Subsidiaries or any Special Purpose Vehicle, adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation, dissolution, merger, consolidation, restructuring, recapitalization or other reorganization of the Company or any Company Subsidiary (other than any Special Purpose Vehicle) (other than this Agreement and the Merger and other transactions contemplated hereby);

(xvi) except as otherwise permitted by Section 6.1(a)(viii) and except for (A) expense reimbursements and advances in the Ordinary Course of Business and (B) transactions in the Ordinary Course of Business with Affiliates of any non-employee member of the Company's Board of Directors, enter into any Contract with any officer or director of the Company or Company Subsidiaries or any of their immediate family members (including their spouses);

(xvii) enter into any Contract having terms that (A) provide for the making of any payment as a result of the Merger, (B) would result in the occurrence of a material and adverse change in the rights or obligations of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries as a result of the Merger or (C) would result in the occurrence of a material change in the rights or obligations of the counterparty thereto as a result of the Merger;

(xviii) effectuate a "plant closing" or "mass layoff" as those terms are defined in WARN or any similar state law, affecting in whole or in part any site of employment, facility, operating unit or employee of the Company or any Company Subsidiary (other than any Special Purpose Vehicle); and

(xix) authorize, agree or commit, verbally or in writing, to do any of the foregoing.

(b) Except as set forth in Section 6.1 of the Company Disclosure Schedule or as otherwise expressly contemplated by this Agreement, without the prior written consent of Acquiror (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), from the date hereof until the Effective Time, the Company shall cause each Special Purpose Vehicle which it controls to, conduct such Special Purpose Vehicle's business in all material respects in the Ordinary Course of Business. Except as set forth in Section 6.1 of the Company Disclosure Schedule or as otherwise expressly contemplated by this Agreement, from the date hereof until the Effective Time, without the prior written consent of Acquiror (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), the Company shall cause the Company Subsidiaries in the conduct of their Development and Investment Activities to, and shall cause each Special Purpose Vehicle which it controls to:

(i) sell, lease or otherwise dispose of properties only in the Ordinary Course of Business, provided that such sale, lease or other disposition does not provide for recourse to the Company or any Company Subsidiary (other than Project Entities) other than for (x) master lease obligations, (y) obligations that would not reasonably be expected to exceed \$5,000,000 in the aggregate for all such dispositions in any 90-day period, or (z) SPV Guarantees;

(ii) engage in any new Development and Investment Activity after the date hereof only in the Ordinary Course of Business;

(iii) from the date hereto through the Closing Date, (A) issue, deliver, sell, exchange, grant, pledge, encumber or transfer or authorize the issuance, delivery, sale, grant, pledge, encumbrance or transfer of, Equity Interests of any Special Purpose Vehicle or any securities convertible into or exercisable for, or any rights, warrants or options to acquire, any Equity Interests of such Special Purpose Vehicle, (B) invest capital only in the Ordinary Course of Business, and (C) incur indebtedness for borrowed money, in each case of the foregoing clauses (A), (B) and (C), only in connection with a Development and Investment Activity, provided that

(1) the aggregate amount of (x) capital invested (whether in the form of equity or debt) by the Company and all Company Subsidiaries (excluding Project Entities) in Project Entities ("**Capital Investments**") on or after the date of this Agreement plus (without duplication) (y) all legally binding commitments to invest capital (whether in the form of equity or debt) in Development and Investment Activities ("**Capital Commitments**") entered into on or after the date of this Agreement by the Company and all Company Subsidiaries (excluding Project Entities) will not exceed the sum of (A) the aggregate amount of all unfunded Capital Commitments by the Company and all Company Subsidiaries (excluding Project Entities) that were outstanding as of October 29, 2006, *plus* (B) the aggregate amount of cash distributed to the Company and the Company Subsidiaries (excluding Project Entities) on or

after the date of this Agreement by Project Entities in respect of promoted interests, incentive fees, development and investment services fees or Capital Investments (whether such Capital Investments are outstanding as of the date of this Agreement or made after the date of this Agreement in accordance with this Section 6.1(b)), net of any fees, employee compensation, taxes or other cash expenses payable by the Company and the Company Subsidiaries in respect of such distributions or the transactions relating thereto, *plus* (C) \$60 million, *plus* (D) in the event (and only in the event) that the Closing Date does not occur on or prior to April 30, 2007, \$30 million;

(2) the Company and the Company Subsidiaries will not acquire any ownership interest in any project or real property constituting Development and Investment Activities other than indirectly through Project Entities. The Company and the Company Subsidiaries' direct or indirect ownership interest in any project or real property constituting Development and Investment Activities will only be held through one or more Project Entities;

(3) with respect to any individual Development and Investment Project, the maximum amount of Indebtedness or other payment obligation of the Project Entities relating to such project that is guaranteed by, or for which there is otherwise recourse to (in each case other than an SPV Guarantee), the Company and the Company Subsidiaries (other than Project Entities) shall not exceed \$10 million;

(4) the maximum amount of Indebtedness or other payment obligation of the Project Entities taken as a whole that is guaranteed by, or for which there is otherwise recourse to (in each case other than SPV Guarantees), the Company and the Company Subsidiaries (other than Project Entities) shall not exceed (A) \$59 million in the aggregate at all times on or prior to April 30, 2007 and (B) \$71 million in the aggregate at all times after April 30, 2007; and

(5) for any Development and Investment project or investment with respect to which it is proposed that the sum of (i) the Capital Investments and (without duplication) Capital Commitments by the Company and Company Subsidiaries (excluding Project Entities), and (ii) the portion of the Indebtedness or other payment obligation to be guaranteed (other than an SPV Guarantee) by the Company and/or any Company Subsidiaries (other than the Project Entity that owns the Development and Investment Project or such entity's general partner) exceed \$5,000,000, such Development and Investment Activity must be consented to and approved by Messrs. Bob Sulentic, Jim Groch and Chris Kirk prior to the time that the sum of such Capital Investment, Capital Commitment and portion of Indebtedness or other payment obligation so guaranteed \$5,000,000;

(iv) not pay, or contractually commit to any, promote compensation to any employees of the Company or any Company Subsidiary in connection with any Development and Investment Activity if such payment would be inconsistent with the policies of the Company set forth in Section 6.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule unless approved by Bob Sulentic after consultation with Brett White;

(v) not enter into any Exclusivity Arrangements that would: (A) be applicable after the Effective Time to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries (excluding, after the Effective Time, the Company or any Company Subsidiary), or (B) apply to activities other than Development and Investment Activities of the Company or any Company Subsidiary (other than any Special Purpose Vehicle);

(vi) not, other than in the Ordinary Course of Business, enter into any interest rate or currency swaps, caps, floors or option Contracts of the Company or any Company Subsidiary or any other interest rate or currency risk management arrangement or foreign exchange Contracts of the Company or any Company Subsidiary;

(vii) not, other than in the Ordinary Course of Business, enter into any material Contract concerning Company Intellectual Property;

(viii) not enter into any contracts with, or commitments to, Affiliate of the Company, as set forth in Section 4.22 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, or with the Person set forth in Section 6.1(a)(vii)(D) of the Company Disclosure Schedule; or

(ix) amend or modify in any material respect or terminate any Contract that the Company or such Company Subsidiaries could not otherwise enter into without the prior written consent of Parent pursuant to this Section 6.1(b).

(c) Holding, Parent and Acquiror acknowledge and agree that (i) nothing contained in this Agreement shall give Holding, Parent or Acquiror, directly or indirectly, the right to control or direct the Company's or the Company Subsidiaries' operations prior to the Effective Time, and (ii) prior to the Effective Time, each of the Company, on the one hand, and Holding, Parent and Acquiror, on the other hand, shall exercise, consistent with the terms and conditions of this Agreement, complete control and supervision over its respective operations. To the extent Parent determines there are any Exclusivity Arrangements that purport to restrict Parent and its Subsidiaries (other than the conduct by the Company, Company Subsidiaries and the Special Purpose Vehicles) following the Closing, or that there will be any other inconsistent contractual obligations with respect to any Contracts as a result of the Merger, the Company and Parent will work together in good faith to seek to develop and implement a plan mutually acceptable to both the Company and Parent to restrictions or inconsistencies, provided that neither party shall take any action with respect thereto prior to Closing unless mutually agreed upon by both the Company and Parent.

6.2. *Stockholder Meeting.* The Company shall cause a meeting of its Stockholders (the "**Company Stockholder Meeting**") to be duly called and held as promptly as reasonably practicable after receipt of SEC confirmation that the SEC has no further comments to the Proxy Statement for the purpose of obtaining the Company Stockholder Approval. Subject to Section 6.3 hereto (including the right of the Company's Board of Directors to amend, withdraw, modify, change, condition or qualify the Company Recommendation pursuant to Section 6.3(b)), the Company's Board of Directors shall recommend adoption by the Company Stockholders of the transactions contemplated hereby, including the Merger, and the Company shall take all other reasonable lawful action to solicit and secure the Company Stockholder Approval. Subject to Section 6.3 hereto (including the right of the Company Recommendation, together with a copy of the opinion referred to in Section 4.16(b), shall be included in the Proxy Statement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the Company may adjourn or postpone the Company Stockholder Meeting to the extent necessary (i) to ensure that any supplement or amendent to the Proxy Statement, which is necessary to ensure that the Proxy Statement does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the Company Stockholder Meeting to company Stockholder Meeting is originally scheduled there is an insufficient number of Company Stockholder Approval or (ii) if as of the time for which the Company Stockholder Meeting is originally scheduled there is an insufficient number of Company Stockholder Approval or (ii) if a quorum necessary to conduct the business of the Company Stockholder Meeting.

6.3. Acquisition Proposals; Board Recommendation.

(a) The Company agrees that it shall not, nor shall it permit any Company Subsidiary to, nor shall it authorize or knowingly permit any officer, director, employee, investment banker, attorney, accountant, agent or other advisor or representative (collectively, "**Representatives**") of the Company or any Company Subsidiary, directly or indirectly, to (i) solicit, initiate or otherwise knowingly encourage the submission of any Acquisition Proposal, (ii) participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any Person any non-public information with respect to or in connection with, or take any other action knowingly to facilitate any inquiries or the making of any proposal that constitutes, or that would reasonably be expected to lead to, any Acquisition Proposal, (iii) grant any waiver or release under any standstill or similar agreement with respect to any class or

series of the Company's Equity Interests (*provided* that the Company shall be permitted to grant waivers or releases under any such agreements solely to permit the counterparty thereto to make an Acquisition Proposal), or (iv) except for the waivers and releases permitted by the foregoing clause (iii) and as otherwise permitted or required pursuant to Sections 6.3(d) and 6.3(e), enter into any agreement with respect to any Acquisition Proposal. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, if the Company receives an unsolicited Acquisition Proposal from a Third Party that constitutes a Superior Proposal or that the Company's Board of Directors determines in good faith could reasonably be expected to lead to the delivery of a Superior Proposal from that Third Party, prior to obtaining the Company Stockholder Approval, the Company may, subject to compliance with the provisions of this Section 6.3, furnish information, including non-public information, to, and engage in discussions and negotiations with, such Third Party with respect to its Acquisition Proposal and grant a waiver as provided in its outside financial advisors and legal advisors, that, as a result of such Acquisition Proposal, the failure to take such Permitted Action would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable Law.

(b) Except as permitted by this Section 6.3(b), neither the Board of Directors of the Company nor any committee thereof shall amend, withdraw, modify, change, condition or qualify in any manner adverse to Parent or Acquiror, the Company Recommendation (it being understood and agreed that a "stop, look and listen" communication by the Board of Directors of the Company to the Company Stockholders pursuant to Rule 14d-9(f) of the Exchange Act, in connection with the making or amendment of a tender offer or exchange offer by any Person other than the Company or any Company Subsidiary, shall not be deemed to constitute an amendment, withdrawal, modification, change, condition or qualification of the Company Recommendation for all purposes of this Agreement, including Section 6.2 and Section 10.1(d)(ii), this Section 6.3 and Section 10.1(d)). Notwithstanding anything in this Section 6.3 to the contrary, prior to obtaining the Company Stockholder Approval, the Board of Directors of the Company may amend, withdraw, modify, change, condition or qualify the Company Recommendation in a manner adverse to Parent or Acquiror, if the Board of Directors of the Company concludes in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, that the failure to take such action would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable Law, provided that if and only if such amendment, withdrawal, modification, change, condition or qualification is proposed to be made in response to any Acquisition Proposal then such amendment, withdrawal, modification, change, condition or qualification shall not be made (1) unless such Acquisition Proposal constitutes a Superior Proposal, (2) the Company has complied in all material respects with this Section 6.3, (3) until after the third Business Day following delivery to Parent by the Company of a Notice of Superior Proposal and (4) unless either (x) on or before the expiration of the three (3) Business Day period following the delivery to Parent of the Notice of Superior Proposal referred to in the foregoing clause (3), Parent does not make a Matching Bid in response to such Superior Proposal or (y) following receipt of a Matching Bid within the three (3) Business Day period, the Board of Directors of the Company concludes in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel and financial advisors and after taking into consideration the Matching Bid, that the Superior Proposal to which the Notice of Superior Proposal relates continues to be a Superior Proposal. Any action pursuant to the terms of this Section 6.3(b) shall not constitute a breach of the Company's representations, warranties, covenants or agreements contained in this Agreement.

(c) Unless the Company's Board of Directors has previously withdrawn, or is concurrently therewith withdrawing, the Company Recommendation in accordance with this Section 6.3 and otherwise complies with Section 6.3(d), neither the Company's Board of Directors nor any committee thereof shall recommend any Acquisition Proposal to the Company Stockholders or, except as otherwise permitted by this Section 6.3, enter into any letter of intent, agreement in principle, merger, acquisition or similar agreement with respect to any Acquisition Proposal. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, including this Section 6.3, nothing shall prevent the Company's Board of Directors from taking or disclosing a position and complying with Rule 14e-2 and Rule 14d-9 under the Exchange Act with respect to any Acquisition Proposal or making any disclosure required by applicable Law.

(d) Notwithstanding anything in this Section 6.3 to the contrary, at any time prior to obtaining the Company Stockholder Approval, the Board of Directors of the Company may, in response to a Superior Proposal that did not result from a breach of this Section 6.3, cause the Company to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.1(c)(ii) and concurrently with such termination enter into a definitive agreement providing for the transactions contemplated by such Superior Proposal; provided, however, that the Company shall not terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.1(c)(ii), and any purported termination pursuant to Section 10.1(c)(ii) shall be void and of no force or effect, unless the Company shall have complied in all material respects with all the provisions of this Section 6.3, including the notification provisions in this Section 6.3(d), and with all applicable requirements of Section 10.2(b)(ii) (including the payment of the Company Termination Fee prior to or on the date of such termination) in connection with such Superior Proposal; and provided further, however, that the Company shall not exercise its right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.1(c)(ii): (A) until after the third Business Day following delivery to Parent of written notice from the Company advising Parent that the Board of Directors of the Company has received a Superior Proposal, specifying the material terms and conditions of the Superior Proposal, and identifying the Person making such Superior Proposal (a "Notice of Superior Proposal") and stating that the Board of Directors of the Company intends to cause the Company to exercise its right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.1(c)(ii) (it being understood and agreed that, prior to any termination pursuant to Section 10.2(c)(ii) taking effect, any amendment to the price or any other material term of a Superior Proposal (such amended Superior Proposal, a "Modified Superior Proposal") shall require a new Notice of Superior Proposal and a new three (3) Business Day period with respect to such Modified Superior Proposal) and (B) unless either (x) on or before the expiration of the three (3) Business Day period following the delivery to Parent of any Notice of Superior Proposal, Parent does not make a good faith written proposal (a "Matching Bid") in response to such Superior Proposal or (y) following receipt of a Matching Bid within the three (3) Business Day period, the Board of Directors of the Company concludes in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel and financial advisors and after taking into consideration the Matching Bid, that the Superior Proposal to which the Notice of Superior Proposal relates continues to be a Superior Proposal.

(e) The Company shall notify Parent promptly (but in no event later than the next Business Day) after receipt by the Company of (i) any Acquisition Proposal, (ii) any request for information relating to the Company or any Company Subsidiary in connection with an Acquisition Proposal or for access to the properties, books or records of the Company or any Company Subsidiary, (iii) any inquiry that would reasonably be expected to lead to an Acquisition Proposal or from any Person seeking to have discussions or negotiations with the Company relating to a possible Acquisition Proposal or (iv) any request for a waiver or release under any standstill or similar agreement by any Person that has made, or informs the Board of Directors of the Company or such Company Subsidiary that it is considering making, an Acquisition Proposal; *provided*, *however*, that prior to participating in any discussions or negotiations or furnishing any such information, the Company shall receive from such Person an executed confidentiality agreement on terms that are not materially less favorable to the Company than the Confidentiality Agreement, *provided* that such confidentiality agreement with such Person may contain additional provisions that expressly permit the Company to comply with the provisions of this Section 6.3. The notice shall indicate the material terms and conditions of the proposal, request or inquiry, and the Company will promptly (but in no event later than the next Business Day from the receipt thereof) notify Parent and Acquiror of the Company's receipt of any material modification of or material amendment to any Acquisition Proposal (and the material terms of such modification or amendment) and provide copies of all written materials subsequently provided to, by or on behalf of such Person in connection with such proposal, request or inquiry; provided, however, that without limiting what changes may be material, any change in the form, amount, timing or other aspects of the consideration to be paid with respect to t

amendment. The Company shall keep Parent informed in all material respects, on a reasonably current basis, of the status of any negotiations, discussions and documents with respect to such Acquisition Proposal, request or inquiry.

(f) The Company shall immediately cease, and shall cause any Person acting on its behalf to cease, and cause to be terminated any existing discussions or negotiations with any Third Party conducted heretofore with respect to any Acquisition Proposal and shall request any such Third Parties in possession of confidential information about the Company or any Company Subsidiary that was furnished by or on behalf of the Company or any such Subsidiary to return or destroy all such information in the possession of such Third Party or the agent or advisor of such Third Party.

6.4. *Termination of Credit Agreements.* On or prior to the second Business Day prior to the Closing Date, the Company shall use its reasonable efforts to deliver to Parent copies of payoff letters (subject to delivery of funds as arranged by Parent and Acquiror), in reasonable form, from the administration agents under the Credit Agreements and shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to make arrangements for the release of all mortgages, liens and other security over the Company's and the Company Subsidiaries' properties and assets securing such obligations (subject to delivery of funds as arranged by Parent and Acquiror, if necessary).

6.5. Resignation of Directors. Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall deliver to Acquiror evidence satisfactory to Acquiror of the resignation of all directors of the Company effective at the Effective Time.

6.6. *Rule 16b-3*. Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall take such steps as may be reasonably necessary to cause dispositions of Equity Interests of the Company (including derivative securities) pursuant to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement by each individual who is a director or officer of the Company to be exempted under Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act in accordance with that certain No-Action Letter dated January 12, 1999 issued by the SEC regarding such matters.

ARTICLE 7

COVENANTS OF PARENT AND ACQUIROR

Each of Parent and Acquiror agrees as set forth below.

7.1. Director and Officer Liability.

(a) Parent, Acquiror and the Surviving Corporation agree that the Surviving Corporation shall adopt on or prior to the Effective Time, in its certificate of incorporation and by-laws, the same indemnification, limitation of or exculpation from liability and expense advancement provisions as those set forth in the Company's certificate of incorporation and by-laws, in each case as of the date of this Agreement, and that such provisions shall not be amended, repealed, revoked or otherwise modified for a period of six (6) years after the Effective Time in any manner that would adversely affect the rights thereunder of the individuals who on or prior to the Effective Time were directors, officers, employees or agents of the Company or any Company Subsidiary or are otherwise entitled to the benefit of such provisions, unless such modification is required after the Effective Time by applicable Law.

(b) Without limiting any additional rights that any Indemnified Party (as defined below) may have pursuant to any employment agreement, indemnification agreement or otherwise, to the fullest extent permitted under applicable Law, commencing at the Effective Time, Parent and the Surviving Corporation shall jointly and severally indemnify, defend and hold harmless, each present (as of immediately prior to the Effective Time) and former director, officer or employee of the Company and each Company Subsidiary and their respective estates, heirs, personal representatives, successors and assigns (collectively, the "Indemnified Parties") against all costs and expenses (including reasonable

attorneys' and other professionals' fees and expenses), judgments, fines, losses, claims, damages, liabilities and settlement amounts paid in connection with any Claim (whether asserted prior to, at or after the Effective Time) arising out of or pertaining to any action or inaction in their capacity as director or officer of the Company or any Company Subsidiary or their serving at the request of the Company or any Company Subsidiary as a director, officer, employee, agent, trustee, shareholder, partner or fiduciary of another Person, pension or other employee benefit plan or enterprise in each case occurring on or before the Effective Time (including the transactions contemplated by this Agreement). Without limiting the foregoing, in the event of any Claim, (i) Parent and the Surviving Corporation shall, jointly and severally, (x) periodically advance reasonable fees and expenses (including attorneys' and other professionals' fees and expenses) with respect to the foregoing and pay the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel selected by each Indemnified Party, promptly after statements therefor are received, provided that the Indemnified Party to whom fees and expenses are advanced or for which fees and expenses of counsel are paid provides an undertaking to repay such advances and payments if it is ultimately determined that such Indemnified Party is not entitled to indemnification, and (y) vigorously assist each Indemnified Party in such defense, and (ii) subject to the terms of this Section 7.1, Parent and the Surviving Corporation shall cooperate in the defense of any matter. If any Claim is commenced as to which an Indemnified Party desires to receive indemnification, such Indemnified Party shall notify the Surviving Corporation with reasonable promptness; provided, however, that failure to give reasonably prompt notice to the Surviving Corporation shall not affect the indemnification obligations of Parent and the Surviving Corporation hereunder except to the extent that the failure to so notify has actually and materially prejudiced Parent and the Surviving Corporation in such Claim. The Indemnified Party shall have the right to retain counsel of such Indemnified Party's own choice to represent such Person; and such counsel shall, to the extent consistent with its professional responsibilities, reasonably cooperate with the Surviving Corporation and any counsel designated by the Surviving Corporation. Parent and the Surviving Corporation shall be liable only for any settlement of any Claim against an Indemnified Party made with Parent or Surviving Corporation's written consent, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed. Parent and the Surviving Corporation shall not, without the prior written consent of an Indemnified Party, settle or compromise any Claim, or permit a default or consent to the entry of any judgment in respect thereof, unless such settlement, compromise or consent includes, as an unconditional term thereof, the giving by the claimant to such Indemnified Party of an unconditional release from all liability and obligations (civil or criminal or monetary or otherwise) in respect of such Claim.

(c) Parent agrees that the Company will cause to be put in place immediately prior to the Effective Time "tail" insurance policies with a claims period of at least six years from the Effective Time from an insurance carrier with the same or better credit rating as the Company's current insurance carrier with respect to directors' and officers' liability insurance in an amount and scope no more favorable than the Company's existing policies as in effect as of the date hereof with respect to matters existing or occurring at or prior to the Effective Time.

(d) All rights to indemnification and/or advancement of expenses contained in any agreement with any Indemnified Parties as in effect on the date hereof with respect to matters occurring on or prior to the Effective Time (including the transactions contemplated hereby) shall survive the Merger and continue in full force and effect. Parent and the Surviving Corporation shall indemnify any Indemnified Party against all reasonable costs and expenses (including attorneys' and other professionals' fees and expenses), such amount to be payable in advance upon request as provided in Section 7.1(b), relating to the enforcement of such Indemnified Party's rights under this Section 7.1 or under any charter, bylaw or agreement regardless of whether such Indemnified Party is ultimately determined to be entitled to indemnified Party provides an undertaking to repay any advances of costs and expenses if it is ultimately determined that such Indemnified Party is not entitled to indemnification hereunder.

(e) This Section 7.1 shall survive the consummation of the Merger and is intended to be for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by, the Indemnified Parties referred to herein, their heirs and personal representatives and shall be binding on Parent and the Surviving Corporation and their successors and assigns and the covenants and agreements contained herein shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which an Indemnified Party is entitled, whether pursuant to Law, Contract or otherwise.

(f) If Parent or the Surviving Corporation or any of their successors or assigns (i) consolidates with or merges into any other Person and shall not be the continuing or surviving corporation or entity of such consolidation or merger, or (ii) transfers or conveys all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any Person, then, and in each case, to the extent not assumed by operation of law, proper provision shall be made so that the successors and assigns of Parent or the Surviving Corporation, as the case may be, shall assume the obligations set forth in this Section 7.1 and all rights to indemnification and/or advancement of expenses contained in any agreement with any Indemnified Parties as in effect on the date hereof with respect to matters occurring on or prior to the Effective Time (including the transactions contemplated hereby). The provisions of this Section 7.1 are intended to be for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by, the Indemnified Parties and the Surviving Corporation, and his or her or its heirs and representatives.

(g) Nothing in this Agreement is intended to, shall be construed to or shall release, waive or impair any rights to directors' and officers' insurance claims under any policy that is or has been in existence with respect to the Company or any of its officers, directors or employees, it being understood and agreed that the indemnification provided for in this Section 7.1 is not prior to or in substitution for any such claims under such policies.

7.2. Employee Benefits.

(a) Except as otherwise provided in this Section 7.2, for a period of one (1) year after the Effective Time, the Surviving Corporation shall, and Parent shall cause the Surviving Corporation to, provide to individuals who are employees of the Company and each Company Subsidiary immediately prior to the Effective Time and who subsequently become employees of the Surviving Corporation (the "**Continuing Employees**"), with employee benefits (excluding equity based benefits or awards and any defined benefit retirement plan benefits) that, in the aggregate, are comparable to the employee benefits provided by Parent and its Subsidiaries to similarly situated employees of Parent or its Subsidiaries immediately prior to the Effective Time.

(b) Parent and the Surviving Corporation will cause the employee benefit plans that such Continuing Employees are or become eligible to participate in to take into account for purposes of eligibility and vesting thereunder service by such employees with the Company or any Subsidiary as if such service were with the Surviving Corporation or any of its Subsidiaries, as the case may be, to the same extent that such service was credited under any analogous Company Plan immediately prior to the Effective Time. Following the Effective Time, Continuing Employees will retain credit for unused vacation and sick days which were accrued with the Company or a Subsidiary as of the Effective Time. In addition, if the Effective Time falls within an annual period of coverage under any group health plan of the Surviving Corporation or any of its Subsidiaries, each Continuing Employee shall be given credit for covered expenses paid by that employee under comparable Company Plans during the applicable coverage period through the Effective Time toward satisfaction of any annual deductible limitation and out-of-pocket maximum that may apply under that group health plan of the Surviving Corporation and its Subsidiaries. Except as otherwise provided in this Section 7.2, nothing herein shall limit the ability of Parent, the Surviving Corporation or any of their respective Subsidiaries to amend or terminate any of the Company Plans in accordance with their terms at any time.

(c) Parent agrees to adopt as binding and enforceable policies and continue after the Effective Time, and to cause the Surviving Corporation to continue, the Trammell Crow Company 2006 Annual Principal Bonus Plan, Trammell Crow Company Severance Pay Policy and Trammell Crow Company

Retention Plan (the "2006 Plans"), in each case as adopted by the Board of Directors of the Company prior to the Effective Time and in the form set forth on, or with respect to the Trammell Crow Company Retention Plan in accordance with the term sheet set forth on, Section 7.2(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, with respect to Continuing Employees until (i) the payment of all amounts due and payable under the Trammell Crow Company Retention Plan and with respect to calendar year 2006 in the case of the Trammell Crow Company 2006 Annual Principal Bonus Plan and (ii) the one-year anniversary of the Closing Date in the case of the Trammell Crow Company Severance Pay Policy.

(d) Effective as of the day immediately preceding the Effective Date, the Company shall take all corporate actions necessary to effectuate the termination of the Trammell Crow Company Retirement Savings Plan (the "**Company 401(k) Plan**"), subject to and conditioned upon the occurrence of the Effective Time, unless Parent provides notice to the Company at least 15 days prior to the Effective Time that the Company 401(k) Plan shall not be terminated. The Parent shall receive from the Company evidence that action to effectuate the termination of the Company 401(k) Plan has been taken pursuant to a resolution of the Company's Board of Directors (the form and substance of such resolution shall be subject to review and approval of the Parent, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld).

(e) The provisions of this Section 7.2 are for the sole benefit of the parties to this Agreement and nothing herein, expressed or implied, is intended or shall be construed to confer upon or give to any person (including for the avoidance of doubt any Company Employees or Company Independent Contractors), other than the parties hereto and their respective permitted successors and assigns, any legal or equitable or other rights or remedies (with respect to the matters provided in this Section 7.2) under any provision of this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the provisions of this Section 7.2(e) shall in no way limit any legal or equitable or other rights or remedies of any person (including for the avoidance of doubt any Company Employees or Company Independent Contractors) under the 2006 Plans or under any other Contract or communications between such person and any of the Company, Parent or the Surviving Corporation.

7.3. *Transfer Taxes*. The parties shall cooperate in the preparation, execution and filing of all returns, questionnaires, applications or other documents regarding all state, local and foreign real property transfer or gains, sales, use, transfer, value added, stock transfer and stamp taxes, any transfer, recording, registration and other fees or similar Taxes ("**Transfer Taxes**") which become payable in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement that are required to be filed on or before the Effective Time. All Transfer Taxes (including any interest or penalties with respect thereto) attributable to the Merger shall be timely paid by Parent, Acquiror or the Surviving Corporation and expressly shall not be a liability of the holder of any Company Shares.

7.4. Debt Tender Offer or Redemption.

(a) No later than seven (7) days after the date of this Agreement, Parent shall cause CB Richard Ellis Services, Inc. (Services") to launch a tender offer and Consent Solicitation (the "Debt Tender Offer") for all of the outstanding 9-3/4% Senior Notes due May 15, 2010 of Services (the 'Notes") on the terms set forth on Schedule 7.4. Promptly upon the receipt of the Requested Consents with respect to the Indenture, Parent will cause Services to enter into a supplemental indentures reflecting the amendments to such indentures approved by such Requested Consent and Parent will use all reasonable efforts to cause the relevant indenture shall become operative upon the acceptance of the Notes tendered in the Debt Tender Offer. The closing of any Debt Tender Offer shall not be conditioned on the occurrence of the Closing, and Parent shall use, and shall cause Services to use, all reasonable efforts to close on or prior to the Closing Date. Upon the closing of the Debt Tender Offer (the "Tendered Notes") and purchase all of the Tendered Notes, including payment of any applicable premiums, and all related fees and expenses.

For purposes of this Agreement, "Consent Solicitation" means a solicitation of the Requested Consents from the holders of the Notes; and "Requested Consents" means the consents of holders of a majority in principal amount of the Notes to the amendments to the Indenture and the Notes described in Section 7.4 of the Parent Disclosure Schedule or in the applicable Consent Solicitation materials, as the case may be.

(b) In the event that the Requested Consents shall not have been obtained by Services on or prior to March 16, 2007, Parent shall promptly thereafter deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the holders of the Notes a notice of redemption for all of the outstanding Notes and take, or cause to be taken, all other actions reasonably necessary to cause the redemption of the Notes pursuant to the Indenture, dated as of May 22, 2003, between Services and U.S. Bank National Association (as amended, the "**Indenture**") and, as of March 16, 2007, the satisfaction and discharge of the Indenture and the Notes.

7.5. Parent Board of Directors. Subject to applicable Law and the rules of the New York Stock Exchange, Parent shall cause its Board of Directors to include (either pursuant to newly-created directorships and/or vacancies, as determined by Parent in its sole discretion) the following individuals (each such individual in clause (a) to be selected by Parent in its discretion, subject to the consent of such individual to serve as a member of the Board of Directors of Parent and subject as to any individual described in clause (a) to (b) to the satisfaction of Parent's corporate governance guidelines as in effect as of the date of this Agreement): (a) two members of the Board of Directors of the Company immediately prior to the Effective Time who will qualify as "independent" (as defined by Section 303A.02 of the New York Stock Exchange Listed Company Manual and Section 10A of the Exchange Act (or any successor provisions)) members of the Board of Directors of Parent shall become effective at or promptly after the Effective Time, and (b) the chief executive officer of the Company immediately prior to the Effective Time, which appointment of the chief executive officer of the Company to the Board of Directors of Parent shall become effective at or promptly after the Effective Time, and (b) the chief executive officer on the Closing Date.

ARTICLE 8

COVENANTS OF PARENT ACQUIROR AND THE COMPANY

The parties hereto agree as set forth below.

8.1. *Efforts*. Subject to Section 8.2 and the other terms and conditions of this Agreement, each party will use all reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable under applicable Law to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including preparing and filing as promptly as practicable all documentation to effect all necessary filings, notices, petitions, statements, registrations, submissions of information, applications and other documents necessary to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement; that in no event shall any Party or its Subsidiaries be required to pay, and without Parent's prior consent the Company and the Company Subsidiaries shall not pay, prior to the Effective Time any fee, penalties or other consideration to any Third Party to obtain any consent or approval required for the consummation of the Merger

8.2. Governmental Approvals.

(a) Except for the filings and notifications made pursuant to applicable Antitrust Laws, to which Sections 8.2(b), (c), (d), (e), (f), (g), (h) and (i), and not this Section 8.2(a), shall apply, within ten (10) Business Days after the date hereof, each of Parent, Acquiror and the Company shall, and shall cause its Subsidiaries to prepare and file with the appropriate Governmental Entities such authorizations, consents, notifications, certifications, declarations, declarations and filings that are necessary in respect of the Permits set forth on Schedule 8.2(a) and shall diligently and expeditiously prosecute, and shall cooperate fully with each other in the prosecution of, such matters.

(b) On or before November 6, 2006, or any shorter period as required by applicable Antitrust Laws, each of Parent and the Company shall file, or cause to be filed by their respective "ultimate parent entities", any Notification and Report Forms and related material required to be filed by it with the Federal Trade Commission (the "FTC") and the Antitrust Division of the United States Department of Justice under the HSR Act (the "Antitrust Division") with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and thereafter shall promptly make any further filings pursuant thereto that may be necessary, proper or advisable.

(c) Upon and subject to the terms of this Section 8.2, Parent and the Company shall, and shall cause their respective Subsidiaries to: (i) use all of their respective reasonable efforts to obtain prompt termination of any waiting period under the HSR Act and prompt termination of any other requisite waiting period under any applicable Law; (ii) reasonably cooperate and consult with each other in connection with the making of all filings, notifications and any other material actions pursuant to this Section 8.2, including subject to applicable Law, by permitting counsel for the other party to review in advance, and consider in good faith the views of the other party in connection with, any proposed written communication to any Governmental Entity and by providing counsel for the other party with copies of all filings and submissions made by such party and all correspondence between such party (and its advisors) with any Governmental Entity and any other information supplied by such party and such party's Subsidiaries to a Governmental Entity or received from such a Governmental Entity in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; provided, however, that (A) materials may be redacted before being provided to the other party (x) to remove (1) references concerning the valuation of Parent, the Company, or any of their Subsidiaries, (2) independent broker production information and (3) individual customer pricing information, (v) as necessary to comply with contractual arrangements, and (z) as necessary to avoid disclosure of other competitively sensitive information or to address reasonable privilege or confidentiality concerns, and (B) copies of documents filed by a party hereto pursuant to Item 4(c) of the Notification and Report Form filed with the FTC and the Antitrust Division pursuant to Section 8.2(b) shall not be required to be provided to any other party hereto; (iii) furnish to the other parties such information and assistance as such parties reasonably may request in connection with the preparation of any submissions to, or agency proceedings by, any Governmental Entity; and (iv) promptly inform the other party of any communications with, and inquiries or requests for information from, such Governmental Entities in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Materials included in Sections 8.2(a) and 8.2(b) above will be provided to outside counsel pursuant to a joint defense agreement (the "Joint Defense Agreement") so long as the producing party has the legal right to provide such materials to outside counsel for the other party pursuant to a Joint Defense Agreement.

(d) If any objections are asserted by any Governmental Entity with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby, or if any action is instituted by any Governmental Entity challenging any of the transactions contemplated hereby as violative of any applicable Antitrust Law or an Order is issued enjoining the Merger under any applicable Antitrust Law, Parent and Acquiror shall, subject to the provisions of this Section 8.2, use all reasonable efforts to resolve any such objections or challenge as such Governmental Entity may have to such transactions under such Law or to have such Order vacated, reversed or otherwise removed in accordance with applicable legal procedures with the goal of enabling the transactions contemplated by this Agreement to be consummated by the End Date, including subject to Section 8.2(e), an agreement to (i) sell or otherwise dispose of, or hold separate and agree to sell or otherwise dispose of, assets, categories of assets or businesses of the Company or its Subsidiaries; (ii) terminate existing relationships and contractual rights and obligations of the Company (and to enter into agreements or stipulate to the entry of an order or decree or file appropriate applications with the FTC, the Antitrust Division or other Governmental Entity, and the Company shall use all reasonable efforts to assist Parent and Acquiror in effectuating the foregoing; *provided, however*, that (A) the Company shall not take any of the foregoing actions without the prior written consent of Parent, and (B) Parent shall not

take any of the foregoing actions without the prior written consent of the Company if such actions would bind the Company to take any action (including paying money or entering into any other obligation) irrespective of whether the Closing occurs. Parent, Acquiror and the Company and their respective Subsidiaries shall, subject to the provisions of this Section 8.2, use all their respective reasonable efforts to seek to lift, reverse or remove any temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other Order or decree that would otherwise give rise to a failure of any Antitrust Conditions.

(e) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, (i) Parent and Acquiror will not be obligated to agree to take any action, or accept any conditions, restrictions, obligations or requirements with respect to Parent and its Subsidiaries (as constituted without giving effect to the Merger) and (ii) Parent and Acquiror shall not be obligated to agree, and neither the Company nor any Subsidiary shall agree without Parent's prior written consent, to take any action or accept any conditions, restrictions, obligations or requirements with respect to the Company and its Subsidiaries if such actions, conditions, restrictions, obligations or requirements would have, or would be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect or would result in the sale, divestiture, other disposition or loss of twenty-five percent (25%) or more of the consolidated revenue of any one or more of the following businesses of the Company: Property Management, Facilities Management, or Project Management (and whether any such disposition would, individually or in the aggregate with other dispositions in such line of business, result in a loss of twenty-percent (25%) or more of the consolidated revenue of such line of business shall be determined on a pro forma basis by utilizing the consolidated results of operations of the Company for the year ending 2006 and assuming that the disposition occurred on January 1, 2006).

(f) Parent will determine strategy, lead all proceedings and coordinate all activities with respect to seeking any actions, consents, approvals or waivers of any Governmental Entity as contemplated hereby, and, subject to the other provisions of this Section 8.2 (including Section 8.2(e)), the Company and its Subsidiaries will take such lawful actions as reasonably requested by Parent in connection with obtaining such consents, approvals or waivers. Notwithstanding Parent's rights to lead all proceedings as provided in the prior sentence, Parent shall not require the Company to, and the Company shall not be required to, take any action with respect to satisfying the Antitrust Conditions which would bind the Company or its Subsidiaries irrespective of whether the Closing occurs.

(g) In furtherance and not in limitation of the other covenants of the parties contained in this Section 8.2, each party agrees to cooperate and use all reasonable efforts to assist in any defense by any other party hereto of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement before any Governmental Entity reviewing the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including by providing (as promptly as practicable) such information as may be requested by such Governmental Entity or such assistance as may be reasonably requested by the other party hereto in such defense.

(h) As used herein, "Antitrust Conditions" means any of the conditions set forth in Section 9.1(b) and Section 9.1(c) (but solely, in the case of Section 9.1(c), to the extent the order, injunction, judgment or decree referred to in such Section is issued or brought under applicable Antitrust Laws).

(i) From the date of this Agreement through the date of termination of the required waiting period under the HSR Act, the Company, Parent and Acquiror and their respective Subsidiaries shall not take any action that would reasonably be expected to hinder or delay the obtaining of clearance or the expiration of the applicable waiting period under the HSR Act or any other applicable Antitrust Law.

8.3. *Proxy Statement.* As soon as practicable and in any event no later than ten (10) days after execution of this Agreement, the Company shall prepare the preliminary Proxy Statement and file the preliminary Proxy Statement with the SEC under the Exchange Act. The Company shall use all reasonable efforts to have the preliminary Proxy Statement cleared by the SEC. Parent, Acquiror and the Company shall cooperate with each other in the preparation of the Proxy Statement, and the Company shall notify

Acquiror of the receipt of any comments of the SEC with respect to the Proxy Statement and of any requests by the SEC for any amendment or supplement thereto or for additional information and shall provide to Parent promptly copies of all correspondence between the Company or any representative of the Company and the SEC. Parent shall promptly provide the Company with such information regarding Parent and its Subsidiaries as may be required to be included in the Proxy Statement or as may be reasonably required to respond to any comment of the SEC. The Company shall give Parent and its counsel a reasonable opportunity to review and comment on the Proxy Statement and any other documents filed with the SEC or mailed to the Company Stockholders prior to their being filed with, or sent to, the SEC or mailed to the Company Stockholders and shall give Parent and its counsel a reasonable opportunity to review and comment on all amendments and supplements to the Proxy Statement and any other documents filed with, or sent to, the SEC or mailed to the Company Stockholders and all responses to requests for additional information and replies to comments prior to their being filed with, or sent to, the SEC or mailed to Company Stockholders. Each of the Company, Parent and Acquiror agrees to use all reasonable efforts, after consultation with the other parties hereto, to respond promptly to all such comments of and requests by the SEC. As promptly as practicable after the Proxy Statement has been cleared by the SEC, the Company shall file the definitive Proxy Statement with the SEC and cause the Proxy Statement to be mailed to the Stockholders of record, as of the record date established by the Board of Directors of the Company. Each of the Company, Parent and Acquiror promptly shall correct any information provided (or omitted) by it and used in the Proxy Statement that shall have become false or misleading in any material respect to ensure that the Proxy Statement does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading, and the Company shall take all steps necessary to file with the SEC and have cleared by the SEC any amendment or supplement to the Proxy Statement as to correct the same and to cause the Proxy Statement as so corrected to be disseminated to the Company Stockholders, in each case to the extent required by applicable Law.

8.4. *Public Announcements.* The parties shall cooperate with each other in the development and distribution of, and consult with each other before issuing, any press release or making any public statement or announcement with respect to this Agreement, the Voting Agreements and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby and shall not issue any such press release or make any such public statement or announcement without the prior consent of the other parties (which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed), except as may be required by applicable Law or any listing agreement with any national securities exchange.

8.5. Access to Information; Notification of Certain Matters.

(a) From the date hereof until the Effective Time and subject to applicable Law, the Company and each Company Subsidiary shall, upon reasonable advance notice, (i) give Parent and Acquiror and their counsel, financial advisors, financing sources, auditors and other authorized representatives reasonable access (in accordance with such procedures as are mutually agreed to between Parent and the Company prior to any such access) to its offices, properties, books and records; (ii) furnish or make available to Parent and Acquiror and their counsel, financial advisors, financing sources, auditors and other authorized representatives reasonable access (in information in the possession of the Company or any Company Subsidiary as those Persons may reasonably request; and (iii) instruct its employees, counsel, financial advisors, financing sources, auditors and other authorized representatives to cooperate with the reasonable requests of Parent and Acquiror and their counsel, financial advisors, and other authorized representatives, in the case of clauses (i), (ii) and (iii), for the purpose of familiarizing itself with the Company and each of its Subsidiaries in anticipation of or reasonably related to the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including the integration of the Company, the Company Subsidiaries, the Minority Investments and the Special Purposes Vehicles and their respective businesses, operations, assets and properties with those of Parent and Acquiror. Any access pursuant to this Section 8.5 shall be conducted in a manner which will not interfere unreasonably with the conduct of the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries and shall be in accordance with this Section 8.5(a) and any other existing agreements or obligations

binding on the Company or any of its Subsidiaries. Unless otherwise required by Law or as otherwise provided in this Agreement, each of Parent and Acquiror will hold, and will cause its respective officers, employees, counsel, financial advisors, financing sources, auditors and other authorized representatives to hold any nonpublic information obtained in any investigation in confidence in accordance with, and agrees to be bound by, the terms of the Confidentiality Agreement. No investigations pursuant to this Section 8.5(a) shall affect any representations or warranties of the parties herein or the conditions to the obligations of the parties hereto. From the date hereof until the Effective Time, the Company shall, and shall cause its Subsidiaries to, provide Parent and Acquiror with reasonable access, upon reasonable prior notice to Chris Kirk, the General Counsel of the Company or any Person designated by him to receive such notices, to employees and consultants of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the purpose of enabling Parent and Acquiror to meet with and make offers of employment or service to one or more of said individuals and to discuss integration and other transition matters with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby; provided, however that the Company shall have the right to have a representative attend each such meeting. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 8.5(a), the Company shall not be required to, or to cause any of its Subsidiaries to, grant access or furnish information to Parent. Acquiror or any of their respective representatives to the extent that (A) such information is of a competitively sensitive nature, subject to an attorney/client or attorney work product privilege or (B) such access or the furnishing of such information is prohibited by law or an existing Contract. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 8.5(a), Parent and Acquiror shall not have access to personnel records of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries relating to individual performance or evaluation records, medical histories or other information that in the Company's good faith opinion the disclosure of which could subject the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to risk of liability. In addition, except as otherwise expressly permitted pursuant to this Section 8.5(a), Parent and Acquiror shall not contact any personnel of the Company or its Subsidiaries regarding or in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement without the express prior consent of Trammell Crow Company's general counsel or such other person as has been designated by him in writing. Each of Parent and Acquiror agrees that it will not, and will cause its representatives not to, use any information obtained pursuant to this Section 8.5(a) for any purpose unrelated to the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the conduct of the business of the Company, Company Subsidiaries, Special Purpose Vehicles and Company Minority Investments after the Effective Time, including the integration of the Company, the Company Subsidiaries, the Minority Investments and the Special Purposes Vehicles and their respective businesses, operations, assets and properties with those of Parent and Acquiror.

(b) The Company shall give prompt notice to Parent and Acquiror, and Parent and Acquiror shall give prompt notice to the Company, of (i) any representation or warranty of such party contained in this Agreement that has become untrue or inaccurate such that the conditions set forth in Article 9 would not be satisfied; (ii) any failure of the Company or Parent and Acquiror, as the case may be, to comply with or satisfy, any covenant or agreement contained in this Agreement to be complied with or satisfied by it hereunder such that the conditions set forth in Article 9 would not be satisfied; (iii) any notice or other communication from any Third Party alleging that the consent of such Third Party is or may be required in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; and (iv) the occurrence of any event, development or circumstance which has had or would be reasonably likely to result in a Company Material Adverse Effect or Parent Material Adverse Effect, as applicable; *provided*, *however*, that the delivery of any notice pursuant to this Section 8.5(b) shall not limit or other wise affect (x) the representations, warranties, covenants or agreements of the parties hereto or (y) the remedies available hereunder to the party giving or receiving such notice.

8.6. *Disposition of Litigation*. The Company will consult with Parent with respect to any action by any Third Party to restrain or prohibit or otherwise oppose the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any Voting Agreement and, subject to Section 6.3, will use all reasonable efforts to resist any such effort to restrain or prohibit or otherwise oppose the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Parent may participate in (but not control) the defense of any

stockholder litigation against the Company and its directors relating to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any Voting Agreement at Parent's sole cost and expense. In addition, subject to Section 6.3, the Company will not voluntarily cooperate with any Third Party which has sought or may hereafter seek to restrain or prohibit or otherwise oppose the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any Voting Agreement and will reasonably cooperate with Parent to resist any such effort to restrain or prohibit or otherwise oppose the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any Voting Agreement or any Voting Agreement.

8.7. Confidentiality Agreements. The parties acknowledge that the Company and the Parent entered into the Confidentiality Agreement, which Confidentiality Agreement shall continue in full force and effect in accordance with its terms until the earlier of (a) the Effective Time or (b) the expiration of the Confidentiality Agreement according to its terms. Subject to Section 6.3 hereto, without the prior written consent of Parent, neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary will waive or fail to enforce any provision of any confidentiality or similar agreement which the Company or any Company Subsidiary has entered into in connection with any completed or proposed business combination relating to the Company or such Company Subsidiary.

8.8. Financing Arrangements.

(a) Parent and Acquiror shall use all reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions and do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable to arrange the Financing on the terms and conditions described in the Commitment Letter, including using all reasonable efforts to (i) satisfy on a timely basis all conditions applicable to Parent and Acquiror to obtaining the Financing set forth therein, (ii) prior to the last day of the Marketing Period, negotiate and enter into definitive agreements with respect thereto on the terms and conditions contemplated by the Commitment Letter (including any related flex provisions) or on other terms in the aggregate not materially less favorable to Parent and in no event less favorable as to pricing and other economic terms (as determined in the good faith reasonable judgment of Parent), (iii) timely prepare the necessary offering circulars, private placement memoranda, or other offering documents or marketing materials with respect to the Financing, (iv) commence the syndication activities contemplated by the Commitment Letter within seven (7) days following the Initiation Date and (v) consummate the Financing at or prior to Closing. Parent shall give the Company prompt notice (A) of any material breach by any party of the Commitment Letter of which Parent or Acquiror becomes aware. (B) if and when Parent or Acquiror becomes aware that any portion of the financing contemplated by the Commitment Letter will not be available to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and (C) of any termination of the Commitment Letter. Parent and Acquiror shall keep the Company informed on a reasonably current basis in reasonable detail of the status of their efforts to arrange the Financing or Alternative Financing and provide to the Company copies of executed copies of the definitive documents related to the Financing or Alternative Financing (excluding any fee letters, engagement letters or other agreements that are confidential by their terms). If any portion of the Financing becomes unavailable on the terms and conditions contemplated in the Commitment Letter, Parent and Acquiror shall use all reasonable efforts to arrange to obtain alternative financing, including from alternative sources, on terms not materially less favorable to Parent in the aggregate and in no event less favorable as to pricing and other economic terms (as determined in the good faith reasonable judgment of Parent) than the Financing contemplated by the Commitment Letter ("Alternative Financing") as promptly as practicable following the occurrence of such event and the foregoing clauses (i) through (v) shall be applicable to the Alternative Financing. Parent and Acquiror shall (1) comply in all material respects with the Commitment Letter, (2) enforce in all material respects their rights under the Commitment Letter and (3) not permit any material amendment or modification to be made to, or any waiver of any material provision or remedy under, the Commitment Letter or the fee letter referred to in the Commitment Letter without the prior written consent of the Company. Parent and Acquiror shall provide notice to the Company promptly upon receiving the Financing or, if applicable, the Alternative Financing.

⁵¹

(b) The Company agrees to provide, and shall cause the Company Subsidiaries and its and their Representatives to provide, all reasonable cooperation (including with respect to timeliness) in connection with the arrangement of the Financing as may be reasonably requested by Parent (provided that such requested cooperation does not unreasonably interfere with the ongoing operations of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries), including (i) participation in meetings, drafting sessions, presentations, road shows, and rating agency and due diligence sessions, (ii) furnishing Parent and its financing sources with financial and other pertinent information regarding the Company as may be reasonably requested by Parent to consummate the Financing, including all financial statements and financial data with respect to the Company and the Company Subsidiaries required to satisfy conditions 3. and 4. set forth in Annex II of the Commitment Letter (the "Required Financial Information"), (iii) reasonably assisting Parent and its financing sources in the preparation of (A) offering documents, business projections, pro forma financial information, private placement memoranda, bank information, memoranda, prospectuses and similar documents for any portion of the Financing or Alternative Financing and (B) materials for rating agency presentations, (iv) reasonably cooperating with the marketing efforts of Parent and its financing sources for any portion of the Financing, (v) taking all action reasonably requested by Parent so that effective as of the Effective Time (A) the board of directors of each Company Subsidiary that will become a guarantor under Parent's credit facilities consists of one or more employees of Parent or its Subsidiaries and (B) one or more employees of Parent or its Subsidiaries is appointed as an officer of such Company Subsidiary, (vi) reasonably cooperating with Parent's legal counsel in connection with any legal opinions that such legal counsel may be required to deliver in connection with the Financing, including using all reasonable efforts to remedy any corporate conditions which may impede the delivery of any required legal opinion, (vii) using all reasonable efforts to obtain surveys and title insurance as reasonably requested by Parent, (viii) authorizing the independent auditor of the Company to provide its opinion and consents with respect to the financial statements included in the Required Financial Information, and (ix) providing monthly and quarterly unaudited financial statements (excluding footnotes) within the timeframe, and solely to the extent that the Company prepares such financial statements for the Company's Board of Directors, provided that (A) none of the Company or any Company Subsidiary shall be required to incur any liability in connection with the Financing or Alternative Financing prior to the Effective Time, (B) the pre-Closing Board of Directors of the Company and the pre-Closing directors, managers and general partners of Company Subsidiaries shall not be required to adopt resolutions approving the agreements, documents and instruments pursuant to which the Financing or Alternative Financing is obtained, (C) none of the Company or any Company Subsidiary shall be required to execute prior to the Effective Time any definitive financing documents, including any credit or other agreements, pledge or security documents, or other certificates, legal opinions or documents in connection with the Financing or Alternative Financing, (D) except as expressly provided above, none of the Company or any Company Subsidiary shall be required to take any corporate actions prior to the Effective Time to permit the consummation of the Financing on the Alternative Financing and (E) Parent and Acquiror shall jointly and severally indemnify, defend and hold harmless the pre-Closing directors and officers of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries from and against any liability or obligation to providers of the Financing or Alternative Financing in connection with the Financing or Alternative Financing. Except for the representations and warranties of the Company set forth in Article 4 of this Agreement, the Company shall not have any liability to Parent or Acquiror in respect of any financial statements, other financial information or data or other information provided pursuant to this Section 8.8. If this Agreement is terminated prior to the Effective Time, Parent shall, promptly upon request by the Company, reimburse the Company for all reasonable out-of-pocket costs incurred by the Company or the Company Subsidiaries in connection with such cooperation. The Company agrees that the consolidated balance sheets, statements of income and cash flows and all other financial statements of the Company and its Subsidiaries included in the Required Financial Information will be prepared in accordance with GAAP consistently applied throughout the periods involved and will each fairly present, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations and cash flows and statements of stockholders equity of such entities in accordance with

GAAP as of and for the periods presented therein (subject to normal year-end adjustments in the case of unaudited interim financial statements and also subject to the absence of notes to the financial statements that may be required by GAAP and subject to the Company's ability to obtain financial information from Savills plc. If the Company is unable to account for its investment in Savills plc utilizing the equity method of accounting because of the Company's inability to obtain adequate financial information from Savills plc to so account for such investment, then the parties agree that for purposes of this Section 8.8(b) and Section 4.8 the failure to do so in the Company's financial statements shall not be deemed to render such financial statements inconsistent, or noncompliant, with GAAP. The parties hereto acknowledge and agree that the provision of separate financial statements or other separate financial data regarding Savills plc shall not be required in order for the Company to comply with its obligations pursuant to this Section 8.8(b) or for Parent and Acquiror to satisfy conditions 3. and 4. set forth in Annex II of the Commitment Letter.

(c) Parent, Acquiror and the Company shall reasonably cooperate with each other such that the Company has reasonable time and opportunity to publicly announce the financial condition and results of operations of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries that are reflected in the financial information, including the Required Financial Information, prior to or contemporaneously with the delivery of such financial information to Parent's and Acquiror's financing sources, including Lender, in connection with the Financing or Alternative Financing.

8.9. Investigation and Agreement by Parent and Acquiror; No Other Representations or Warranties

(a) Parent and Acquiror acknowledge and agree that they have made their own inquiry and investigation into, and, based thereon, have formed an independent judgment concerning, the Company and its Subsidiaries and their businesses and operations, and Parent and Acquiror have requested such documents and information from the Company as each such party considers material in determining whether to enter into this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated in this Agreement. Each of Parent and Acquiror acknowledges and agrees that it has had an opportunity to ask all questions of and receive answers from the Company with respect to any matter such party considers material in determining whether to enter into this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated in this Agreement. In connection with Parent's and Acquiror's investigation of the Company and its Subsidiaries and their representatives have received from the Company or its representatives certain projections and other forecasts for the Company and its Subsidiaries and budget information. Each of Parent and Acquiror acknowledges and agrees that there are uncertainties inherent in attempting to make such projections, forecasts, estimates, plans and budgets; that Parent and Acquiror acknowledges so furnished to them or their representatives, and that the Company including as to the adequacy and accuracy of all estimates, projections, forecasts, plans and budgets, projections, forecasts, plans and budgets so furnished to them or their representatives, and that the Company does not make any representations regarding such estimates, projections, forecasts, plans and budgets are provided in Article 4. Notwithstanding the foregoing or any other provisions of this Agreement, no information or knowledge obtained in any investigation conducted by Parent or Acquiror or provided to Parent or Acquiror shall affect or be deemed to modify any representation or warranty contained herein or the conditions to the obligations of the parties hereto to

(b) Each of Parent and Acquiror agrees that, except for the representations and warranties made by the Company that are expressly set forth in Article 4 of this Agreement, the Company does not make, and has not made, any representations or warranties in connection with the Merger and the transactions contemplated hereby. Except as expressly set forth herein, no Person has been authorized by the Company to make any representation or warranty relating to the Company or any Company Subsidiary or their respective businesses, or otherwise in connection with the Merger and the transactions contemplated hereby and, if made, such representation or warranty may not be relied upon as having been authorized by the Company. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each of Parent and Acquiror agrees that, except as provided in Article 4, neither the Company, any holder of Equity

Interests of the Company nor any of their respective Affiliates or representatives, makes or has made any representation or warranty to Parent and Acquiror or any of their representatives or Affiliates with respect to

(i) any forward-looking information such as projections, forecasts, estimates, plans or budgets of future revenues, expenses or expenditures, future results of operations (or any component thereof), future cash flows (or any component thereof) or future financial condition (or any component thereof) of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or the future business, operations or affairs of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries heretofore or hereafter delivered to or made available to Parent and Acquiror or their respective representatives or Affiliates; or

(ii) any other information, statement or documents heretofore or hereafter delivered to or made available to Parent and Acquiror or their respective representatives or Affiliates, including the information in the on-line data room, with respect to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or the business, operations or affairs of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, except to the extent and as expressly covered by a representation and warranty made by the Company and contained in Article 4 of this Agreement.

(c) The Company agrees that, except for the representations and warranties made by Parent and Acquiror that are expressly set forth in Article 5 of this Agreement, Parent and Acquiror do not make, and have not made, any representations or warranties in connection with the Merger and the transactions contemplated hereby other than those expressly set forth herein. Except as expressly set forth herein, no Person has been authorized by Parent or Acquiror to make any representation or warranty relating to Parent or Acquiror or their respective businesses, or otherwise in connection with the Merger and the transactions contemplated hereby and, if made, such representation or warranty may not be relied upon as having been authorized by Parent or Acquiror.

ARTICLE 9

CONDITIONS TO MERGER

9.1. Conditions to the Obligations of Each Party. The obligations of the Company, Parent and Acquiror to consummate the Merger are subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions:

(a) the Company Stockholder Approval shall have been obtained;

(b) the waiting period (and any extension thereof) applicable to the Merger under the HSR Act and other applicable Antitrust Laws set forth on Section 9.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule shall have been terminated or shall have expired, and all consents, approvals, permits, authorizations and waiting periods under all Antitrust Laws set forth in Section 9.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, and all consents, approvals, permits, authorizations and waiting periods or waiting periods of Governmental Entities set forth in Section 9.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule to the Merger, shall have been obtained or expired, as the case may be; and

(c) no temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other judgment, order or decree issued by a court or agency of competent jurisdiction located in the United States or in another jurisdiction outside of the United States in which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, engage in business activities that prohibits the consummation of the Merger shall have been issued and remain in effect, and no Law shall have been enacted, issued, enforced, entered, or promulgated that prohibits or makes illegal the consummation of the Merger or any of the other material transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

9.2. Conditions to the Obligations of the Company. The obligations of the Company to consummate the Merger are subject to the satisfaction or waiver in writing by the Company of the following further conditions:

(a) The representations and warranties of Parent and Acquiror contained in this Agreement, disregarding all qualifications and exceptions contained therein relating to materiality or Parent Material Adverse Effect, shall be true and correct as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of the Closing Date (or, if given as of a specific date, at and as of such date), except where the failure or failures of any such representations and warranties to be so true and correct have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect. Parent and Acquiror shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all covenants and agreements required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it on or prior to the Closing Date, to the foregoing effect.

9.3. Conditions to the Obligations of Parent and Acquiror. The obligations of Parent and Acquiror to consummate the Merger are subject to the satisfaction or waiver in writing by Parent of the following further conditions:

(a) The representations and warranties of the Company contained in this Agreement (other than representations and warranties set forth in Sections 4.2, 4.5, 4.9(c), 4.13(c), 4.16, 4.23(a) and 4.23(b), disregarding all qualifications and exceptions contained therein relating to materiality or Company Material Adverse Effect, shall be true and correct as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of the Closing Date (or, if given as of a specific date, at and as of such date), except where the failure or failures of any such representations and warranties to be so true and correct have not had and would not reasonably expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. The representations and warranties of the Closing Date (or, if given as of a specific date, at and as of such date), except 4.16, 4.23(a) and 4.23(b) shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of the Closing Date (or, if given as of a specific date, at and as of such date). The representations and warranties of the Company contained in Sections 4.2, 4.5, 4.13(c), 4.16, 4.23(a) and 4.23(b) shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of the Closing Date (or, if given as of a specific date, at and as of such date). The representations and warranties of the Company contained in Sections 4.2, (b) shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of the Closing Date. The Company shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all covenants and agreements required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it on or prior to the Closing Date. The Company shall have delivered to Parent and Acquiror a certificate from an officer of the Company, dated the Closing Date, to the foregoing effect.

(b) From the date of this Agreement to the Closing Date, there shall not have occurred any action, event, occurrence, development or state of circumstances or facts that has had or would be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

ARTICLE 10

TERMINATION

10.1. *Termination.* This Agreement may be terminated and the Merger abandoned at any time prior to the Effective Time by written notice, whether before or after the Company Stockholder Approval shall have been obtained:

(a) by mutual written agreement of Parent and the Company, in each case, duly authorized by their respective Boards of Directors or duly authorized committees thereof;

(b) by either Parent or the Company, if

(i) the Effective Time shall not have occurred on or before the May 7, 2007 (the 'End Date'); provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 10.1(b)(i) shall not be available to any party whose breach of or failure to perform any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement has been the principal cause of, or resulted in, the failure of the Merger to occur on or before

the date this Agreement is sought to be terminated pursuant to this clause (i); provided further, however, that if neither Parent nor Acquiror is in material breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement contained herein other than the failure of Parent or Acquiror to consummate the Merger when required to do so pursuant to the terms of this Agreement solely by reason of a failure to receive the proceeds of the Financing contemplated by the Commitment Letter, then the foregoing proviso shall not apply to Parent in such circumstance, provided further, however, that if on the End Date (as determined before any extension thereof pursuant to this proviso) all conditions set forth in Sections 9.1, 9.2 and 9.3 have been satisfied (treating such date as if it were the Closing Date) (other than the Antitrust Conditions and the delivery of the officer's certificates contemplated by Sections 9.2(a) and 9.3(a)), then either the Company or Parent may extend the End Date to August 6, 2007 by delivery of written notice of such extension to the other on or within five Business Days prior to the End Date (as so extended, the "End Date");

(ii) if any Governmental Entity of competent jurisdiction shall have issued an order, decree or ruling or taken any other action permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the Merger, in either case, (A) on the basis that the Merger and the transactions contemplated thereby are violative of any Antitrust Law or (B) for any reason other than as contemplated by Section 10.1(b)(ii)(A), and, in each case, such order decree, ruling or action shall have become final and nonappealable; *provided, however*, that the right to terminate under this Section 10.1(b)(ii) shall not be available to any party whose material breach of this Agreement has been the principal cause of such action; or

(iii) the Company Stockholder Meeting (or any adjournment or postponement thereof) has been convened and concluded and the Company Stockholder Approval shall not have been obtained; or

(c) by the Company,

(i) if a breach of or failure to perform in any material respect any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement set forth in this Agreement by Parent or Acquiror shall have occurred which breach or failure to perform would give rise to the failure of a condition set forth in Section 9.1 or 9.2, and, if curable, such breach or failure has not been cured within twenty (20) days (but not beyond the End Date) after the receipt of written notice thereof from the Company, or such breach or failure is not reasonably capable of being cured within twenty (20) days (but not beyond the End Date) after the receipt of written notice thereof from the Company, or such breach or failure is not reasonably capable of being cured within twenty (20) days (but not beyond the End Date) after the receipt of written notice thereof from the Company; provided that the Company may not terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 10.1(c)(i) if it is in material breach of any of its representations, warranties, covenants and obligations under this Agreement so as to cause any of the conditions set forth in Section 9.1 or 9.3 not to be satisfied; or

(ii) in response to a Superior Proposal as contemplated by Section 6.3(d), provided, however, that termination of this Agreement pursuant to this Section 10.1(c)(ii) shall not be effective until the Termination Fee has been paid to Acquiror in accordance with Section 10.2(b)(ii); or

(iii) if the Effective Time shall not have occurred on or before the date required pursuant to Section 2.1(d) due to Parent or Acquiror's failure to effect the Closing in breach of this Agreement, and at the time of such termination (treating such date of termination as if it were the Closing Date) the conditions set forth in Sections 9.1 and 9.3 (other than the delivery by the Company of the officer's certificate contemplated by Section 9.3(a)) have been satisfied or waived; or

(d) by Parent, if:

(i) a breach of or failure to perform in any material respect any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement set forth in this Agreement by the Company shall have occurred which breach or failure to perform would give rise to the failure of a condition set forth in Sections 9.1 or 9.3, and, if curable, such breach or failure has not been cured within twenty (20) days (but not

beyond the End Date) after the receipt of written notice thereof from Parent, or such breach or failure is not reasonably capable of being cured within twenty (20) days (but not beyond the End Date) after receipt of written notice thereof from Parent; provided that Parent may not terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 10.1(d)(i) if it is in material breach of any of its representations, warranties, covenants and obligations under this Agreement so as to cause any of the conditions set forth in Section 9.1 or 9.2 not to be satisfied; or

(ii) (A) the Board of Directors of the Company or any other duly authorized committee of the Board of Directors of the Company shall (1) amend, withdraw, modify, change, condition or qualify the Company Recommendation in a manner adverse to Parent or Acquiror or fail to include the Company Recommendation in the Proxy Statement; (2) approve or recommend to the Company Stockholders an Acquisition Proposal (other than by Parent, Acquiror or their Affiliates); (3) approve or recommend that the Company Stockholders tender, or otherwise fail to recommend the Company Stockholders not tender, their Company Shares in any tender or exchange offer that is an Acquisition Proposal (other than by Parent, Acquiror or their Subsidiaries); or (4) approve a resolution, publicly propose or agree to do any of the matters set forth in the immediately foregoing clauses (1) through (3); or (B) after the third Business Day following Parent's receipt of a Notice of Superior Proposal unless prior to such termination (x) a new Notice of Superior Proposal has been delivered with respect to an Acquisition Proposal y different Third Party than the prior Notice of Superior Proposal (in which event, such new Notice of Superior Proposal shall then be subject to this Section 10.1(d)(ii)(B)), (y) a new Notice of Superior Proposal has been delivered with respect to a Modified Superior Proposal (in which event, such new Notice of Superior Proposal (in which event, such new Notice of Superior Proposal (in which event, such new Notice of Superior Proposal (in which event, such new Notice of Superior Proposal (in which event, such new Notice of Superior Proposal (in which event, such new Notice of Superior Proposal (in which event, such new Notice of Superior Proposal (in which event, such new Notice of Superior Proposal (in which event, such new Notice of Superior Proposal (in which event, such new Notice of Superior Proposal (in which event, such new Notice of Superior Proposal (in which event, such new Notice of Superior Proposal (in which event,

10.2. Effect of Termination.

(a) If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 10.1, this Agreement shall forthwith become null and void and there shall be no liability or obligation on the part of Parent, Acquiror, the Company or any of their respective Representatives, stockholders or Affiliates, except that, subject to Sections 10.2(d) and 10.2(g), no such termination shall relieve any party hereto of any liability or damages resulting from fraud or any breach of this Agreement prior to such termination; *provided*, that the provisions of Sections 8.4, 8.7, 8.9, 10.2, 10.3 and Article 11 of this Agreement and the definitions of the defined terms used in such provisions of this Agreement, wherever located herein, shall remain in full force and effect and survive any termination of this Agreement.

(b) In the event that:

(i) this Agreement is terminated by Parent pursuant to Section 10.1(d)(ii), the Company shall pay to Parent (in immediately available funds to an account designated by Parent) on the next Business Day following such termination a cash amount equal to \$40,000,000 (the "**Company Termination** Fee");

(ii) this Agreement is terminated by the Company pursuant to Section 10.1(c)(ii), then on the date of termination of this Agreement, the Company shall pay to Parent (for and on behalf of Parent and Acquiror) (by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account designated by Parent) a cash amount equal to the Company Termination Fee; or

(iii) (A) this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 10.1(b)(i) (provided that at the time of such termination (treating such date of termination as if it were the Closing Date) pursuant to Section 10.1(b)(i), the conditions precedent in Sections 9.1(b) and 9.1(c) shall have been satisfied and the principal reason for the Closing not having previously occurred shall not be the failure to satisfy the condition precedent set forth in Section 9.2(a) or the failure by Parent and Acquiror to receive the proceeds of the Financing contemplated by the Commitment Letter), Section 10.1(b)(iii) or Section 10.1(d)(i), (B) prior to such termination, an Acquisition Proposal (with all percentages included in the definition of Acquisition Proposal increased to thirty percent

(30%) for purposes of this definition) is publicly announced, publicly disclosed or is consummated, and (C) a transaction contemplated by the definition of Acquisition Proposal (which need not be the same Acquisition Proposal and with all percentages included in the definition of Acquisition Proposal increased to thirty percent (30%) for purposes of this definition) is completed or an agreement is executed by the parties thereto with respect to an Acquisition Proposal (with all percentages included in the definition of Acquisition Proposal (with all percentages included in the definition) prior to or within the twelve (12) months following the date on which this Agreement is terminated, the Company shall pay to Parent (in immediately available funds to an account designated by Parent) on the next Business Day following the earlier of the closing of the transaction contemplated by such Acquisition Proposal or the Company entering into a definitive agreement contemplating such Acquisition Proposal, a cash amount equal to the Company Termination Fee.

(c) In the event that this Agreement is terminated by Parent or the Company pursuant to Section 10.1(b)(i) or Section 10.1(b)(ii)(A) and, in each case, at the time of such termination,

(i) both Parent and the Company have the right, in accordance with the terms hereof, to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.1(b)(i) or Section 10.1(b)(ii)(A), as applicable,

(ii) neither Parent nor the Company has the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.1(b)(ii)(B) (or would have the right to so terminate assuming that the relevant order, decree, ruling or action referenced in Section 10.1(b)(ii)(B) has become final and non-appealable at the time of such termination),

(iii) in the event of such termination pursuant to Section 10.1(b)(i) and treating such date of termination as if it were the Closing Date, the conditions set forth in Sections 9.1 (other than the Antitrust Conditions) and 9.3 (other than the delivery by the Company of the officer's certificate contemplated by Section 9.3(a)) have been satisfied, and

(iv) in the event of such termination pursuant to Section 10.1(b)(ii)(A), the conditions set forth in Section 9.1 (other than the Antitrust Conditions) shall have been satisfied or waived or are reasonably likely to have been satisfied by the End Date and (treating such date of termination as if it were the Closing Date) the conditions set forth in Section 9.3 shall be satisfied other than the delivery by the Company of the officer's certificate contemplated by Section 9.3(a), then Parent shall pay to the Company (by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account designated by the Company) on the next Business Day following such termination a cash amount equal to \$100,000,000 (the "**Parent Antitrust Termination Fee**").

(d) In the event that this Agreement is terminated

(i) by the Company pursuant to Section 10.1(b)(i), and at the time of such termination only the Company has the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to the provisions of Section 10.1(b)(i);

(ii) by the Company or Parent pursuant to Section 10.1(b)(i) where, at the time of such termination, both the Company and Parent have the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to the provisions of Section 10.1(b)(i) and Parent and Acquiror have failed to consummate the Merger when required to do so pursuant to the terms of this Agreement solely by reason of a failure to receive the proceeds of the Financing contemplated by the Commitment Letter;

(iii) by the Company pursuant to Section 10.1(b)(ii), and at the time of such termination, only the Company has the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to the provisions of Section 10.1(b)(ii);

(iv) by the Company pursuant to Section 10.1(c)(i);

(v) by the Company pursuant to Section 10.1(c)(iii); or,

(vi) by Parent or Acquiror when they did not have the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.1

then, in the case of the foregoing clauses (i) through (vi), inclusive, Parent and Acquiror, jointly and severally, agree to pay to the Company (by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account designated by the Company) a cash amount equal to \$200,000,000 (the "**Parent Breach Termination Fee**") on the next Business Day following the date of termination of this Agreement. The parties hereto acknowledge that the agreements contained in this Section 10.2(d) are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and that the Parent Breach Termination Fee is not a penalty, but rather is liquidated damages in a reasonable amount that will compensate the Company for the efforts and resources expended and opportunities foregone while negotiating this Agreement and in reliance on this Agreement and on the expectation of the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and for losses and damages likely to be incurred or suffered as a result of termination in the circumstances described in clauses (i) through (vi) of the preceding sentence, which amount would otherwise be impossible to calculate with precision. Anything in this Agreement to the contrary notwithstanding, if this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 10.1 under circumstances where the Parent Breach Termination Fee is payable pursuant to this Section 10.2(d), the Subject to the Company's rights pursuant to Section 10.2(e), the Company's right to receipt of payment of the Parent Breach Termination Fee shall be the sole and exclusive remedy against Parent, Acquiror and any of their respective Representatives, Affiliates, directors, officers, employees, partners, managers, members, or stockholders (each, a "Parent Party") for any Company Damages.

(e) The Company, Parent and Acquiror acknowledge and agree that the agreements contained in Sections 10.2(b), (c), (d) and (g) are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and that, without these agreements, Company, Parent and Acquiror would not enter into this Agreement; accordingly (i) if the Company fails promptly to pay the amount due pursuant to Section 10.2(b) or (ii) Parent or Acquiror fails promptly to pay the amount due pursuant to Section 10.2(c) or (d), and, in order to obtain such payment, the Company or Parent, as applicable, commences a suit that results in a judgment against the Company or Parent for the Parent Antitrust Termination Fee, Parent Breach Termination Fee or the Company Termination Fee, as applicable, the Company shall pay to Parent or Parent shall pay to the Company, as applicable, its costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses) in connection with such suit, together with interest on the amount of the Parent Antitrust Termination Fee, Parent Breach Termination Fee or Company Termination Fee, as applicable, from the date such payment was required to be made until the date of payment at the prime rate of Credit Suisse, in effect on the date such payment was required to be made.

(f) If more than one provision contained in Section 10.1 is an applicable basis for termination of this Agreement by the Company or Parent, as applicable, then the Company or Parent, as applicable, shall be entitled to assert more than one provision contained in Section 10.1 as the basis for its termination of this Agreement and the Company or Parent, as applicable, shall be entitled to receive payment of the highest remedy available pursuant to this Section 10.2 arising out of such reasons for termination of this Agreement, *provided* that the Company shall not be entitled to more than one recovery of the Parent Antitrust Termination Fee or the Parent Breach Termination Fee or (ii) Parent and Acquiror be entitled to more than one recovery of the Company Termination Fee.

(g) Anything in this Agreement to the contrary notwithstanding, subject to the Company's rights pursuant to Section 10.2(e), the maximum aggregate liability of Parent and Acquiror in the aggregate for all Company Damages arising out of or resulting from breaches of this Agreement or any representations, warranties, covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement shall equal \$200,000,000 *minus* the amount of any Parent Breach Termination Fee or Parent Antitrust Termination Fee paid to the Company (the "**Parent Liability Cap**"). Subject to the Company's rights pursuant to Section 10.2(e), the Company agrees that in no event shall the Company, any Company Subsidiaries or

any of their Affiliates seek (and the Company shall cause its Affiliates not to seek) any Company Damages or any other recovery, judgment, or damages of any kind, including consequential, indirect, or punitive damages, against any Parent Party in excess of the Parent Liability Cap or from any Parent Party other than Parent and Acquiror. The parties hereto acknowledge that the agreements contained in this Section 10.2(g) are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and that Parent and Acquiror would not have entered into this Agreement without such agreements.

10.3. *Fees and Expenses.* Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, all fees and expenses incurred in connection herewith and the transactions contemplated hereby shall be paid by the party incurring expenses, whether or not the Merger is consummated.

ARTICLE 11

MISCELLANEOUS

11.1. Notices. All notices, requests and other communications to any party hereunder shall be in writing (including facsimile or similar writing) and shall be given,

if to Parent or Acquiror, to:

CB Richard Ellis Group, Inc. 100 North Sepulveda Boulevard, Suite 1050 El Segundo, California 90245 Attention: General Counsel Telecopy No.: 310-606-4701

with a copy to (which copy shall not be deemed to be notice to Parent or Acquiror):

Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP 2550 Hanover Street Palo Alto, California 94304 Attention: Richard Capelouto Facsimile Number: (650) 251-5002

if to the Company, to:

Trammell Crow Company 2001 Ross Avenue, Suite 3400 Dallas, Texas 75201 Attention: Robert Sulentic Telecopy No.: 214-863-3125

with a copy to:

Trammell Crow Company 2001 Ross Avenue, Suite 3400 Dallas, Texas 75201 Attention: General Counsel Telecopy No.: 214-863-3125

with a copy to (which copy shall not be deemed to be notice to the Company):

Vinson & Elkins L.L.P. 2001 Ross Avenue 3700 Trammell Crow Center Dallas, Texas 75201 Attention: Michael D. Wortley P. Gregory Hidalgo Facsimile Number: (214) 999-7959

or such other address or facsimile number as a party may hereafter specify for the purpose by notice to the other parties hereto. Each notice, request or other communication shall be effective only (a) if given by facsimile, when the facsimile is transmitted to the facsimile number specified in this Section and the appropriate facsimile confirmation is received or (b) if given by overnight courier or personal delivery, when delivered at the address specified in this Section.

11.2. *Survival*. None of the representations, warranties and, except as provided in the following sentence, covenants and agreements contained herein or in any instrument delivered pursuant to this Agreement shall survive the Effective Time. Article 3, this Article 11, the agreements of Parent, Acquiror and the Company in Sections 7.1, 7.2, 7.3, 7.5, and Section 10.3, Article 11 and those other covenants and agreements contained herein that by their terms apply, or that are to be performed in whole or in part, after the Effective Time shall survive the consummation of the Merger.

11.3. Amendments; No Waivers.

(a) Any provision of this Agreement may be amended or waived prior to the Effective Time, if, and only if, the amendment or waiver is in writing and signed, in the case of an amendment, by the Company, Parent and Acquiror or in the case of a waiver, by the party against whom the waiver is to be effective.

(b) At any time prior to the Effective Time, any party hereto may with respect to any other party hereto (i) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of such party and (ii) waive any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties of such party contained herein or in any document delivered pursuant hereto. No such extension or waiver shall be deemed or construed as a continuing extension or waiver on any occasion other than the one on which such extension or waiver was granted or as an extension or waiver with respect to any provision of this Agreement not expressly identified in such extension or waiver thereof nor shall any single or partial exercise thereof preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. The rights and remedies herein provided shall be cumulative and not exclusive of any rights or remedies provided by Law.

11.4. *Successors and Assigns.* The provisions of this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns; *provided, however*, that all or any of the rights or obligations of Parent or Acquiror may be assigned to any direct or indirect wholly-owned Subsidiary of such party (which assignment shall not relieve such assigning party of its obligations hereunder); *provided, further*, that other than with respect to the foregoing proviso, no party may assign, delegate or otherwise transfer any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement without the consent of the other parties hereto. Any purported assignment in violation hereof shall be null and void.

11.5. Counterparts; Effectiveness; Third Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement may be signed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be an original (including any counterpart transmitted by facsimile or other electronic means of transmission), with the same effect as if the signatures thereto and hereto were upon the same instrument. This Agreement shall become effective when each party hereto shall have received counterparts hereof signed by all of the other parties hereto. Except as provided in Sections 7.1, no provision of this Agreement is intended to confer upon any Person other than the parties hereto any rights or remedies hereunder.

11.6. *Governing Law*. THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH AND GOVERNED BY THE INTERNAL LAWS OF THE STATE OF DELAWARE APPLICABLE TO CONTRACTS EXECUTED AND FULLY PERFORMED WITHIN THE STATE OF DELAWARE.

11.7. Jurisdiction. EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE EXPRESSLY PROVIDED IN THIS AGREEMENT, THE PARTIES HERETO AGREE THAT ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING SEEKING TO ENFORCE ANY PROVISION OF, OR BASED ON ANY MATTER ARISING OUT

OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH, THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY SHALL BE BROUGHT IN THE COURT OF CHANCERY OF THE STATE OF DELAWARE (OR, IN THE CASE OF ANY CLAIM AS TO WHICH THE FEDERAL COURTS HAVE EXCLUSIVE SUBJECT MATTER JURISDICTION, THE FEDERAL COURT OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA) SITTING IN THE STATE OF DELAWARE, AND EACH OF THE PARTIES HEREBY CONSENTS TO THE EXCLUSIVE JURISDICTION OF THOSE COURTS (AND OF THE APPROPRIATE APPELLATE COURTS THEREFROM) IN ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING AND IRREVOCABLY WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, ANY OBJECTION WHICH IT MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE TO THE LAYING OF THE VENUE OF ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING IN ANY OF THOSE COURTS OR THAT ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING WHICH IS BROUGHT IN ANY OF THOSE COURTS HAS BEEN BROUGHT IN AN INCONVENIENT FORUM. PROCESS IN ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE SERVED ON ANY PARTY ANYWHERE IN THE WORLD, WHETHER WITHIN OR WITHOUT THE JURISDICTION OF ANY OF THE NAMED COURTS. WITHOUT LIMITING THE FOREGOING, EACH PARTY AGREES THAT SERVICE OF PROCESS ON IT BY NOTICE AS PROVIDED IN SECTION 11.1 SHALL BE DEEMED EFFECTIVE SERVICE OF PROCESS.

11.8. *Enforcement.* The parties recognize and agree that if for any reason any of the provisions of this Agreement are not performed in accordance with their specific terms or are otherwise breached, immediate and irreparable harm or injury would be caused for which money damages would not be an adequate remedy. Accordingly, each party agrees that, prior to any termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.1, but subject to the last sentence of this Section 11.8, the parties shall be entitled to specific performance of the terms hereof. In the event that any action shall be brought in equity to enforce the provisions of this Agreement, no party shall allege, and each hereby waives the defense, that there is an adequate remedy at Law. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company shall not be entitled to an injunction to prevent breaches of this Agreement by Parent or Acquiror or to enforce specifically the terms and provisions of this Agreement if (i) the Company is in material breach of any of its representations, warranties, covenants or obligations under this Agreement or (ii) the Merger has not been consummated due to the reason of a failure of Parent and Acquiror to receive the proceeds of the Financing contemplated by the Commitment Letter and neither Parent nor Acquiror is, nor are they collectively, in material breach of its or their respective representatives, warranties, covenants or obligations under this Agreement to so as to cause any of the conditions set forth in Section 9.1 or 9.2 not to be satisfied (other than due to a breach consisting of the failure to consummate the Merger due to the failure to receive the proceeds of the Financing). Notwithstanding the foregoing, neither Parent nor Acquiror shall be entitled to an injunction to prevent breaches of this Agreement if either Parent or Acquiror is, or collectively are, in material breach of its or their respective representatives, warranties, covenants or obligations under this Agreement so as to cause any of the conditions set forth in S

11.9. *Entire Agreement.* This Agreement (together with the exhibits and schedules hereto), the Voting Agreements and the Confidentiality Agreement constitute the entire agreement between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede all prior agreements and understandings, both oral and written, between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof.

11.10. Authorship; Representation by Counsel. The parties agree that the terms and language of this Agreement were the result of negotiations between the parties and, as a result, there shall be no presumption that any ambiguities in this Agreement shall be resolved against any party. Any controversy over construction of this Agreement shall be decided without regard to events of authorship or negotiation. Each of the parties hereto acknowledges that it has been represented by independent counsel of its choice throughout all negotiations that have preceded the execution of this Agreement.

11.11. Severability. If any term or other provision of this Agreement is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced by any rule of Law or public policy, all other terms and provisions of this Agreement shall

nevertheless remain in full force and effect so long as the economic or legal substance of the transactions contemplated hereby is not affected in any manner adverse to any party. Upon a determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced, the parties hereto shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the parties as closely as possible in an acceptable manner to the end that transactions contemplated hereby are fulfilled to the extent possible.

11.12. Waiver of Jury Trial. EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, ALL RIGHTS TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING, OR COUNTERCLAIM (WHETHER BASED UPON CONTRACT, TORT OR OTHERWISE) ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OF THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY.

11.13. Rules of Construction.

(a) The headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. In this Agreement (i) words denoting the singular include the plural and vice versa, (ii) "it" or "its" or words denoting any gender include all genders, (iii) the word "including" shall mean "including without limitation," whether or not expressed, (iv) any reference herein to a Section, Article, Paragraph, Clause or Schedule refers to a Section, Article, Paragraph or Clause of or a Schedule to this Agreement, unless otherwise stated, and (v) when calculating the period of time within or following which any act is to be done or steps taken, the date which is the reference day in calculating such period shall be excluded and if the last day of such period is not a Business Day, then the period shall end on the next day which is a Business Day.

(b) The inclusion of any information in the Company Disclosure Schedule or Parent and Acquiror Disclosure Schedule or Parent and Acquiror Disclosure Schedule or Parent and Acquiror Disclosure Schedule, as applicable, that such information is required to be listed in the Company Disclosure Schedule or Parent and Acquiror Disclosure Schedule, as applicable, or that such information is required to be listed in the Company Disclosure Schedule or Parent and Acquiror Disclosure Schedule, as applicable, or that such information is required to be listed in the Company Disclosure Schedule or Parent and Acquiror Disclosure Schedule, as applicable, or that such items are material to the Company, Parent or Acquiror, as the case may be. The headings, if any, of the individual sections of each of the Company Disclosure Schedule and Parent and Acquiror Disclosure Schedule are inserted for convenience only and shall not be deemed to constitute a part thereof or a part of this Agreement. The Company Disclosure Schedule and Parent and Acquiror Disclosure Schedule are arranged in sections corresponding to those contained in Articles IV and V, as applicable, merely for convenience, and the disclosure of an item in one section of the Company Disclosure Schedule or Parent to a particular representation or warranty shall be deemed adequately disclosed as an exception with respect to all other representations or warranties to the extent that the relevance of such item to such representations or warranties is reasonably apparent on the face of such item, notwithstanding the presence or absence of an appropriate section of the Company Disclosure Schedule or Parent and Acquiror Disclosure Schedule with respect to such other representations or warranties or an appropriate cross reference thereto.

(c) The specification of any dollar amount in the representations and warranties or otherwise in this Agreement or in the Company Disclosure Schedule or Parent and Acquiror Disclosure Schedule is not intended and shall not be deemed to be an admission or acknowledgment of the materiality of such amounts or items, nor shall the same be used in any dispute or controversy between the parties to determine whether any obligation, item or matter (whether or not described herein or included in any schedule) is or is not material for purposes of this Agreement.

(d) The fact that any representation or warranty of the Company is given only as of the date of this Agreement shall not prevent any event, circumstance or condition occurring after the date of this Agreement that would otherwise be within the scope of such representation or warranty from being taken into account when determining whether the condition set forth in Section 9.3(b) has been satisfied as of the Closing Date.

11.14. *Affiliate Liability.* Each of the following is herein referred to as a "Company Affiliate" or "Parent Affiliate", as applicable: (i) any direct or indirect holder of equity interests or securities in the Company or Parent, as applicable, (whether limited or general partners, members, stockholders or otherwise), and (ii) any director, officer, employee, representative or agent of (1) the Company or Parent, as applicable, or (2) any Person who controls the Company or Parent, as applicable. Except to the extent that a Company Affiliate is an express party thereto, no Company Affiliate shall have any liability or obligation to Parent or Acquiror of any nature whatsoever in connection with or under this Agreement, the Voting Agreements or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby as a result of such Person's status as a Company Affiliate is an express party thereto, no Company of any such liability and obligation. Except to the extent that a Parent Affiliate is an express party thereto, no Company of any such liability and obligation. Except to the extent that a Parent Affiliate is an express party thereto, no Company of any such liability and obligation. Except to the extent that a Parent Affiliate is an express party thereto, no Parent Affiliate shall have any liability and obligation. Except to the extent that a Parent Affiliate is an express party thereto, no Parent Affiliate shall have any liability or obligation to the Company of any nature whatsoever in connection with or under this Agreement, the Voting Agreements or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby as a result of such Person's status as a Parent Affiliate, and the Company hereby waives and releases all claims of any such liability and obligation.

* 64 *

*

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

TRAMMELL CROW COMPANY

By:	/s/ ROBERT E. SULENTIC
Name:	Robert E. Sulentic
Title:	Chairman & Chief Executive Officer

CB RICHARD ELLIS GROUP, INC.

By:	/s/ BRETT WHITE
Name:	Brett White
Title:	President & Chief Executive Officer

A-2 ACQUISITION CORP.

 By:
 /s/
 BRETT WHITE

 Name:
 Brett White

 Title:
 President

Exhibit 2.02

EXECUTION COPY

CREDIT SUISSE Eleven Madison Avenue New York, NY 10010

CONFIDENTIAL

October 30, 2006

CB Richard Ellis Services, Inc. 100 North Sepulveda Boulevard, Suite 1050 El Segundo, CA 90245

Attention of Mr. Kenneth J. Kay

CB Richard Ellis Services, Inc. \$2,200,000,000 Senior Secured Term Loan Facilities \$600,000,000 Senior Secured Replacement Revolving Credit Facility Commitment Letter

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Reference is made to the Credit Agreement dated as of June 26, 2006, among CB Richard Ellis Services, Inc., a Delaware corporation (*you*" or "*CBRE*"), certain subsidiaries of CBRE, CB Richard Ellis Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation (*"Holdings*"), the lenders from time to time party thereto and Credit Suisse (*CS*"), as administrative agent and collateral agent (the "*Existing Credit Agreement*").

CREDIT SUISSE SECURITIES (USA) LLC

Eleven Madison Avenue

New York, NY 10010

You have advised CS and Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC ("CS Securities" and, together with CS and their respective affiliates, "Credit Suisse", "we" or "us") that you intend to acquire (the "Acquisition") a Delaware corporation previously identified to us as "A2" (the "Company"), and to consummate the other Transactions (such term and each other capitalized term used but not defined herein having the meaning assigned to such term in the Summary of Principal Terms and Conditions attached hereto as Exhibit A (the "Term Sheet").

You have further advised us that, in connection therewith, (a) CBRE will obtain the senior secured term loan facilities (the *'Term Facilities*'') described in the Term Sheet, in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$2,200,000,000, and (b) the Borrowers will seek to amend the Existing Credit Agreement (the *''Proposed Amendment*'') to, among other things, allow the consummation of the Acquisition and the incurrence of the Term Facilities. If the Proposed Amendment is not obtained, the Borrowers will obtain the Replacement Revolving Facility described in the Term Sheet. The Term Facilities, the Replacement Revolving Facility and the senior secured revolving credit facilities

under the Existing Credit Agreement are collectively referred to herein as the "Facilities".

1. <u>Commitment</u>.

In connection with the foregoing, (a) CS is pleased to advise you of its commitment to provide the entire principal amount of the Term Facilities, (b) CS Securities is pleased to advise you of its agreement to use commercially reasonable efforts to arrange the Proposed Amendment and (c) CS is pleased to advise you of its commitment, in the event that the Proposed Amendment is not obtained, to provide the entire principal amount of the Replacement Revolving Facility, in each case, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth or referred to in this commitment letter (including the Term Sheet and the other attachments hereto, this "Commitment Letter").

2. <u>Titles and Roles</u>

You hereby appoint (a) CS Securities to act, and CS Securities hereby agrees to act, as joint bookrunner and joint lead arranger for the Facilities and as sole lead arranger for the Proposed Amendment (with one other institution to be mutually agreed by you and us to act as joint bookrunner and joint lead arranger for the Facilities (an "Additional Joint Lead Arranger")), and (b) CS to act, and CS hereby agrees to act, as sole administrative agent and sole collateral agent for the Facilities, in each case upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth or referred to in this Commitment Letter. Each of CS Securities and CS, in such capacities, will perform the duties and exercise the authority customarily performed and exercised by it in such roles. You agree that Credit Suisse will have "left" placement in any and all marketing materials or other documentation used and the Fee Letter referred to below) will be paid in connection with the Facilities unless you and we shall so agree.

3. Syndication.

CS Securities reserves the right, prior to and/or after the execution of definitive documentation for the Facilities, to syndicate all or a portion of CS's commitment with respect to the Facilities to a group of banks, financial institutions and other institutional lenders (together with CS, the "*Lenders*") identified by us in consultation with you, and you agree to provide CS Securities with a period of at least 30 days following the receipt by the Agent of the financial statements of the Company required under paragraph 3 of Annex II to Exhibit A hereto and prior to the Closing Date to syndicate the Facilities (*provided* that the Closing Date shall not occur (a) prior to December 18, 2006, or (b) on any day from and including December 21, 2006, through and including January 2, 2007). Without limiting your obligations to assist with syndication efforts as set forth below, it is understood that CS's commitment hereunder is not subject to the syndication of the Facilities. We intend to commence syndication efforts promptly upon the execution of this Commitment Letter, and you agree actively to assist us in completing a mutually

satisfactory syndication. Such assistance shall include (a) your using commercially reasonable efforts to ensure that the syndication efforts benefit from your existing lending and investment banking relationships of the Company, (b) direct contact between senior management, representatives and advisors of CBRE (and your using commercially reasonable efforts to cause direct contact between senior management, representatives and advisors of CBRE (and your using commercially reasonable efforts to cause direct contact between senior management, representatives and advisors of the Company) and the proposed Lenders, (c) assistance by CBRE (and your using commercially reasonable efforts to cause assistance by the Company) in the preparation of a Confidential Information Memorandum and other marketing materials to be used in connection with the syndication, (d) your using all reasonable efforts to obtain, prior to the launch of the syndication, a "corporate rating" from Standard & Poor's Ratings Service and a "corporate family rating" from Moody's Investors Service, Inc. and (e) the hosting, with CS Securities, of one or more meetings of prospective Lenders. You agree, at the request of CS Securities, to assist in the preparation of the Confidential Information Memorandum and other marketing materials and presentations to be used in connection with the syndication of the Facilities, consisting exclusively of information and documentation that is either (i) publicly available or (ii) not material with respect to Holdings, the Company or their respective subsidiaries for purposes of United States Federal and state securities laws (all such information and documentation being "*Public Lender Information*"). Any information and documentation that is not Public Lender Information is referred to herein as "*Private Lender Information*". You further agree that each document Information or (ii) containing solely Public Lender Information or (ii) containing solely Public Lender Information or (ii) containing solely Public Lend

CS Securities will manage, in consultation with you, all aspects of the syndication, including decisions as to the selection of institutions to be approached and when they will be approached, when their commitments will be accepted, which institutions will participate (which will be subject to your consent (not to be unreasonably withheld)), the allocation of the commitments among the Lenders, any naming rights and the amount and distribution of fees among the Lenders. To assist CS Securities in its syndication efforts, you agree promptly to prepare and provide (and to use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the Company promptly to provide) to CS Securities all information with respect to Holdings, the Company and their respective subsidiaries, the Transactions and the other transactions contemplated hereby, including all financial information and projections (the "*Projections*"), as CS Securities may reasonably request.

4. <u>Information</u>.

You hereby represent and covenant that (a) all information other than the Projections and information of a general economic or general industry nature (the "*Information*") that has been or will be made available to Credit Suisse by you or any of your representatives in connection with the Facilities is or will be, when furnished, complete and correct in all material respects and does not or will not, when furnished,

contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained therein not materially misleading in light of the circumstances under which such statements are made (*provided* that, to the extent such Information relates to the Company, such representation is made to the best of your knowledge) and (b) the Projections that have been or will be made available to Credit Suisse by you or any of your representatives in connection with the Facilities have been or will be prepared in good faith based upon assumptions that, taken as a whole, are believed by you to be reasonable at the time made and at the time the related Projections are made available to Credit Suisse (although no representation is made that the Projections will be achieved). You agree that if at any time prior to the closing of the Facilities any of the representations in the preceding sentence would be incorrect if the Information and Projections were being furnished, and such representations were being made, at such time, then you will promptly supplement the Information and the Projections so that such representations will be correct under those circumstances. In arranging and syndicating the Facilities, we will be entitled to use and rely primarily on the Information and the Projections without responsibility for independent verification thereof.

5. <u>Fees</u>.

As consideration for CS's commitment hereunder, and our agreements to perform the services described herein, you agree to pay to CS Securities and CS the nonrefundable fees set forth in this Commitment Letter and in the fee letter dated the date hereof and delivered herewith with respect to the Facilities (the "*Fee Letter*").

6. <u>Conditions Precedent</u>

CS's commitment hereunder, and our agreements to perform the services described herein, are subject to (a) there not having occurred any action, event, occurrence, development or state of circumstances or facts, since the date of the Merger Agreement, that has had or would be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, any material adverse effect on (i) the business, assets, liabilities, financial condition or results of operations of the Company and its Subsidiaries (such term and each other capitalized term used in this clause (a) but not defined in this Commitment Letter having the meaning assigned to such term in the Merger Agreement), taken as a whole (but with respect to Project Entities and Company Minority Investments, only to the extent of such effects on the Company's direct or indirect Equity Interests therein and/or on the obligations or liabilities of the Company and its Subsidiaries that are not Project Entities or Company Minority Investments), or (ii) the ability of the Company to perform its obligations under the Merger Agreement or the other agreements and transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement to which it is a party (any such material adverse effect, a "Company MAE"), provided, however, that, in determining whether there has been a Company MAE or whether a Company MAE would be reasonably likely to occur, the definition of such term shall exclude any material adverse effect to the extent arising out of, attributable to or resulting from (A) any generally

applicable change in Law or GAAP or interpretation of any thereof, (B) (w) any public announcement prior to the date of the Merger Agreement of discussions among the parties to the Merger Agreement regarding the transactions contemplated thereby, (x) the announcement of the Merger Agreement, (y) the pendency of the consummation of the Merger or the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or (z) any suit, action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with the Merger Agreement or the transactions contemplated thereby (other than causes of action brought by Holdings or Merger Sub for breach of the Merger Agreement), (C) actions or inactions specifically permitted by a prior written waiver by Holdings of performance by the Company of any of its obligations under the Merger Agreement, (D) changes in conditions generally affecting the industries in which the Company and its Subsidiaries conduct their business, (E) general economic, political or financial market conditions, (F) any outbreak or escalation of hostilities (including, without limitation, any declaration of war by the United States Congress) or acts of terrorism, (G) the termination after the date of the Merger Agreement of any employee's or independent contractor's employment by, or independent contractor relationship with, the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or any notice thereof, other than as a result of any breach by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries of the terms of the Merger Agreement, (H) the failure of the Company or any Company Subsidiary to comply with any applicable requirements of any international or foreign Laws arising out of or in connection with the Merger Agreement or the transactions contemplated thereby, (I) the failure of the Company or any Company Subsidiary to obtain any consent, approval, action, authorization or permit of any Third Party with respect to any Contract set forth in Section 4.4 of the Company Disclosure Schedule arising out of or in connection with the Merger Agreement or the transactions contemplated thereby, (J) the cancellation after the date of the Merger Agreement or notice of cancellation after the date of the Merger Agreement of third-party property management, construction management, building management, development management or brokerage Contracts to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is or may become a party unless the applicable Contract would have been cancelled by the counterparty thereto regardless of the Merger Agreement or the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or any discussions or negotiations relating thereto, provided that it shall be presumed that any such cancellation resulted from or was due to the Merger Agreement, the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or any discussions or negotiations relating thereto unless Holdings proves that the Contract would have been cancelled regardless of the Merger Agreement or the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or any discussions or negotiations relating thereto, (K) any termination of any of the Alliance Agreements, the Meghraj Joint Venture or Krombach Joint Venture by a counterparty thereto, or the exercise of any purchase or sale rights by the counterparties thereto, (L) the termination of any agreements relating to Special Purpose Vehicles or the liquidation or dissolution of any Special Purpose Vehicles, in each case, in the Ordinary Course of Business, (M) any (x) required change in accounting method with respect to the Company's Equity Interest in Savills plc, (y) adverse change in the market price or trading volume of the ordinary shares of Savills plc or (z) adverse change in the business, assets, liabilities, financial condition or results of operations of Savills plc, (N) any adverse change in the market

price or trading volume of the Company Shares after the date of the Merger Agreement, *provided* that the underlying cause of any such change may be taken into consideration in making such determination, (O) any failure by the Company to meet internal projections or forecasts or Third Party published estimates of revenue or earnings predictions for any period ending on or after the date of the Merger Agreement, *provided* that the underlying cause of any such failure may be taken into consideration in making such determination, (P) any expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation, documentation and execution of the Merger Agreement, the actions required by Sections 6.1 through 6.6 (inclusive) thereof and Article 8 thereof and the consummation of the Merger, including, as a result of the Company's entry into, and the payment of any amounts due to, or the provision of any other benefits (including benefits relating to acceleration of stock options) to, any officers or employees under employment contracts, non-competition agreements, in each case to the extent that the foregoing do not constitute a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement set forth in the Merger Agreement, or (Q) (x) the taking of any action outside the Ordinary Course of Business required by the Merger Agreement or (y) the failure to take any action prohibited by the Merger Agreement, (b) our reasonable satisfaction that, prior to and during the syndication of the Facilities, there shall be no competing issues of debt securities or commercial bank or other credit facilities of Holdings, the Company or their respective subsidiaries being announced, offered, placed or arranged, (c) the negotiation, execution and delivery of definitive documentation with respect to the Facilities reasonably satisfactory to Credit Suisse and its counsel, (d) your payment of all fees and other amounts due hereunder or under the Fee Letter, to the extent invoiced on or prior to the Closing Date, and (e) the other conditions set forth or ref

7. Indemnification; Expenses.

You agree (a) to indemnify and hold harmless Credit Suisse and its officers, directors, employees, agents, advisors, controlling persons, members and successors and assigns (each, an "*Indemnified Person*") from and against any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities and expenses, joint or several, to which any such Indemnified Person may become subject arising out of or in connection with this Commitment Letter, the Fee Letter, the Transactions, the Facilities or any related transaction or any claim, litigation, investigation or proceeding relating to any of the foregoing, regardless of whether any such Indemnified Person is a party thereto (and regardless of whether such matter is initiated by a third party or by Holdings, the Company or any of their respective affiliates), and to reimburse each such Indemnified Person upon demand for any reasonable legal or other expenses incurred in connection with investigating or defending any of the foregoing, *provided* that the foregoing indemnity will not, as to any Indemnified Person, apply to losses, claims, damages, liabilities or related expenses to the extent they are found in a final judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from the willful misconduct or gross negligence of such Indemnified Person, and

(b) to reimburse Credit Suisse from time to time, upon presentation of a summary statement, for all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses (including but not limited to expenses of Credit Suisse's due diligence investigation, fees of consultants engaged with your consent, syndication expenses, travel expenses and reasonable fees, disbursements and other charges of counsel), in each case incurred in connection with the Facilities and the preparation, negotiation and enforcement of this Commitment Letter, the Fee Letter, the definitive documentation for the Facilities and any ancillary documents or security arrangements in connection therewith. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Commitment Letter, no Indemnified Person shall be liable for any indirect, punitive, special or consequential damages in connection with its activities related to the Facilities.

8. Sharing Information; Absence of Fiduciary Relationship; Affiliate Activities.

You acknowledge that Credit Suisse may be providing debt financing, equity capital or other services (including financial advisory services) to other companies in respect of which you may have conflicting interests regarding the transactions described herein or otherwise. We will not furnish confidential information obtained from you by virtue of the transactions contemplated by this Commitment Letter or our other relationships with you to other companies. You also acknowledge that we do not have any obligation to use in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Commitment Letter, or to furnish to you, confidential information obtained by us from other companies.

You further acknowledge and agree that (a) no fiduciary, advisory or agency relationship between you and Credit Suisse is intended to be or has been created in respect of any of the transactions contemplated by this Commitment Letter, irrespective of whether Credit Suisse has advised or is advising you on other matters, (b) Credit Suisse, on the one hand, and you, on the other hand, have an arms-length business relationship that does not directly or indirectly give rise to, nor do you rely on, any fiduciary duty on the part of Credit Suisse, (c) you are capable of evaluating and understanding, and you understand and accept, the terms, risks and conditions of the transactions contemplated by this Commitment Letter, and (d) you have been advised that Credit Suisse is engaged in a broad range of transactions that may involve interests that differ from your interests and that Credit Suisse has no obligation to disclose such interests and transactions to you by virtue of any fiduciary, advisory or agency relationship.

You further acknowledge that Credit Suisse is a full service securities firm engaged in securities trading and brokerage activities as well as providing investment banking and other financial services. In the ordinary course of business, Credit Suisse may provide investment banking and other financial services to, and/or acquire, hold or sell, for its own accounts and the accounts of customers, equity, debt and other securities and financial instruments (including bank loans and other obligations) of, you, the Company and other companies with which you or the Company may have commercial or other relationships. With respect to any securities and/or financial instruments so held by

Credit Suisse or any of its customers, all rights in respect of such securities and financial instruments, including any voting rights, will be exercised by the holder of the rights, in its sole discretion.

9. Assignments; Amendments; Governing Law, Etc.

This Commitment Letter shall not be assignable by you without the prior written consent of CS and CS Securities (and any attempted assignment without such consent shall be null and void), is intended to be solely for the benefit of the parties hereto (and Indemnified Persons), and is not intended to confer any benefits upon, or create any rights in favor of, any person other than the parties hereto (and Indemnified Persons). CS may assign its commitment hereunder to any of its affiliates or any prospective Lender. Any such assignment to an affiliate will not relieve CS from any of its obligations hereunder unless and until such affiliate shall have funded the portion of the commitment so assigned. Any assignment to a prospective Lender shall be subject to your written consent (which shall not be unreasonably withheld) and shall release CS from the portion of its commitment hereunder so assigned; provided that, if such assignee Lender (other than a joint lead arranger or joint bookrunner, as contemplated above) fails to fund its commitment on the Closing Date, CS shall fund such commitment. Any and all obligations of, and services to be provided by, CS Securities or CS hereunder (including, without limitation, CS's commitment) may be performed and any and all rights of CS Securities or CS hereunder may be exercised by or through any of their respective affiliates or branches. This Commitment Letter may not be amended or any provision hereof waived or modified except by an instrument in writing signed by CS Securities, CS and you. This Commitment Letter may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be an original and all of which, when taken together, shall constitute one agreement. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page of this Commitment Letter by facsimile transmission shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart hereof. Section headings used herein are for convenience of reference only, are not part of this Commitment Letter and are not to affect the construction of, or to be taken into consideration in interpreting, this Commitment Letter. You acknowledge that information and documents relating to the Facilities may be transmitted through SyndTrak, IntraLinks, the internet, e-mail, or similar electronic transmission systems, and that Credit Suisse shall not be liable for any damages arising from the unauthorized use by others of information or documents transmitted in such manner, except to the extent caused by Credit Suisse's gross negligence or willful misconduct. With your consent (not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed), Credit Suisse may place advertisements in financial and other newspapers and periodicals or on a home page or similar place for dissemination of information on the Internet or worldwide web as it may choose, and circulate similar promotional materials, after the closing of the Transactions in the form of a "tombstone" or otherwise describing the names of CBRE and its affiliates (or any of them), and the amount, type and closing date of such Transactions, all at Credit Suisse's expense. This Commitment Letter and the Fee Letter supersede all prior understandings, whether written or oral, between us with respect to the Facilities. THIS COMMITMENT LETTER SHALL BE GOVERNED

BY, AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK provided, however, that the interpretation of the definition of "Company MAE" (and whether or not a Company MAE has occurred) in this Commitment Letter, the Term Sheet and the other annexes hereto shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Delaware, regardless of the laws that might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflicts of laws thereof.

10. Jurisdiction.

Each of the parties hereto hereby irrevocably and unconditionally (a) submits, for itself and its property, to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of any New York State court or Federal court of the United States of America sitting in New York City, and any appellate court from any thereof, in any action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Commitment Letter, the Fee Letter or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, and agrees that all claims in respect of any such action or proceeding may be heard and determined in such New York State court or, to the extent permitted by law, in such Federal court, *provided* that the Delaware Court of Chancery, any other court of the State of Delaware or any Federal court of the United States of America sitting in the State of Delaware, and any appellate court from any thereof, shall also have jurisdiction over any such action or proceeding relating to the interpretation or occurrence of a Company MAE, (b) waives, to the fullest extent it may legally and effectively do so, any objection which it may now or hereafter have to the laying of venue of any suit, action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Commitment Letter, the Fee Letter or the transactions contemplated hereby or in any such Ceurt, and (d) agrees that a final judgment in any such action or proceeding shall be conclusive and may be enforced in other jurisdictions by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by law. Service of any process, summons, notice or document by registered mail addressed to you at the address above shall be effective service of process against you for any suit, action or proceeding brought in any such court.

11. Waiver of Jury Trial.

EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO IRREVOCABLY WAIVES THE RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING, CLAIM OR COUNTERCLAIM BROUGHT BY OR ON BEHALF OF ANY PARTY RELATED TO OR ARISING OUT OF THIS COMMITMENT LETTER, THE FEE LETTER OR THE PERFORMANCE OF SERVICES HEREUNDER OR THEREUNDER.

12. Confidentiality.

This Commitment Letter is delivered to you on the understanding that neither this Commitment Letter nor the Fee Letter nor any of their terms or substance, nor the activities of Credit Suisse pursuant hereto, shall be disclosed, directly or indirectly, to any other person except (a) to Blum Strategic Partners, L.P. and its and your officers,



directors, employees, attorneys, accountants and advisors on a confidential and need-to-know basis, (b) as required by applicable law, regulations or interpretations thereof or compulsory legal process (in which case you agree to inform us promptly thereof) or (c) to the extent such information becomes publicly available other than by reason of improper disclosure by you or any of your affiliates; *provided* that you may disclose this Commitment Letter and the contents hereof and (in the case of clause (ii) below) a redacted version of the Fee Letter to be approved by Credit Suisse (i) to the Company and its officers, directors, employees, attorneys, accountants and advisors on a confidential and need-to-know basis and (ii) in connection with any public filing requirement.

Credit Suisse shall use all confidential information provided to us by or on behalf of you hereunder solely for the purpose of providing the services which are the subject of this Commitment Letter and shall treat confidentially all such information; *provided*, *however*, that nothing herein shall prevent Credit Suisse from disclosing any such information (a) pursuant to the order of any court or administrative agency or in any pending legal or administrative proceeding, or otherwise as required by applicable law or compulsory legal process (in which case Credit Suisse agrees to inform you promptly thereof), (b) upon the request or demand of any regulatory authority having jurisdiction over Credit Suisse (in which case Credit Suisse agrees to inform you promptly thereof), (c) to the extent that such information becomes publicly available other than by reason of improper disclosure by Credit Suisse, (d) to Credit Suisse's employees, legal counsel, independent auditors and other experts or agents who need to know such information and are informed of the confidential nature of such information, (e) to any affiliate of Credit Suisse (with Credit Suisse being responsible for its affiliates' compliance with this paragraph) or (f) for purposes of establishing a "due diligence" defense.

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, any party to this Commitment Letter (and any employee, representative or other agent of such party) may disclose to any and all persons, without limitation of any kind, the tax treatment and tax structure of the transactions contemplated by this Commitment Letter and the Fee Letter and all materials of any kind (including opinions or other tax analyses) that are provided to it relating to such tax treatment and tax structure, except that (i) tax treatment and tax structure shall not include the identity of any existing or future party (or any affiliate of such party) to this Commitment Letter or the Fee Letter, and (ii) no party shall disclose any information relating to such tax treatment and tax structure to the extent nondisclosure is reasonably necessary in order to comply with applicable securities laws. For this purpose, the tax structure of such transactions contemplated by this Commitment Letter and the Fee Letter is the purported or claimed U.S. Federal income tax treatment of such transactions.

13. Surviving Provisions.

The compensation, reimbursement, indemnification, confidentiality, syndication, jurisdiction, governing law and waiver of jury trial provisions contained herein and in the Fee Letter shall remain in full force and effect regardless of whether definitive financing documentation shall be executed and delivered and (other than in the case of the compensation and syndication provisions) notwithstanding the termination of this Commitment Letter or CS's commitment hereunder and our agreements to perform the services described herein; *provided* that your obligations under this Commitment Letter, other than those relating to confidentiality and to the syndication of the Facilities (which shall remain in full force and effect), shall, to the extent covered by the definitive documentation relating to the Facilities, automatically terminate and be superseded by the applicable provisions contained in such definitive documentation upon the occurrence of the Closing Date.

14. PATRIOT Act Notification.

Credit Suisse hereby notifies you that, pursuant to the requirements of the USA PATRIOT Act, Title III of Pub. L. 107-56 (signed into law October 26, 2001) (the "PATRIOT Act"), Credit Suisse and each Lender is required to obtain, verify and record information that identifies the Borrowers, which information includes the name, address, tax identification number and other information regarding the Borrowers that will allow Credit Suisse or such Lender to identify the Borrowers in accordance with the PATRIOT Act. This notice is given in accordance with the requirements of the PATRIOT Act and is effective as to Credit Suisse and each Lender.

15. Acceptance and Termination.

If the foregoing correctly sets forth our agreement with you, please indicate your acceptance of the terms of this Commitment Letter and of the Fee Letter by returning to us executed counterparts hereof and of the Fee Letter not later than 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on October 31, 2006. CS's commitment hereunder, and our agreements to perform the services described herein, will expire at such time in the event that Credit Suisse has not received such executed counterparts in accordance with the immediately preceding sentence. In the event that the Closing Date does not occur on or before 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on May 7, 2007 (*provided* that such date will be extended to August 6, 2007, in the event the End Date (as defined in the Merger Agreement) is extended to August 6, 2007, due to regulatory reasons as provided in Section 10.1(b)(i) of the Merger Agreement) (or such earlier date on which the Merger Agreement terminates), then this Commitment Letter and CS's commitment hereunder, and our agreements to perform the services described herein, shall automatically terminate unless Credit Suisse shall, in its discretion, agree to an extension.

[Remainder of this page intentionally left blank]

Credit Suisse is pleased to have been given the opportunity to assist you in connection with the financing for the Acquisition.

Very truly yours,

CREDIT SUISSE SECURITIES (USA) LLC

By /s/ Richard B. Carey

Name: Richard B. Carey Title: Managing Director

CREDIT SUISSE, CAYMAN ISLANDS BRANCH

By /s/ Bill O'Daly

Name: Bill O'Daly Title: Director

By /s/ Mikhail Faybusovich

Name: Mikhail Faybusovich Title: Associate

Accepted and agreed to as of the date first above written:

CB RICHARD ELLIS SERVICES, INC.

By /s/ Kenneth J. Kay

Name: Kenneth J. Kay Title: Senior Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Borrowers:

Transactions:

<u>CB Richard Ellis Services, Inc.</u> <u>\$2,200,000,000 Senior Secured Term Loan Facilities</u> <u>\$600,000,000 Senior Secured Replacement Revolving Credit Facility</u> <u>Summary of Principal Terms and Conditions</u>

(a) CB Richard Ellis Services, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("CBRE"), (b) CB Richard Ellis Limited, a limited company organized under the laws of England and Wales (the "U.K. Borrower"), (c) CB Richard Ellis Limited, a corporation organized under the laws of the province of New Brunswick (the "Canadian Borrower"), (d) CB Richard Ellis Pty Ltd, a company organized under the laws of Australia and registered in New South Wales (the "Australian Borrower"), (e) a company to be organized under the laws of Japan as a wholly-owned subsidiary of CBRE (the "Japanese Borrower") and (f) CB Richard Ellis Limited, a company organized under the laws of New Zealand (the "New Zealand Borrower" and, together with CBRE, the UK Borrower, the Canadian Borrower, the Australian Borrower and the Japanese Borrower, the "Borrowers").

CBRE intends to acquire (the "*Acquisition*") all the equity interests of a Delaware corporation identified to the Arrangers (as defined below) as "A2" (the "*Company*") pursuant to an agreement and plan of merger (the "*Merger Agreement*") to be entered into among Holdings, a newly formed Delaware corporation ("*Merger Sub*"), all of the outstanding equity interests of which are owned indirectly by CBRE, and the Company. In connection with the Acquisition, (i) Merger Sub will be merged with and into the Company, with the Company surviving as an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of CBRE and the shareholders of the Company (other than shareholders that exercise appraisal rights) receiving the aggregate amount of cash set forth in the Merger Agreement (the "*Merger Consideration*"), (ii) CBRE will obtain the senior secured term loan facilities described under the caption "Term

	Facilities", a portion of which will be advanced, directly or indirectly by way of capital contributions and intercompany loans, to Merger Sub to pay the Merger Consideration, (iii) the Borrowers will seek to amend (the " <i>Proposed Amendment</i> ") their existing credit agreement dated as of June 26, 2006, with Credit Suisse (" <i>CS</i> ") and a syndicate of lenders (the " <i>Existing Credit Agreement</i> ") to, among other things, allow the consummation of the Acquisition and the incurrence of the Term Facilities and (iv) fees and expenses incurred in connection with the foregoing will be paid (the " <i>Transaction Costs</i> "). The transactions described in this paragraph are collectively referred to herein as the " <i>Transactions</i> ".
Sources and Uses:	The approximate sources and uses of the funds necessary to consummate the Transactions are set forth in Annex I hereto.
<u>Agent</u> :	CS, acting through one or more of its branches or affiliates, will act as sole administrative agent and collateral agent (collectively, in such capacities, the " <i>Agent</i> ") for a syndicate of banks, financial institutions and other institutional lenders (together with CS, the " <i>Lenders</i> "), and will perform the duties customarily associated with such roles.
Joint Bookrunners and Joint Lead Arrangers:	Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC and one other institution to be mutually agreed by the Borrowers and Credit Suisse will act as joint bookrunners and joint lead arrangers for the Facilities described below (collectively, in such capacities, the <i>"Arrangers"</i>), and will perform the duties customarily associated with such roles.
Syndication Agent:	If mutually agreed by the Borrowers and the Arrangers, one or more financial institutions identified by the Arrangers and acceptable to the Borrowers (in such capacity, the " <i>Syndication Agent</i> ").
Documentation Agent:	If mutually agreed by the Borrowers and the Arrangers, one or more financial institutions
	2

	identified by the Arrangers and acceptable to the Borrowers (in such capacity, the "Documentation Agent").
<u>Term Facilities</u> :	Two senior secured term loan facilities in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$2,200,000,000 (the 'Term Facilities ''), such aggregate principal amount to be allocated between (a) a tranche A term loan facility in an aggregate principal amount of \$1,200,000,000 (the 'Tranche A Facility '') and (b) a tranche B term loan facility in an aggregate principal amount of \$1,000,000,000 (the 'Tranche B Facility '').
Revolving Facility:	The \$600,000,000 senior secured revolving credit facilities under the Existing Credit Agreement (collectively, the " <i>Revolving Facility</i> " and, together with the Term Facilities, the " <i>Facilities</i> ") will remain in place.
Replacement Revolving Facility:	If the Proposed Amendment is not obtained, then, in addition to the Term Facilities, the Lenders will provide replacement revolving credit facilities substantially on the terms provided for in the Existing Credit Agreement and in an aggregate principal amount of \$600,000,000 (of which an amount to be agreed upon may be drawn on the Closing Date) (the " <i>Replacement Revolving Facility</i> "; the terms "Facilities" and "Revolving Facility" shall be deemed to include the Replacement Revolving Facility, as the context may require).
Incremental Facilities:	CBRE shall be entitled on one or more occasions to incur incremental term loans (the 'Incremental Term Loans") under a Term Facility or under a new term loan facility to be included in the Facilities and to request incremental commitments under the Revolving Facility; <i>provided</i> that the aggregate principal amount of such Incremental Term Loans and incremental commitments shall not exceed \$300,000,000. Any Incremental Term Loans shall be made and documented under the loan

documents, and shall have the same guarantees as, and be secured on a pari passu basis by the same collateral securing, the Term Facilities and the domestic revolving credit facility under the Existing Credit Agreement. Any such incremental commitments under the Revolving Facility shall be on the terms applicable to commitments under the domestic revolving credit facility, the multicurrency revolving credit facility or the U.K. revolving credit facility, as applicable, under the Existing Credit Agreement. No such Incremental Term Loans or incremental commitments may be incurred unless (i) no event of default or default exists or would exist after giving effect thereto, (ii) in the case of any incurrence of Incremental Term Loans, all financial covenants would be satisfied on a pro forma basis on the date of incurrence and for the most recent determination period, after giving effect to any such Incremental Term Loans and other customary and appropriate pro forma adjustment events, including any acquisitions or dispositions after the beginning of the relevant determination period but prior to or concurrent with the borrowing of such Incremental Term Loans, (iii) the maturity date of the Incremental Term Loans shall be no earlier than the maturity date of the Tranche B Facility (unless such Incremental Term Loans have terms identical to the Tranche A Facility) and the weighted average life to maturity of the Incremental Term Loans shall be no shorter than the weighted average life to maturity of the Tranche B Facility (unless such Incremental Term Loans have terms identical to the Tranche A Facility), and (iv) the other terms and documentation in respect thereof, to the extent not consistent with the Facilities, shall otherwise be reasonably satisfactory to the Agent. CBRE may seek commitments in respect of Incremental Term Loans and incremental commitments under the Revolving Facility from existing Lenders (each of which shall be entitled to agree or decline to participate in its sole discretion) and additional banks, financial institutions and other institutional lenders who will become Lenders in connection therewith.

<u>Purpose</u> :	The proceeds of the Term Facilities will be used by CBRE, on the date of the initial borrowing under the Facilities (the " <i>Closing Date</i> "), solely (a) to capitalize Merger Sub to allow Merger Sub to pay the Merger Consideration, (b) to refinance certain existing indebtedness of CBRE, the Company and their respective subsidiaries outstanding as of the Closing Date (the " <i>Refinanced Indebtedness</i> ") and (c) to pay the Transaction Costs. The proceeds of the Delayed Draw Term Loans (as defined below) will be used solely to refinance a portion of the Refinanced Indebtedness and to pay related fees and expenses.
<u>Availability</u> :	The full amount of the Tranche B Facility and an amount of the Tranche A Facility to be mutually agreed upon must be drawn in a single drawing on the Closing Date. The balance of the Tranche A Facility may be drawn, in whole or in part, in a single drawing occurring during the period commencing on the Closing Date and ending on the date that is six months after the Closing Date (the " <i>Delayed Draw Availability Period</i> " and the amount drawn thereunder, the " <i>Delayed Draw Term Loans</i> "). Amounts borrowed under the Term Facilities that are repaid or prepaid may not be reborrowed.
Interest Rates:	During the first year of the Tranche A Facility, the interest rates under the Tranche A Facility and the Revolving Facility will be, at the option of CBRE, Adjusted LIBOR plus 1.50% or ABR plus 0.50%. Thereafter, the interest rates under the Tranche A Facility and the Revolving Facility will be, at the option of CBRE, the interest rate (including, for this purpose, the facility fee) applicable to ABR Borrowings or Eurocurrency Borrowings under and as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement.
	The interest rates under the Tranche B Facility will be, at the option of CBRE, Adjusted LIBOR plus 1.75% or ABR plus 0.75%.

Delayed Draw Commitment Fee:

Default Rate:

Final Maturity and Amortization: Borrowing and interest rate mechanics will be as provided for in the Existing Credit Agreement.

A percentage per annum equal to the applicable percentage with respect to the facility fees under the Existing Credit Agreement on the undrawn portion of the commitments in respect of the Tranche A Facility, payable quarterly in arrears after the Closing Date and upon the expiration or termination of such commitments, calculated based on the number of days elapsed in a 360-day year.

The applicable interest rate plus 2.0% per annum, payable on overdue amounts.

The Tranche A Facility will mature on the date that is five years after the Closing Date and will amortize in equal quarterly installments in the following aggregate annual amounts (expressed as a percentage of the principal amount outstanding on the last day of the Delayed Draw Availability Period):

Year of Tranche A	Amount
Facility	
1	0%
2	15%
3	20%
4	30%
5	35%

The Tranche B Facility will mature on the date that is seven years after the Closing Date and will amortize in equal quarterly installments in an aggregate annual amount equal to 1% of the original principal amount of the Tranche B Facility with the balance payable on the maturity date of the Tranche B Facility.

Guarantees:

All obligations of the Borrowers (including CBRE) under the Facilities and under any interest rate protection or other hedging arrangements entered into with the Agent, an Arranger, an entity that is a Lender at the time of such

transaction, or any affiliate of any of the foregoing ("Hedging Arrangements") will be unconditionally guaranteed (the "Guarantees") by Holdings and by each existing and subsequently acquired or organized domestic subsidiary of Holdings that is required to be a guarantor under the Existing Credit Agreement, including, for this purpose, the domestic and U.K. pass-through entities formed to capitalize Merger Sub (the "Guarantors").

Security:

Mandatory Prepayments: The Facilities, the Guarantees and any Hedging Arrangements will be secured, at any time, on a first-priority basis by all the assets that constitute the collateral under the Existing Credit Agreement at such time (the "**Collateral**"); provided, however, that the Release Date (as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement) shall not occur so long as any loans under the Tranche B Facility remain outstanding.

Loans under the Term Facilities shall be prepaid with (a) 50% of Excess Cash Flow (to be defined), with a reduction to be agreed upon based upon achievement and maintenance of a leverage ratio to be agreed upon and with a dollar-for-dollar credit for voluntary prepayments during the relevant period, (b) 100% of the net cash proceeds of all asset sales or other dispositions of property by Holdings and its subsidiaries (including proceeds from the sale of stock of any subsidiary of Holdings and insurance and condemnation proceeds) (subject to exceptions and reinvestment provisions to be agreed upon), and (c) 100% of the net cash proceeds of issuances, offerings or placements of debt obligations of Holdings and its subsidiaries (subject to exceptions to be agreed upon).

Notwithstanding the foregoing, each Lender under the Tranche B Facility shall have the right to reject its pro rata share of any mandatory prepayments described above, in which case the amounts so rejected shall be applied to prepay the loans under the Tranche A Facility.

The above-described mandatory prepayments shall be allocated pro rata between the Tranche A Facility and the Tranche B Facility and shall be applied to the remaining amortization payments under the Tranche A Facility and the Tranche B Facility in direct order of maturity for the next succeeding two years and then on a pro rata basis. As provided in the Existing Credit Agreement, voluntary reductions of the unutilized portion of the commitments under the Voluntary Prepayments and Reductions in Commitments: Facilities (including the Term Facilities) and prepayments of borrowings thereunder will be permitted at any time, in minimum principal amounts of \$5,000,000 and in integral multiples of \$1,000,000, without premium or penalty, subject to reimbursement of the Lenders' redeployment costs in the case of a prepayment of Fixed Base Rate borrowings other than on the last day of the relevant interest or contract period. All voluntary prepayments of the Term Facilities will be applied as the Borrowers shall direct. Substantially as provided for in the Existing Credit Agreement, with materiality and other qualifications as provided therein, Representations and namely, organization; powers; authorization; enforceability; accuracy of financial statements and other information; no Warranties: material adverse change; absence of litigation; no violation of agreements or instruments; compliance with laws (including ERISA and margin regulations); payment of taxes; ownership of properties; inapplicability of the Investment Company Act; insurance; effectiveness of governmental approvals; use of proceeds; subsidiaries; no material misstatements; and (as set forth in the Collateral Agreement referred to in the Existing Credit Agreement) validity, priority and perfection of security interests in the Collateral. Conditions Precedent to Delivery of customary legal opinions, corporate documents, evidence of authority and officers' and public officials' Initial Borrowing:

8

certifications (including as

	to solvency); first-priority perfected security interests in the Collateral (free and clear of all liens, subject to customary exceptions to be agreed upon and subject to the last paragraph of Annex II hereto); receipt of customary lien and judgment searches; execution of the Guarantees, which shall be in full force and effect; and payment of fees and expenses.
	The initial borrowing under the Facilities will also be subject to the conditions precedent set forth in Annex II hereto.
Conditions Precedent to all Borrowings	Delivery of notice, accuracy of representations and warranties in all material respects and absence of defaults; <i>provided</i> that representations made in the definitive credit documentation on the Closing Date and related defaults occurring on the Closing Date shall be limited as provided in Annex II hereto.
Affirmative Covenants:	Substantially as provided for in the Existing Credit Agreement (to be applicable to Holdings and its subsidiaries), namely, maintenance of corporate existence and rights; performance of obligations; delivery of financial statements and other information, including information required under the PATRIOT Act; delivery of notices of default, litigation and material adverse change; maintenance of properties in good working order; maintenance of adequate and customary insurance; compliance with laws (including ERISA and environmental); inspection of books and properties; use of proceeds; further assurances; and payment of taxes, in all cases, with materiality and customary limitations and exceptions as provided in the Existing Credit Agreement.
Negative Covenants:	Substantially as provided for in the Existing Credit Agreement (applicable to Holdings and its subsidiaries) with exceptions and baskets substantially as provided in the Existing Credit Agreement, namely, limitations on certain indebtedness, liens, investments, loans and advances; limitations on mergers, consolidations,

	asset sales and acquisitions; limitations on certain restricted payments, restrictive agreements and transactions with affiliates; and limitations on changes in business conducted by Holdings, CBRE and subsidiaries of CBRE, and the fiscal year of Holdings and CBRE; <i>provided</i> that additional exceptions and baskets will be added, where appropriate, to permit the development of and investment in real estate by the Company on a basis to be mutually agreed upon.
Financial Covenants:	(a) Maximum Leverage Ratio (as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement) of 3.75 to 1.00 and (b) minimum Interest Coverage Ratio (as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement) of 2.25 to 1.00.
Events of Default:	Substantially as provided for in the Existing Credit Agreement, namely, nonpayment of principal, interest or other amounts, violation of covenants, incorrectness of representations and warranties in any material respect, cross default and cross acceleration, bankruptcy, material judgments, ERISA, actual or asserted invalidity of guarantees or security documents and Change in Control (in each case subject to any grace periods, thresholds and notice requirements substantially as provided in the Existing Credit Agreement).
Voting:	Amendments and waivers of the definitive credit documentation will require the approval of Lenders holding more than 50% of the aggregate amount of the loans and commitments under the Facilities (with certain amendments and waivers also requiring class votes), except that the consent of each affected Lender shall be required with respect to, among other things, (a) increases in the commitment of such Lender, (b) reductions of principal, interest or fees payable to such Lender, (c) extensions of final maturity or scheduled amortization of the loans or commitments of such Lender and (d) releases of all or substantially all of the value of the Guarantees, or all or substantially all of the Collateral.

Cost and Yield Protection:

Assignments and Participations:

Expenses and Indemnification: Usual for facilities and transactions of this type and substantially as provided in the Existing Credit Agreement.

The Lenders will be permitted to assign loans and commitments under the Facilities with the consent of CBRE and the Agent (and, in the case of any assignment of a Revolving Facility commitment, the Swingline Lender and the Issuing Bank), in each case not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed; *provided* that such consent of CBRE shall not be required (i) if such assignment is made to another Lender or an affiliate or approved fund of a Lender and such assignment would not result in increased costs to CBRE, (ii) during the primary syndication of the loans and commitments under the Facilities to persons identified by the Agent to CBRE on or prior to the Closing Date or (iii) after the occurrence and during the continuance of an event of default. Each assignment will be in a minimum amount of \$1,000,000. Assignments will be by novation and will not be required to be pro rata between the Facilities.

The Lenders will be permitted to sell participations in loans and commitments without restriction. Voting rights of participants shall be limited to matters in respect of (a) increases in commitments of such participant, (b) reductions of principal, interest or fees payable to such participant, (c) extensions of final maturity or scheduled amortization of the loans or commitments in which such participant participates and (d) releases of all or substantially all of the value of the Guarantees, or all or substantially all of the Collateral.

The Borrowers will indemnify the Arrangers, the Agent, the Syndication Agent, the Documentation Agent, the Lenders, the Issuing Bank, the Swingline Lender, their respective affiliates, successors and assigns and the officers, directors, employees, agents, advisors,

controlling persons and members of each of the foregoing (each, an "*Indemnified Person*") and hold them harmless from and against all costs, expenses (including reasonable fees, disbursements and other charges of counsel) and liabilities of such Indemnified Person arising out of or relating to any claim or any litigation or other proceeding (regardless of whether such Indemnified Person is a party thereto and regardless of whether such matter is initiated by a third party or by Holdings, the Company or any of their respective affiliates or shareholders) that relates to the Transactions (including the Acquisition) or any transactions in connection therewith, *provided* that no Indemnified Person will be indemnified for any cost, expense or liability to the extent determined in the final, non-appealable judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from its gross negligence or willful misconduct. In addition, all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable fees, disbursements and other charges of counsel) of the Arrangers, the Agent, the Syndication Agent, the Documentation Agent, the Issuing Bank, the Swingline Lender and the Lenders for enforcement costs and documentary taxes associated with the Facilities will be paid by the Borrowers.

Governing Law and Forum:

New York; *provided* that, for purposes of interpretation of terms of the definitive documentation for the Facilities incorporated from or based on the Merger Agreement, including the definition of "Company MAE", the laws of Delaware shall govern, and any state or federal court sitting in Delaware shall be an appropriate forum for such matters governed by Delaware law.

Counsel to Agent and Arrangers:

12

Cravath, Swaine & Moore LLP.

ANNEX I

Sources and Uses of Funds (in millions of dollars) (all figures are approximate)

Sources of Funds		Uses of Funds	
Revolving Facility ¹	\$ 0.0	Merger Consideration	\$ 1,912.0
Tranche A Facility	1,200.0	Refinanced Indebtedness	88.0
Tranche B Facility	1,000.0	Transaction Costs	200.0
Total Sources	\$2,200.0	Total Uses	\$ 2,200.0

¹ Represents amount to be drawn under the \$600,000,000 Revolving Facility on the Closing Date.

<u>CB Richard Ellis Services, Inc.</u> <u>\$2,200,000,000 Senior Secured Term Loan Facilities</u> <u>\$600,000,000 Senior Secured Replacement Revolving Credit Facility</u> <u>Summary of Additional Conditions Precedent¹</u>

The initial borrowing under the Facilities shall be subject to the following additional conditions precedent:

1. The Acquisition and the other Transactions shall be consummated simultaneously with the closing under the Facilities in accordance with all material requirements of applicable law and on the terms described in the Merger Agreement, and the Merger Agreement shall not have been modified or waived in a manner adverse to the Lenders in any material respect without the prior written consent of the Agent.

2. All amounts due or outstanding in respect of the Refinanced Indebtedness shall have been (or substantially simultaneously with the closing under the Facilities shall be) paid in full, all commitments in respect thereof terminated and all guarantees thereof and security therefor discharged and released. After giving effect to the Transactions and the other transactions contemplated hereby, Holdings and its subsidiaries shall have outstanding no indebtedness for borrowed money other than (a) the loans and other extensions of credit under the Facilities, (b) other existing indebtedness permitted under the Existing Credit Agreement and (c) other limited indebtedness to be agreed upon.

3. The Agent shall have received U.S. GAAP unaudited consolidated balance sheets and related statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flows (in each case excluding footnotes and subject to normal year-end audit adjustments) of each of Holdings and the Company (it being understood that (a) the provision of separate financial statements or other separate financial data with respect to Savills plc shall not be required under this paragraph and (b) if the Company is unable to account for its investment in Savills plc utilizing the equity method of accounting because of the Company's inability to obtain adequate financial information from Savills plc to so account for such investment, then the failure to do so in the Company's financial statements shall not render such financial statements inconsistent or noncompliant with U.S. GAAP) for each fiscal quarter ended after December 31, 2005, and at least 45 days before the Closing Date.

4. The Agent shall have received a pro forma consolidated balance sheet and related pro forma consolidated statements of income and cash flows of Holdings as of and for the twelve-month period ending on the last day of the most recently completed four-fiscal quarter period ended at least 45 days prior to the Closing Date, prepared after giving effect to the Transactions as if the Transactions had occurred as of such date (in

¹ All capitalized terms used but not defined herein have the meanings given to them in the Commitment Letter to which this Exhibit C is attached, including Exhibit A thereto.

the case of such balance sheet) or at the beginning of such period (in the case of such other financial statements).

5. The waiting period (and any extension thereof) applicable to the Merger (such term and each other capitalized term used in this paragraph but not defined in the Commitment Letter having the meaning assigned to such term in the Merger Agreement) under the HSR Act and other applicable Antitrust Laws set forth on Section 9.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule shall have been terminated or shall have expired, and all consents, approvals, permits, authorizations and waiting periods under all Antitrust Laws set forth in Section 9.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, and all consents, approvals, permits, authorizations and waiting periods of Governmental Entities set forth in Section 9.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule to the Merger shall have been obtained or expired, as the case may be, and no temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other judgment, order or decree issued by a court or agency of competent jurisdiction located in the United States or in another jurisdiction outside of the United States in which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries, engage in business activities that prohibits the consummation of the Merger shall have been issued and remain in effect, and no Law shall have been enacted, issued, enforced, entered, or promulgated that prohibits or makes illegal the consummation of the Merger or any of the other material transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement.

6. The Agent shall have received, at least five business days prior to the Closing Date, all documentation and other information required by regulatory authorities under applicable "know your customer" and anti-money laundering rules and regulations, including without limitation the PATRIOT Act.

Notwithstanding anything in the Commitment Letter or any other agreement or undertaking to the contrary, (a) the condition to availability of the Facilities on the Closing Date relating to the accuracy of the representations and warranties set forth in the definitive documentation for the Facilities (other than with respect to the Specified Representations (as defined below)) shall be deemed satisfied if and to the extent the condition relating to the accuracy of the representations and warranties relating to the Company set forth in the Merger Agreement shall have been satisfied (without giving effect to any waiver, amendment or other modification to such condition in a manner adverse to the Lenders in any material respect effected without the consent of the Agent), (b) the terms of the definitive documentation for the Facilities shall be in a form such that they do not impair availability of the Facilities on the Closing Date if the conditions expressly set forth in the Commitment Letter are satisfied (it being understood that, to the extent a perfected security interest in any Collateral the security interest in respect of which cannot be perfected by means of the filing of a UCC financing statement or the delivery of certificated securities of domestic subsidiaries of Holdings is not able to be provided on the Closing Date after CBRE's use of commercially reasonable efforts to do so, the providing of a perfected security interest in such Collateral shall not constitute a condition precedent to the availability of the Facilities on the Closing Date but a

perfected security interest in such Collateral shall be required to be provided after the Closing Date pursuant to arrangements to be mutually agreed between CBRE and the Agent), and (c) the definitive credit documentation shall not contain (i) any material conditions precedent other than the conditions precedent set forth in the Commitment Letter or (ii) any material representation or warranty, affirmative or negative covenant or event of default not set forth in the Commitment Letter, the accuracy, compliance or absence, respectively, of or with which would be a condition to the initial borrowing under the Facilities. For purposes hereof, "*Specified Representations*" means the representations and warranties set forth in the definitive credit documentation relating to authorization, organization, corporate power and authority, the enforceability of the definitive documentation relating to the Facilities (and execution and delivery thereof not violating applicable laws or constitutional documents), the Federal Reserve margin regulations, the Investment Company Act, the status of the Facilities as senior debt and "designated senior debt" and (except as aforesaid) the validity, priority and perfection of security interests in the Collateral.

VOTING AGREEMENT

THIS VOTING AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is made and entered into as of October 30, 2006, by and among CB Richard Ellis Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Parent"), A-2 Acquisition Corp., a Delaware corporation and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Parent ("Acquiror"), Trammell Crow Company, a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), and the undersigned stockholder ("Stockholder") of the Company.

RECITALS

A. Concurrently with the execution of this Agreement, Parent, Acquiror and the Company have entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the 'Merger' Agreement'), which provides for the merger (the 'Merger') of Acquiror with and into the Company, with the Company continuing its existence as the surviving corporation.

B. As of the date hereof, Stockholder Beneficially Owns (as defined below) the number of Shares (as defined below) of capital stock of the Company as set forth on the signature page of this Agreement.

C. In order to induce Parent and Acquiror to execute the Merger Agreement, Stockholder desires to restrict the transfer or disposition of, and desires to vote, the Shares as provided in this Agreement, and the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Proxy (as defined below) is a material condition to Parent's and Acquiror's willingness to enter into the Merger Agreement.

D. As a stockholder of the Company, the Stockholder will benefit from the execution and delivery of the Merger Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated thereby.

NOW, THEREFORE, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

1. Certain Definitions. Capitalized terms not defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Merger Agreement. For purposes of this Agreement:

(a) A Person shall be deemed to 'Beneficially Own' a security if such Person has "beneficial ownership" of such securities as determined pursuant to Rule 13d-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

(b) "Constructive Sale" means, with respect to any security, a short sale or entering into or acquiring an offsetting derivative contract with respect to such security, entering into or acquiring a futures or forward contract to deliver such security or entering into any other hedging or other derivative transaction that has the effect of materially changing the economic benefits and risks of ownership of such security.

(c) "Expiration Date" means the earlier to occur of (i) such date and time as the Merger shall become effective in accordance with the terms and provisions of the Merger

Agreement and (ii) such date and time as the Merger Agreement shall have been validly terminated pursuant to Article 10 thereof.

(d) "**Options**" means: (i) all securities Beneficially Owned by Stockholder as of the date of this Agreement that are convertible into, or exercisable or exchangeable for, shares of capital stock of the Company, including, without limitation, options, warrants and other rights to acquire shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Company (the "**Company Common Stock**") or other shares of capital stock of the Company; and (ii) all securities of which Stockholder acquires Beneficial Ownership during the period from the date of this Agreement through and including the Expiration Date that are convertible into, or exercisable or exchangeable for, shares of capital stock of the Company, including, without limitation, options, warrants and other rights to acquire shares of Company Common Stock or other shares of capital stock of the Company.

(e) "Person" means any (i) individual, (ii) corporation, limited liability company, partnership or other entity, or (iii) Governmental Entity.

(f) "Shares" means: (i) all shares of capital stock of the Company Beneficially Owned by Stockholder as of the date of this Agreement; and (ii) all shares of capital stock of the Company of which Stockholder acquires Beneficial Ownership during the period from the date of this Agreement through and including the Expiration Date, including, without limitation, in each case, shares issued upon the conversion, exercise or exchange of Options.

(g) "**Transfer**" means, with respect to any security, the direct or indirect (i) assignment, sale, transfer, tender, pledge, hypothecation, placement in voting trust, Constructive Sale or other disposition of such security (excluding transfers by testamentary or intestate succession), of any right, title or interest in such security (including, without limitation, any right or power to vote to which the holder thereof may be entitled, whether such right or power is granted by proxy or otherwise) or of the record or beneficial ownership of such security, or (ii) offer to make any such sale, transfer, tender, pledge, hypothecation, placement in voting trust, Constructive Sale or other disposition, and each agreement, arrangement or understanding, whether or not in writing, to effect any of the foregoing, in each case, excluding any (1) Transfer pursuant to a court order and (2) such actions pursuant to which the Stockholder maintains all voting rights with respect to such security.

2. No Transfer of Shares or Options. Stockholder agrees that, at all times during the period beginning on the date hereof and ending on the Expiration Date, Stockholder shall not Transfer (or cause or permit any Transfer of) any Shares or Options, or make any agreement relating thereto, in each case, without the prior written consent of Parent. Stockholder agrees that any Transfer in violation of this Agreement shall be void and of no force or effect.

3. No Transfer of Voting Rights. Stockholder agrees that, during the period from the date of this Agreement through and including the Expiration Date, Stockholder shall not deposit (or cause or permit the deposit of) any Shares or Options in a voting trust or grant (or cause or permit the grant of) any proxy or enter into (or cause or permit the entry into) any

voting agreement or similar agreement with respect to any of the Shares or Options other than as contemplated by this Agreement, Proxy and the Merger Agreement.

4. Agreement to Vote Shares.

(a) Until the Expiration Date, at every meeting of stockholders of the Company, however called, at every adjournment or postponement thereof, and on every action or approval by written consent of stockholders of the Company with respect to any of the following, Stockholder shall vote, to the extent not voted by the Person(s) appointed under the Proxy (as defined below), all of the Shares or cause the Shares to be voted:

(i) in favor of (1) adoption of the Merger Agreement, including all actions and transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or the Proxy and (2) any other actions presented to holders of shares of capital stock of the Company in furtherance of the Merger Agreement, the Merger and the other actions and transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or the Proxy;

(ii) against approval of any proposal made in opposition to, or in competition with, the Merger Agreement or consummation of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or the Proxy; and

(iii) against any action that is intended, or could reasonably be expected to, in any manner impede, frustrate, prevent, nullify, interfere with, delay, postpone, discourage or otherwise adversely affect the consummation of the Merger or any of the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement in accordance with the terms of the Merger Agreement.

(b) Stockholder shall not enter into any agreement or understanding with any person to vote or give instructions in any manner inconsistent with this Section 4.

5. *Irrevocable Proxy*. Concurrently with the execution of this Agreement, Stockholder agrees to deliver to Parent an irrevocable proxy in the form attached hereto as **Exhibit A** (the "**Proxy**"), which shall be irrevocable to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, covering all Shares.

6. Representations, Warranties and Covenants of Stockholder. Stockholder represents, warrants and covenants to Parent and Acquiror as follows:

(a) Stockholder is the Beneficial Owner of the Shares and the Options indicated on the signature page of this Agreement.

(b) As of the date hereof, Stockholder does not Beneficially Own any shares of capital stock of the Company or any securities convertible into, or exchangeable or exercisable for, shares of capital stock of the Company, other than the Shares and Options set forth on the signature page hereto.

(c) Stockholder has the full power to dispose, vote or direct the voting of the Shares for and on behalf of all beneficial owners of the Shares.

(d) The Shares are, and at all times up to and including the Expiration Date the Shares will be, Beneficially Owned by Stockholder, free and clear of any rights of first refusal, co-sale rights, security interests, liens, pledges, claims, options, charges, proxies, voting trusts or agreements, understandings or arrangement, or any other encumbrances of any kind or nature ("Encumbrances").

(e) The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Proxy by Stockholder do not, and Stockholder's performance of its obligations under this Agreement will not conflict with or violate or require any consent, approval or notice under, any order, decree, judgment, statute, law, rule, regulation or agreement applicable to Stockholder or by which Stockholder or any of Stockholder's properties or assets, including, without limitation, the Shares and Options, is bound.

(f) Stockholder has full power and authority to make, enter into and carry out the terms of this Agreement, and the Proxy, in each case with respect to all of the Shares without limitation, qualification or restriction on such power and authority.

(g) Subject to Section 12, Stockholder agrees that in his or her capacity as a stockholder of the Company, he or she will not (a) bring, commence, institute, maintain, prosecute, participate in or voluntarily aid any action, claim, suit or cause of action, in law or in equity, in any court or before any governmental entity (an "Action"), which challenges the validity of or seeks to enjoin the operation of any provision of this Agreement or the Proxy or (b) bring or commence any Action that alleges that the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the Proxy by Stockholder, either alone or together with the other voting agreements and proxies to be delivered in connection with the execution of the Merger Agreement, or the approval of the Merger Agreement by the board of directors of the Company, breaches any fiduciary duty of the board of directors of the Company or any member thereof.

(h) Except as expressly contemplated herein, the Stockholder is not a party to, and the Shares are not subject to or bound in any manner by, any contract or agreement relating to the Shares that would keep Stockholder from voting the Shares as described in this Agreement or require Stockholder to Transfer the Shares in violation of this Agreement, including without limitation, any voting agreement, option agreement, purchase agreement, stockholders' agreement, partnership agreement or voting trust.

7. Additional Documents. Stockholder and the Company hereby covenant and agree to execute and deliver any additional documents and take such further actions as may be reasonably necessary or desirable, in the reasonable opinion of Parent, to carry out the purposes and intent of this Agreement and the Proxy.

8. Consents and Waivers. Stockholder hereby gives all consents and waivers that may be required from it for the execution delivery of this Agreement and the Proxy, and for the consummation of the Merger under the terms of any agreement or instrument to which

Stockholder is a party or subject or in respect of any rights Stockholder may have. Stockholder further consents to the Company placing a stop transfer order on the Shares with its transfer agent(s), which stop transfer order shall, at the request of Parent remain in effect until the Expiration Date and in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, Stockholder further consents and authorizes Parent and the Company to publish and disclose in the Proxy Statement (including all documents filed with the SEC in connection therewith) Stockholder's identity and ownership of the Shares and the nature of Stockholder's commitments, arrangements and understandings under this Agreement and the Proxy.

9. Termination. This Agreement and the Proxy shall terminate and shall have no further force or effect as of the Expiration Date.

10. Company Covenants. The Company agrees to make a notation on its records and give instructions to its transfer agent(s) to not permit, during the term of this Agreement, the Transfer of any Shares.

11. Legending of Shares. Stockholder agrees that, if so requested by Parent, certificates evidencing the Shares shall bear the following legend:

THE SHARES OF STOCK REPRESENTED BY THIS CERTIFICATE ARE SUBJECT TO CERTAIN VOTING AND TRANSFER RESTRICTIONS PURSUANT TO THAT CERTAIN VOTING AGREEMENT, DATED AS OF OCTOBER 30, 2006, BY AND AMONG CB RICHARD ELLIS GROUP, INC., A-2 ACQUISITION CORP., TRAMMELL CROW COMPANY AND STOCKHOLDER AND AN IRREVOCABLE PROXY, DATED AS OF OCTOBER 30, 2006, IN FAVOR OF CB RICHARD ELLIS GROUP, INC. ANY TRANSFER OF SUCH SHARES OF COMMON STOCK IN VIOLATION OF THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF SUCH VOTING AGREEMENT SHALL BE NULL AND VOID AND HAVE NO FORCE OR EFFECT WHATSOEVER.

The Company agrees, if so requested by Parent, to place (or to cause the transfer agent for the Company to place) the above-referenced legend on any and all certificates evidencing any Shares. Subject to the terms of **Section 2** hereof, Stockholder agrees that Stockholder shall not Transfer any Shares (to the extent any Transfer is permitted under this Agreement) without first having the aforementioned legend affixed to the certificates representing the Shares.

12. Stockholder Capacity. Stockholder does not make any agreement or representation or warranty herein as a director or officer of the Company. So long as Stockholder is an officer or director of the Company, nothing in this Agreement shall be construed as prohibiting, preventing, precluding or otherwise affecting any actions taken, or not taken, by Stockholder in his capacity as an officer or director of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or from fulfilling the obligations of such office (including, subject to the limitations contained in Section 6.3 of the Merger Agreement, the performance of obligations required by the fiduciary obligations of Stockholder acting solely in his or her capacity as an officer or director).

13. Miscellaneous.

(a) *Waiver*. No failure on the part of any party to exercise any power, right, privilege or remedy under this Agreement, and no delay on the part of any party in exercising any power, right, privilege or remedy under this Agreement, shall operate as a waiver of such power, right, privilege or remedy; and no single or partial exercise of any such power, right, privilege or remedy shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or of any other power, right, privilege or remedy. A party hereto shall not be deemed to have waived any claim arising out of this Agreement, or any power, right, privilege or remedy is expressly set forth in a written instrument duly executed and delivered on behalf of such party; and any such waiver shall not be applicable or have any effect except in the specific instance in which it is given.

(b) *Notices*. All notices and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed duly given (i) on the date of delivery if delivered personally or by courier service, (ii) on the date of confirmation of receipt (or the first business day following such receipt if the date is not a business day) if sent via facsimile (receipt confirmed), or (iii) on the date of confirmation of receipt (or the first business day following such receipt if the date is not a business day) if delivered by a nationally recognized courier service. All notices hereunder shall be delivered to the parties at the following addresses or facsimile numbers (or pursuant to such other instructions as may be designated in writing by the party to receive such notice):

(i) if to Parent or Acquiror, to:

CB Richard Ellis Group, Inc. 100 North Sepulveda Boulevard, Suite 1050 El Segundo, California 90245 Attention: General Counsel Telecopy No.: 310-606-4701

with copies to:

Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP 2550 Hanover Street Palo Alto, California 94304 Attention: Richard Capelouto Kirsten Jensen Telecopy No.: 650-251-5002

(ii) if to Company, to:

Trammell Crow Company 2001 Ross Avenue, Suite 3400 Dallas, Texas 75201 Attention: Robert Sulentic Telecopy No.: 214-863-3125

with copies to:

Trammell Crow Company 2001 Ross Avenue, Suite 3400 Dallas, Texas 75201 Attention: General Counsel Telecopy No.: 214-863-3125

Vinson & Elkins LLP 2001 Ross Avenue 3700 Trammell Crow Center Dallas, Texas 75201 Attention: Michael D. Wortley P. Gregory Hidalgo Telecopy No.: (214) 999-7959

(iii) if to Stockholder: To the address for notice set forth on the signature page hereof.

(c) Headings. All captions and section headings used in this Agreement are for convenience only and do not form a part of this Agreement.

(d) Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, and via facsimile, all of which shall be considered one and the same agreement and shall become effective when one or more counterparts have been signed by each of the parties and delivered to the other parties, it being understood that all parties need not sign the same counterpart.

(e) Entire Agreement; Amendment. This Agreement and the Proxy constitutes the entire agreement among the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede all prior agreements and understandings, both written and oral, among the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof. This Agreement may not be changed or modified, except by an agreement in writing specifically referencing this Agreement and executed by each of Parent, Acquiror and Stockholder; provided, however, that the Company's obligations hereunder may not be changed or modified without the written consent of the Company.

(f) Severability. In the event that any provision of this Agreement, shall be determined to be invalid, unlawful, void or unenforceable to any extent, the remainder of this Agreement shall not be impaired or otherwise affected and shall continue to be valid and enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by law.

(g) Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware, regardless of the laws that might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflicts of law thereof. Each of the parties hereto irrevocably consents to the exclusive jurisdiction and venue of the Delaware Court of Chancery and any state appellate court therefrom within the State of Delaware (or, if the Delaware Court of

Chancery declines to accept jurisdiction over a particular matter, any state or federal court within the State of Delaware) in connection with any matter based upon or arising out of this Agreement or the matters contemplated herein, agrees that process may be served upon them in any manner authorized by the laws of the State of Delaware for such persons and waives and covenants not to assert or plead any objection which they might otherwise have to such jurisdiction, venue and such process.

(h) *Rules of Construction*. The parties hereto agree that they have been represented by counsel during the negotiation and execution of this Agreement and, therefore, waive the application of any law, regulation, holding or rule of construction providing that ambiguities in an agreement or other document will be construed against the party drafting such agreement or document.

(i) *Remedies*. The parties acknowledge that Parent and Acquiror will be irreparably harmed and that there will be no adequate remedy at law in the event of a violation or breach of any of the terms of this Agreement. Therefore, it is agreed that, in addition to any other remedies that may be available to Parent and Acquiror upon any such violation or breach, each of Parent and Acquiror shall have the right to enforce the terms hereof by specific performance, injunctive relief or by any other means available to Parent and Acquiror at law or in equity, and that Stockholder waives the posting of any bond or security in connection with any proceedings related thereto. All rights, powers and remedies provided under this Agreement or otherwise available in respect hereof at law or in equity shall be cumulative and not alternative, and the exercise or beginning of the exercise of any thereof by Parent or Acquiror shall not preclude the simultaneous or later exercise of any other such right, power or remedy by Parent or Acquiror.

(j) *Binding Effect; No Assignment.* This Agreement and all of the provisions hereof shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns, but, except as otherwise specifically provided herein, neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, interests or obligations of the parties hereto may be assigned by any of the parties without the prior written consent of the other parties. Any purported assignment in violation of this Section 13(j) shall be void.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned have executed this Agreement on the date first above written.

CB RICHARD ELLIS GROUP, INC.	STOCKHOLDER:	
By:		
Name: Title	Signature	
	Print Name	

A-2 ACQUISITION CORP.

By: Name:

Title

TRAMMELL CROW COMPANY

By: Name:

Title

Shares and Options:

Address

Company Common Stock:
Company Options:

[SIGNATURE PAGE TO VOTING AGREEMENT]

EXHIBIT A

IRREVOCABLE PROXY

The undersigned stockholder ("**Stockholder**") of Trammell Crow Company, a Delaware corporation (the "**Company**"), hereby irrevocably (to the fullest extent permitted by law) appoints CB Richard Ellis Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("**Parent**"), and any designee of Parent, and each of them individually, as the sole and exclusive attorneys-in-fact and proxies of the undersigned with full power of substitution and resubstitution, to vote and exercise all voting and related rights with respect to, and to grant a consent or approval in respect of (in each case, to the full extent that the undersigned is entitled to do so), all of the shares of capital stock of the Company that now are or hereafter may be Beneficially Owned by the undersigned, and any and all other shares or securities of the Company issued or issuable in respect thereof between the date hereof and the Expiration Date (collectively, the "**Shares**"), in accordance with the terms of this Proxy. The Shares Beneficially Owned by the undersigned as of the date of this Proxy are set forth on the signature page hereof. Any and all prior proxies hereofore given by the undersigned with respect to any Shares are hereby revoked and the undersigned hereby covenants and agrees not to grant any subsequent proxies with respect to any Shares. Capitalized terms used and not defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in that certain Voting Agreement, dated as of October 30, 2006, by and among Parent, A-2 Acquisition Corporation, a Delaware corporation and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Parent ("**Acquiror**"), the Company and Stockholder (the "**Voting Agreement**").

This Proxy is irrevocable (to the fullest extent permitted by law), is coupled with an interest and is granted pursuant to the Voting Agreement, and is granted in consideration of Parent and Acquiror entering into that certain Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Merger Agreement"), dated as of October 30, 2006, by and among Parent, Acquiror and the Company. The Merger Agreement provides for the merger of Acquiror with and into the Company in accordance with its terms (the "Merger") and the payment to Stockholder of a portion of the proceeds of the Merger in exchange for the Shares.

The attorneys-in-fact and proxies named above are hereby authorized and empowered by the undersigned at any time after the date hereof and prior to the Expiration Date to act as the undersigned's attorney-in-fact and proxy to vote the Shares, and to exercise all voting, consent and similar rights of the undersigned with respect to the Shares (including, without limitation, the power to execute and deliver written consents), at every annual, special, adjourned or postponed meeting of stockholders of the Company and in every written consent in lieu of such meeting:

(i) in favor of adoption of the Merger Agreement, including all actions and transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or this Proxy;

(ii) against approval of any proposal made in opposition to, or in competition with, the Merger Agreement or consummation of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or this Proxy, and

(iii) against any action that is intended, or could reasonably be expected, to, in any manner impede, frustrate, prevent, nullify, interfere with, delay, postpone, discourage or otherwise adversely affect consummation of the Merger or any of the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement in accordance with the terms of the Merger Agreement.

The attorneys-in-fact and proxies named above may not exercise this Proxy with respect to any matter other than the matters described in clauses (i), (ii) or (iii) above, and Stockholder may vote the Shares on all other matters.

Any obligation of the undersigned hereunder shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of the undersigned.

So long as Stockholder is an officer or director of the Company, nothing in this Proxy shall be construed as prohibiting, preventing, precluding or otherwise affecting any actions taken, or not taken, by Stockholder in his capacity as an officer or director of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or from fulfilling the obligations of such office (including, subject to the limitations contained in Section 6.3 of the Merger Agreement, without limitation, the performance of obligations required by the fiduciary obligations of Stockholder acting solely in his or her capacity as an officer or director).

This Proxy shall terminate, and be of no further force or effect, on the Expiration Date.

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank]

Dated: October 30, 2006

Signature
Print Name
Address
Shares:

[SIGNATURE PAGE TO PROXY]